

UNIVERSITAT DE BARCELONA

Combined Therapies for Neuroblastoma Based on the Activation of the Calcium-Sensing Receptor

Eliana Carolina Gonçalves Alves

ADVERTIMENT. La consulta d'aquesta tesi queda condicionada a l'acceptació de les següents condicions d'ús: La difusió d'aquesta tesi per mitjà del servei TDX (**www.tdx.cat**) i a través del Dipòsit Digital de la UB (**diposit.ub.edu**) ha estat autoritzada pels titulars dels drets de propietat intel·lectual únicament per a usos privats emmarcats en activitats d'investigació i docència. No s'autoritza la seva reproducció amb finalitats de lucre ni la seva difusió i posada a disposició des d'un lloc aliè al servei TDX ni al Dipòsit Digital de la UB. No s'autoritza la presentació del seu contingut en una finestra o marc aliè a TDX o al Dipòsit Digital de la UB (framing). Aquesta reserva de drets afecta tant al resum de presentació de la tesi com als seus continguts. En la utilització o cita de parts de la tesi és obligat indicar el nom de la persona autora.

ADVERTENCIA. La consulta de esta tesis queda condicionada a la aceptación de las siguientes condiciones de uso: La difusión de esta tesis por medio del servicio TDR (**www.tdx.cat**) y a través del Repositorio Digital de la UB (**diposit.ub.edu**) ha sido autorizada por los titulares de los derechos de propiedad intelectual únicamente para usos privados enmarcados en actividades de investigación y docencia. No se autoriza su reproducción con finalidades de lucro ni su difusión y puesta a disposición desde un sitio ajeno al servicio TDR o al Repositorio Digital de la UB. No se autoriza la presentación de su contenido en una ventana o marco ajeno a TDR o al Repositorio Digital de la UB (framing). Esta reserva de derechos afecta tanto al resumen de presentación de la tesis como a sus contenidos. En la utilización o cita de partes de la tesis es obligado indicar el nombre de la persona autora.

WARNING. On having consulted this thesis you're accepting the following use conditions: Spreading this thesis by the TDX (**www.tdx.cat**) service and by the UB Digital Repository (**diposit.ub.edu**) has been authorized by the titular of the intellectual property rights only for private uses placed in investigation and teaching activities. Reproduction with lucrative aims is not authorized nor its spreading and availability from a site foreign to the TDX service or to the UB Digital Repository. Introducing its content in a window or frame foreign to the TDX service or to the UB Digital Repository is not authorized (framing). Those rights affect to the presentation summary of the thesis as well as to its contents. In the using or citation of parts of the thesis it's obliged to indicate the name of the author.



Escola de Doctorat





Universitat de Barcelona Facultat de Medicina Doctoral Programme in Biomedicine Molecular and cellular Biology of Cancer Programme

Combined Therapies for Neuroblastoma Based on the Activation of the Calcium-Sensing Receptor

Dissertation submitted by:

Eliana Carolina Gonçalves Alves

This work was elaborated at the Developmental Tumour Biology Laboratory of the Institut de Recerca Sant Joan de Déu (IRSJD) from Hospital Sant Joan de Déu, under the supervision of Cinzia Lavarino, PhD and Silvia Mateo-Lozano, PhD. It was funded by the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under the grant agreement 675228.

PhD candidate

E, Neves

Eliana Carolina Goncalves Alves

Thesis directors

Cinzia Lavarino, PhD

Silvia Mateo-Lozano, PhD

Thesis Tutor

Pablo Menendéz, PhD

Acknowledgments

At the end of any journey you reflect and remember all that has happened and how much you changed. This PhD journey is no different and now is the time for me to remember the people without which I would have never finished or even started this journey.

This journey started when I first received the email from Dr. Carmen de Torres inviting me for an interview, because she believed that I would fit in the project that she just had envisioned as part of the CaSR Biomedicine Training network. In that first interview, where I was sitting in the floor of a hostel in Australia, I first met one of the most empathic and passioned researchers I have had the honour of meeting. We both shared the struggles we had with past mentors and colleagues and how we wished things to go. When Carmen offered me the position as her PhD student, I did not hesitate to accept, and I do not regret that decision. From the moment I arrived in Barcelona, full of hopes for the new chapter in my life, Carmen was a supportive mentor in every sense of the word. Because of her kindness and guidance, I became a better person and a better researcher, and I will never forget the talks we had in her office where she encouraged my ideas and focused me on the task at hand. In the moments when I was less motivated, she encouraged me and reminded me why I was doing ten thousand qPCRs and thanked me for the work I had done. Unfortunately, Carmen is no longer here to see our project come to an end, but this work is dedicated to her and to the journey we chose to start together.

This work would also not have been finished without the guidance and friendship of Silvia Mateo-Lozano. Her support and understanding were essential for my progress in these challenging years. Without her this work would never have been printed or maybe even written, and although we often had different views on the path to follow, the kindness and friendship we had for each other allowed us to see the bigger picture and reach the end. Thank you so very much Silvia.

I believe it is not an easy task to care for and supervise a PhD student that you did not chose with a project that you did not elaborated. I have to thank Cinzia Lavarino that accepted the request to co-supervise and correct my thesis and help me finished what Carmen and I started. Doing a PhD is never easy and the people that you see and work with every day are part of you journey and help you make your end work better. I have also need to thank all the people in the development tumours laboratory led by Jaume Mora, which received me with open arms and endured my presentations English with discussions in "Spanglish". My thesis would not have been the same without the support of Marta Garcia and Carlos Rodriguez-Hernandéz, which supported me in the animal experiments when I was away in congresses, secondments and vacations.

My lab journey would have been immensely boring and stressful without the barbecues, trips, sushi, beers, tea times, etc with the Mandarines, and although sometimes people grow apart the memories we share together will live on.

There are labmates there are friends and there are labmates that become friends that it is very hard for you to live without. For me that is the trilogy of Alicia Garrido, Estela Prada and Laura Garcia. The people with whom I shared laughs, tears, hugs and memories. You girls were my home away from home and my support during the troubled times, thank you.

I was lucky enough to be chosen as one of the ESRs from the CaSR Biomedicine program. Being part of the CaSR family allowed me to meet amazing researchers and to learn a lot about science and people. Most importantly, I had 13 amazing colleagues with whom I got the chance to share amazing memories during ITN schools, annual meetings, escape rooms and WhatsApp support "meetings". I have the greatest friendship for all my ESR colleagues, but I have to highlight a few of them. Mie, thank you for the many hugs, cuddles and most important the encouraging and understanding talks. Ciao Luca, thanks for all the fun comments and laughs and drunken chats. Sergei, thanks for the discussions and fun pointless arguments and for never taking anything too seriously. Iris, thank you for the generosity and support when I was in Copenhagen and in the years after and also for the puppy videos. This Consortium was also made of amazing principal investigators that showed me support and encouragement during the trouble times that followed the loss of Carmen, I have to specially thank Donald Ward and Enikö Kallay.

I was lucky to have the chance to go on two secondments that helped me not only grow as researcher, but also served to increase my horizons. I want to thank Hans Bräuner-Osbourne and Iris Mos for receiving me in their lab in the University of Copenhagen and making me feel at home. I want to thank Rupert Ecker and everyone at TissueGnostics, specially Stefan Sarbu, Robert Nica and Alain Pitiot, for receiving me in Vienna and helped me scan hundreds of slides and having fun while doing it.

Theses years were not made only about science and people related to that. I was fortunate enough to have met non-science people that helped me maintain my sanity and have some sort of work-personal life balance. My Barcelona life would have not been the same without Marta Richard, your support in the darkest times, our after work beers, our crazy nights and the crazy and fun move-out trip makes so grateful to rural surf camp for putting you in our room. My dear lnes Peres also needs to be here, my Portuguese boxing buddy that is as or crazier than me, and that brings so much lightness to my life. My SUPerando family, specially Victor Sánchez, that in my last months in Barcelona made my week go faster because I knew that I was going to meet great people that make a difference in people's lives. During these years there have also been people that enter but already left my life, and also to those I thank and I am grateful for the good times we had and the memories we shared.

These years and my life would not have been the same without a few people that make my life better every day. Ana Lapão, which is my Linz sister and without whom my lockdown and life would be more challenging. My Ana Flor (originally Pereira), which made me go on in dark times and realize that life can and would be better. My Pi (Delfina Miranda), that will always be my oldest friends even when we don't talk for months, and that is always understanding and supportive. My "Australian" little sister Tamara Rode, which is always amazed by ma achievements and gives me so much joy and happiness every time we are together. My Vienna family, Julia Weingartner, Marie Bohm, Michel Mehle and Martin Fuchshuber, that feels like home every time we are together, that supports, understands and loves me more than I thought.

Last but not least I have to thank my family for the support in these years that I have lived abroad and in these months, while I was at home writing this thesis. Their support was invaluable for me to finish this thesis and move on to my next adventure. Obrigada.

Table of Contents

A	cknowledgments	1
Т	able of Contents	4
S	ummary	9
L	ist of Figures	. 11
L	ist of Tables	. 13
L	ist of Abbreviations	. 14
I.	Introduction	. 17
1	Neuroblastoma	. 18
	1.1 Origins of neuroblastoma	. 18
	1.2 Clinical presentation	. 20
	1.3 Diagnosis and risk stratification of NB	. 21
	1.4 Biological features of neuroblastoma	. 25
	1.4.1 Genetic alterations	. 26
	1.4.2 Chromosomal alterations	. 30
	1.4.3 Differentiation markers	. 31
	1.5 Current NB therapy and advances	. 35
	1.6 Preclinical models of neuroblastoma	. 38
2	Retinoids	. 41
	2.1 Origin and isomerisation of retinoids	. 41
	2.2 Intracellular processing and transcription regulation	. 42
	2.3 Retinoids as differentiation agents	. 44
	2.4 Retinoids in the treatment of NB	. 46
	2.4.1 Resistance mechanisms	. 47
3	Calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR)	. 49
	3.1 CaSR gene and regulation of expression	. 49
	3.2 GPCR and CaSR signalling	. 52
	3.3 Allosteric modulators of CaSR	. 56
	3.4 Dual role of CaSR in cancer	. 60

3.5	5 CaSR in Neuroblastoma	63
4 '	Vitamin D	65
4.′	1 Vitamin D synthesis and mechanisms of action	65
4.2	2 Role of 1,25-D ₃ in Ca ²⁺ homeostasis	68
4.3	3 Role of Vitamin D in bone formation and mineralization	68
4.4	4 Anti-tumorigenic properties of vitamin D	69
II.	Hypothesis and Aims	73
5	Hypothesis and Aims	74
III.	Material and Methods	76
6	Materials and Methods	77
6.	1 Cell culture	77
6	0.1.1 Cell lines	77
6	0.1.2 Reagents	77
6.2	2 Induction of CaSR expression	78
6	0.2.1 CaSR induction by drugs	78
6	3.2.2 Stable transfection of CaSR	78
6.3	3 Cell viability assay	78
6.4	4 Differentiation assay	79
6	6.4.1 Combination of vitamin D or retinoids with CIN	79
6	3.4.2 Chronic exposure to calcimimetics	79
6.	5 Colony formation assay	79
6.6	6 Half inhibitory concentration (IC50) assay	79
6.7	7 Acute exposure to calcimimetics	80
6.8	3 Flow cytometry analysis	80
6	5.8.1 Cell cycle analysis	80
6	6.8.2 Annexin V apoptosis assay	80
6.9	9 Molecular Biology techniques	81
6	5.9.1 RNA extraction	81
6	5.9.2 Quantitative reverse transcription PCR (RT-qPCR)	81

6.9.3 Protein extraction and Immunoblot82
6.10 <i>In vivo</i> studies
6.10.1 Drug preparation83
6.10.2 Establishing in LA-N-1 xenografts83
6.10.3 Establishing patient derived xenograft models (PDX)
6.10.4 Induction of CaSR in LA-N-1 xenografts
6.10.5 Preclinical efficacy of combination of ATRA with CIN
6.10.6 Preclinical efficacy of combination or 13- <i>cis</i> -RA with CIN
6.10.7 Calcemia study86
6.10.8 Preclinical efficacy of calcimimetics in NB xenograft
6.10.9 Tumour histology86
6.10.9.1 Masson's thrichrome87
6.10.9.2 Immunohistochemistry (IHC)87
6.10.9.3 Imaging and Quantification
6.11 Statistical analysis88
IV. Results
IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
 IV. Results
IV. Results 89 7 Combination of 1,25-D3 and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 90 7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D3 increases CaSR expression 90 7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D3 and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity 91 7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is abrogated when combined with 1,25-D3 93 7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D3 increases expression of CaSR and NB differentiation marker in IMR5 95 7.5 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR 96
IV. Results 89 7 Combination of 1,25-D3 and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 90 7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D3 increases CaSR expression 90 7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D3 and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and 90 does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity 91 7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is 93 7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D3 increases expression of CaSR and NB 95 0/15 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR 96 8 Combination of Retinoids and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 97
IV. Results 89 7 Combination of 1,25-D3 and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 90 7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D3 increases CaSR expression 90 7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D3 and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and 90 does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity 91 7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is 93 7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D3 increases expression of CaSR and NB 95 differentiation marker in IMR5 95 7.5 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR 96 8 Combination of Retinoids and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 97 8.1 Retinoids increase CaSR levels in NB cell lines 97
IV. Results 89 7 Combination of 1,25-D ₃ and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 90 7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D ₃ increases CaSR expression 90 7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D ₃ and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and 90 does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity 91 7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is 93 abrogated when combined with 1,25-D ₃ . 93 7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D ₃ increases expression of <i>CaSR</i> and NB 95 differentiation marker in IMR5 95 7.5 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR 96 8 Combination of Retinoids and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 97 8.1 Retinoids increase CaSR levels in NB cell lines 97 8.2 Retinoids reduce cell viability and colony formation capacity of NB cell
IV. Results 89 7 Combination of 1,25-D3 and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 90 7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D3 increases CaSR expression 90 7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D3 and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and 90 does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity 91 7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is 93 abrogated when combined with 1,25-D3 93 7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D3 increases expression of <i>CaSR</i> and NB 95 differentiation marker in IMR5 95 7.5 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR 96 8 Combination of Retinoids and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma 97 8.1 Retinoids increase CaSR levels in NB cell lines 97 8.2 Retinoids reduce cell viability and colony formation capacity of NB cell 99

8.4 ATRA and 13-cis-RA have a differential effect on NB differentiation 103
8.5 In vivo exposure to ATRA does not increase CaSR expression in NB
xenograft 105
8.6 EFS of LA-N-1 xenografts is increased by daily treatment with ATRA
combined with CIN 106
8.7 Combination of ATRA and CIN have antagonistic effect in NB tumour growth
8.8 In vivo combination of CIN and 13-cis-RA impacts NB tumour growth 110
9 New calcimimetic for neuroblastoma treatment
9.1 AC-265347 maintains plasma calcium levels and inhibits NB tumour
growth
9.2 Expression of NB differentiation markers is increased by CIN treatment 115
9.3 AC-265347 and CIN induce a different gene expression pattern in a NB
xenograft model
9.4 NB patient derived xenograft (PDX) models express CaSR and respond
differently to calcimimetics
9.5 CIN promotes a more differentiated phenotype than AC-265347 in HSJD-
NB001
9.6 AC-265347 and CIN induce different pattern of gene expression in HSJD-
NB001122
9.7 Calcimimetics maintained NB cell viability123
9.8 NB cell lines respond differently to prolonged exposure to CIN and
AC-265347125
9.9 Effects of acute exposure to CIN and AC-265347 in NB cell apoptosis 129
V. Discussion
10 Discussion
10.1 Anti-tumorigenic potential of CIN is not increased by combination with
1,25-D ₃
10.2 Anti-tumorigenic capacity of retinoids is not exacerbated with CIN
combination

10.3 Activation of CaSR with AC-265347 inhibits NB tumour growth while	
maintaining physiological plasma Ca ²⁺ levels	. 138
VI. Conclusion	. 144
11 Conclusion	. 145
VII. Bibliography	. 146
12 Bibliography	. 147
VIII. Annexes	. 171

Summary

Neuroblastoma (NB) is the most common extracranial solid childhood tumour. Its clinical and histological manifestations range from benign tumours that spontaneously regress to highly aggressive metastatic tumours (*Matthay* et al - 2016). In spite of the advances in treatment and the multidisciplinary approaches, almost half of high-risk NB patients do not survive (*Whittle* et al – 2017). The Calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR) is a G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) that was found to be expressed in good prognosis NB tumour (*de Torres* et al – 2009). Activation of this receptor using cinacalcet (CIN), a positive allosteric modulator of CaSR, in a xenograft NB animal model, reduced tumour growth. In addition, it was described that in NB cell lines with an overexpression of CaSR, CIN induced ER-stress mediated apoptosis (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). However, efficacy of CIN in the treatment of NB is limited by the low expression of CaSR in high-risk NB. Furthermore, CIN acts mainly in the CaSR present in the parathyroid glands, inducing hypocalcemia.

This work addresses these two limitations of using CIN in the treatment of NB patients. We demonstrate that the active compound of vitamin D, 1,25dihydroxyde vitamin D (1,25-D₃) and the retinoids all-*tran*s-retinoic acid (ATRA) and 13-*cis*-retinoic acid (13-*cis*-RA) increase the expression of *CaSR* in two NB cell lines. Unfortunately, *in vitro* anti-tumorigenic capacities of CIN are not increased by its combination with 1,25-D₃. Moreover, we show that the strong *in vitro* and *in vivo* anti-tumorigenic capacities of retinoids are unaltered by its combination with CIN.

On the other hand, we identify another positive allosteric modulator of CaSR, AC-265347, with NB anti-tumorigenic properties which does not induce hypocalcemia in mouse animal models. In these models each calcimimetic induce a differential protein and gene expression pattern, suggesting a different mechanism of action in the inhibition of tumour growth. Additionally, *in vitro* studies show that CIN and AC-265347 induce different stages of differentiation in NB cell lines.

Altogether, our data shows that the combination of CIN with different drugs that induce an increase in the expression levels of *CaSR* do not potentiate the anti-tumorigenic effect of CIN. More importantly, this work identifies a new calcimimetic that shows a potential neuroblastoma specific effect, AC-265347 inhibits NB tumour growth while maintaining plasma calcium levels. Our results strongly suggest that

AC-265347 may be an effective therapeutic agent against NB, alone or in combination with other potentially synergistic treatments.

List of Figures

- Figure 1 Neural crest terminal differentiation
- Figure 2 Locations of NB tumours and metastasis
- Figure 3 Histological representation of types of neuroblastic tumours
- Figure 4 MYCN amplification is an indicator of high-risk NB patient's prognosis
- Figure 5 Schematic representation of Trk receptors and common isoforms
- Figure 6 Therapeutical strategies for high-risk neuroblastic tumours
- Figure 7 Chemical structure of three retinoid isomers
- Figure 8 Retinoids intracellular processing and transcription regulation
- Figure 9 Schematic representation of CaSR
- Figure 10 Class C GPCR activation
- Figure 11 GPCR signal transduction
- Figure 12 Chemical structure of CaSR allosteric modulators
- **Figure 13 –** Metabolism of 1,25-D₃
- Figure 14 Mechanisms of action of 1,25-D3
- Figure 15 Expression of CaSR in LA-N-1 and IMR5 treated with 1,25-D3
- Figure 16 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D3 decrease cell viability of LA-N-1
- Figure 17 Effect of combination of 1,25-D3 and CIN in LA-N-1 differentiation
- **Figure 18 –** Combination of CIN and 1,25D3 increases differentiation markers in IMR5
 - Figure 19 Expression of VDR in NB cell lines
 - Figure 20 Effect of retinoids in CaSR expression in NB cell lines
 - Figure 21 NB cell viability is reduced by retinoids treatment
 - Figure 22 Expression of retinoid receptors in NB cell lines
 - Figure 23 Retinoids induce differentiation of NB cell lines
- Figure 24 Exposure of NB xenografts to ATRA does not increase CaSR expression
- **Figure 25 –** Daily treatment with ATRA combined with CIN inhibits NB tumour growth
- **Figure 26 –** Combination of ATRA and CIN have an antagonistic effect in NB tumour growth
 - Figure 27 Effect of 13-cis-RA and its combination with CIN in NB tumour growth

Figure 28 – AC-265347 maintains plasma Ca2+ levels and inhibits NB tumour growth

Figure 29 – In vivo treatment with calcimimetic treatment increases levels of NB differentiation markers

Figure 30 – AC-265347 and CIN induce differential gene expression in in vivo LA-N-1 xenograft mouse model

Figure 31 – Effect of calcimimetics in NB PDX models

Figure 32 – Histological evaluation of HSJD-NB001 tumours treated with CIN and AC-265347

Figure 33 – Gene expression of HSJD-NB001 tumours treated with calcimimetics

Figure 34 – NB cell viability is reduced by CaSR overexpression

Figure 35 – Prolonged exposure to calcimimetics alters NB differentiation markers

Figure 36 - Acute exposure to AC-265347 affects differently NB cell lines

Figure 37 – Tumour growth of NB is inhibited by activation of CaSR by two different calcimimetics

List of Tables

Table 1 – Staging criteria for INSS and INRG

- Table 2 Histological features of neuroblastic tumours
- Table 3 Risk stratification of NB patients
- Table 4 Mechanisms of differentiation markers of neuroblastoma
- Table 5 Dual role of CaSR in cancer
- Table 6 Neuroblastoma cell lines phenotype
- Table 7 Reagents and concentrations used in each assay
- Table 8 Antibodies used in immunoblots
- Table 9 Treatment groups of preclinical efficiency of combination of ATRA and

CIN

 Table 10 – Antibodies used for IHC of mouse xenograft tumours

Table 11 - AC-265347 IC₅₀ values from NB cell lines

List of Abbreviations

- 1,25-D₃ 1,25-dihydroxycholecalciferol
- 13-cis-RA 13-cis retinoic acid
- 7TM Seven transmembrane domain
- ADCY8 Adenylate cyclase type 8
- ATF4 Activating transcription factor 4
- ATRA All-trans retinoic acid
- BID BH3 interacting domain death agonist
- BSA Bovine serum albumin
- Ca²⁺ Calcium
- Cl⁻ Chlorine
- CaCl₂ Calcium Chloride
- cAMP Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
- CaSR Calcium sensing receptor
- CD44 Cluster of differentiation 44
- CHD5 Chromodomain-helicase-DNA-binding protein 5
- CHOP C/EBP homologous protein
- CIN cinacalcet
- CMD C-terminal transmembrane domain
- Col1A1 Collagen type I
- Col3 Collagen type III
- CSTA Cysteine protease inhibitor
- CTAs Cancer testis agents
- CTCFL CCCTC-binding factor
- CTGF Connective tissue growth factor
- DAG Diacylglycerol
- DMSO Dimethyl sulfoxide
- DMSO Dimethyl sulfoxide
- ECD Extracellular domain
- EFS Event-free survival
- EGF Epidermal growth factor
- EGFR Epidermal growth factor receptor
- EMT Epithelial mesenchymal transition

- ER Endoplasmic reticulum
- GAGE12J G antigen 12J
- GDP Guanine diphosphate
- GPCR G-protein couple receptor
- GRP78 Binding immunoglobulin protein
- GTP Guanine triphosphate
- H&E Haematoxilin Eosin
- HES1 Hairy and enhancer of split-1
- HSJD Hospital Sant Joan de Dèu
- ICD Intracellular domain
- ID2 DNA-binding protein inhibitor
- IHC Immunohistochemistry
- IL Interleukine
- IP3 Ionositol 1,4,5-triphosphate
- JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinases
- kb Kilobase
- kDa Kilo Dalton
- Log Logarithm
- MAGEA Melanoma-associated antigen
- MMP2 Matrix metalloproteinase-2
- MYCN N-myc proto-oncogene
- Nanog Homeobox protein NANOOG
- NB Neuroblastoma
- NEFL Neurofilament light polypeptide
- NGFR Low-affinity nerve growth factor receptor
- NOXA Phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate induced protein 1
- NY-ESO-1 Cancer-testis agent 1
- Oct4 Octamer-binding transcription factor 4
- P1 Promoter 1
- PBS Phosphate-buffered saline
- PDX Patient derived xenograft
- PFA Paraformaldehyde
- PIP2 Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate
- PKC Protein kinase C

- PLC Phospholipase c
- PRKCA Protein kinase C alpha type
- PTH Parathyroid hormone
- PUMA p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis
- RT Room temperature
- Rt-qPCR Real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction
- RYR Ryanodine receptor 1
- S100β –S100 calcium-binding protein B
- SHPT Secondary hyperparathyroidism
- Snail Zinc finger protein SNAI
- Sox2 SRY (sex determining region Y)-box 2
- SSX4/4B Synovial sarcoma breakpoint 4
- STAT Signal transduced and activator of transcription
- TBP TATA-box binding protein
- $TGF\beta$ Transforming growth factor beta
- $TGF\beta R$ Transforming growth factor beta receptor
- $TNF\alpha$ Tumour necrosis factor α
- Trib3 Tribbles homolog 3
- TrkA Tropomyosin receptor kinase A
- TrkC Tropomyosin receptor kinase C
- TUBB3 Tubulin beta 3 gene
- Tubβ3 Tubulin beta 3 protein
- UTR Untranslated region
- VDR Vitamin D receptor
- VDRE Vitamin D receptor elements
- VEGF Vascular endothelial growth factor
- VEH Vehicle
- VFT Venus fly trap
- VIM Vimentin

I. Introduction

1 Neuroblastoma

Neuroblastic tumours comprise of a heterogeneous group of developmental malignancies of the sympathetic nervous system that include neuroblastoma (NB), ganglioneuromas and ganglioneuroblastomas. NB is the most common extracranial solid tumour diagnosed in childhood (*Maris - 2010*) and in Europe it represents 10% solid tumours diagnosed in children under 15 years (Data from Orphanet Consortium). According to the Spanish Registry of Childhood Tumours (Registro Español de Tumores Infatiles – RETI-SEHOP) 2065 children were diagnose with NB from 1980-2017, making it 9.3% of all diagnosed childhood tumours (Informe Estadístico RETI-SEHOP, 1980-2017). Clinical evolution of NB ranges from spontaneous regression to a highly aggressive, chemo resistant disease. Long-term survival of malignant (high-risk) NB is less than 50% despite intensive multimodal treatment.

1.1 Origins of neuroblastoma

Historically, adult and paediatric cancers have been understood as the same disease. Technological advances allowed for better understanding of the molecular and biological features of adult and childhood cancer, showing different mechanisms of tumorigenesis. Paediatric cancers were shown to have a lower rate of somatic mutations than adult tumours, however epigenetic modifications and genomic instability are more common (*Lawrence* et al – 2013, *Gröbner* et al – 2018). Adult tumorigenesis process is the result of an accumulation of mutations that provide the cells tumorigenic capacities. This is a slow process that occurs along the lifetime of an individual and it is influenced by environmental and genetic factors (*Hanahan* et *Weinberg* – 2011). On the contrary, evidence from genetically engineered mouse models suggests that paediatric tumours originate from stem or progenitor cells during development time windows (*Funato* et al - 2014). However, not enough is known about the tumorigenic drivers of these developmental failures (*Chen* et al – 2015).

NB is thought to originate from the neural crest cells of the developing sympathetic nervous system. During embryogenesis neural crest cells are formed in the dorsal area of the neural tube and differentiate into several cell lineages. Cells undergo epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), where they lose their polarity and

adhesion properties allowing them to delaminate, migrate and differentiate into a wide range of cell types, contributing to anatomical structures within the organism. Neural crest cells differentiate to different types of cells including components of the peripheral nervous system (sympathetic neurons, parasympathetic neurons, sensory neurons, enteric neurons, Schwann cells and satellite glia), medullary secretory cells, smooth muscle cells, melanocytes, bone and cartilage cells (*Sauka-Spengler* et *Bronner-Fraser – 2008; Matthay* et al *– 2016*) (Figure 1). These processes involve a complex modulation of cellular pathways and gene expression, including DNA methylation, histone modification and expression of bone morphogenic proteins



Figure 1 – Neural crest terminal differentiation – A – Neural crest is formed by the closing of the neural tube. Cells from this embryonic organ migrate to other areas of the embryo and differentiated into different cell type (adapted from *Matthay* et al – 2016). **B –** Differentiation of cells of neural crest different types of cells important in nervous system, skin and bone (adapted from *Sauka-Spengler* et *Bronner-Fraser – 2008*).

(BMPs) (Kholodenko et al - 2018). Dysregulation of factors involved in these

processes can induce changes in cell specification giving rise to hyperneoplastic lesions that eventually can result in neuroblastoma.

The most accepted hypothesis for the origin of NB is a failure in the differentiation of sympathoadrenal progenitors that will originate the sympathetic nervous system. Some of the evidences supporting this hypothesis are:

1) Location where tumours arise (47% in the adrenal gland or sympathetic ganglia, 24% in retroperitoneal area, 15% in thorax) (*Vo* et al -2014).

2) Tumours that spontaneously regress have histological features similar to sympathogonia arrangements (*Beckwith* et *Perrin* – *1963*).

3) Mice with overexpression of N-myc proto-oncogene protein (MYCN) in neural crest progenitors spontaneously develop NB tumours (*Weiss* et al – *1997*).

4) NB cell lines are capable to differentiate into neurons or Schwannian cells, and they maintain the capacity to migrate via neural crest pathways and colonize different tissues (*Tomolonis* et al -2018).

5) Gene expression patterns of neuroblastoma cells are similar to neuro crest progenitors (*de Preter* et al – 2006; *Wylie* et al – 2015; *Kholodenko* et al – 2018).

1.2 Clinical presentation

Children with NB tumours present a great variety of symptoms related with the location of both primary and metastatic lesions. Most tumours appear in the abdomen, commonly in the adrenal glands and might cause hypertension, abdominal pain, distension, constipation, local effects on abdominal organs or might be asymptomatic (*Whittle* et al – 2017). About one tenth of NB patients present tumour invasion into the epidural or the intradural space, resulting in spinal compression and paraplegia (*De Bernardi* et al – 2005). Primary tumours that arise in the cervical or thoracic region might cause respiratory symptoms and Horner syndrome (alterations in eyelids) (*Whittle* et al – 2017, *Matthay* et al – 2016) (Figure 2).

Metastatic lesions in bone marrow, bone and regional lymph nodes, are found in about 50% of NB patients at diagnosis. These can be accompanied with bone pain, fever, weight loss, bleeding from anaemia and thrombocytopaenia. Liver involvement can cause liver disease in about 20-30% of NB patients, however metastasis in nervous system and lung are rare, present in less than 5% (*Fernandez-Pineda* et al – 2015; *DuBois* et al – 1999).



Figure 2 – Locations of NB tumours and metastasis. NB primary tumours are commonly presented as abdominal or adrenal masses. Depending on tumour location, organ function can be altered. One fifth of NB patients show lesions in the liver and in rare cases, lesions can be present close to the spinal cord compressing it, and in some cases causing paralplegia. The most common site of metastasis and relapse disease of NB is the bone marrow, often relapse of NB (adapted from *Maris* et al – *2010*).

1.3 Diagnosis and risk stratification of NB

Diagnosis of neuroblastoma is based on the presence of specific histopathological features in tumour tissue or presence of tumour cells in a bone marrow aspirate or biopsy, accompanied by raised concentrations of urinary catecholamine metabolites (dopamine, homovalinic acid – HVA and/or vanillymandelic acid – VMA) (Strenger et al – 2007). High-risk patients often have raised concentrations of serum lactate dehydrogenase, ferritin, or chromagranin, but these are relatively non-specific and are not independent predictors of outcome in light of modern biological co-variates (Whittle et al - 2017, Matthay et al - 2016). Risk assessment considers several clinical and biological features. Through the years there has been an attempt to homogenise risk stratification approaches to allow comparison of NB patients treated in several world treatment centers. The International Neuroblastoma Staging System (INSS) considers several surgical criteria such as degree of tumour resections, presence of lymph nodes involvement and tumour infiltration across the midline. In addition, it distinguishes highly aggressive metastatic tumours (stage 4), metastatic tumours that spontaneously regress (stage 4S), as well as non-metastatic, loco-regional tumours (stage 1, 2 and 3) (Table 1) (*Brodeur* et al – *1988*). The INRG is a pre-surgical staging system, it uses imaging techniques to evaluate tumour morphology and identify image-defined risk factors (IDRF). These features allow radiologists to discriminate between locoregional tumours without involvement or surrounding tissue (stage L1) from invasive tumours (L2). Furthermore, highly metastatic tumours (stage M) are

System	Stage	Criteria	
	1	Localized tumour, grossly resected, no lymph node involvement	
	2A	Unilateral tumour, incomplete gross excision, negative lymph nodes	
	2B	Unilateral tumour with positive ipsilateral lymph nodes	
INSS	3	Tumour infiltrating across midline or unilateral tumour with contralateral lymph node or midline tumour with bilateral lymph nodes	
	4	Distant metastatic disease	
	4S	Localized primary tumour as defined by stage 1 or 2 in patient under 12 months with dissemination limited to the liver, skin and/or bone marrow (<10% involvement)	
	L1	Localized tumour with no image defined risk factors (Monclair et al – 2009)	
INPG	L2	Localized tumour with one or more image-defined risk factors (Monclair et al – 2009)	
INKO	М	Distant metastatic disease	
	S	Metastatic disease in children under 18 months with metastases limited to skin, liver and/or bone marrow (<10% involvement)	

Table 1 – Staging criteria for INSS and INRG (Sokol et al – 2019)

differentiated from metastatic cases that spontaneously regress (stage MS) (Table 2) (*Monclair* et al -2009).



Figure 3 – Representation of the diverse histology neuroblastic tumours. A – Undifferentiated NB (original magnification x200); **B** – Poorly differentiated NB (original magnification x200); **C** – Differentiating NB (original magnification x400); **D** – mature Ganglioneuroma, arrows indicate mature ganglion cells (original magnification x200); **E** – Maturing Ganglioneuroma (original magnification x100); **F** – Ganglioneuroblastoma, intermixed (original magnification x40); **G** – Ganglioneuroblastoma, nodular (original magnification x100) (adapted from *Shimada* et al – *2000*).

The Shimada classification system was first developed in 1984 and it

considered several histological features to distinguish favourable versus unfavourable neuroblastic tumours, such as presence and degree of stroma, grade of differentiation, mitosis-karyorrhexis index (MKI), presence of nodules, and age. It

Туре	Subtype	Histological features	
	Undifferentiated	 Small round cells with undiscernible to thin cytoplasm Nuclei with variable shape and granular chromatin 	
Neuroblastoma	Poorly differentiated	 Background of neuropil with variable length Less than 5% of tumour cells present cytomorphic feature of ganglion differentiation 	
	Differentiating	 Abundance of neuropil More than 5% show sign of ganglion cell differentiation Larger cytoplasm to nuclei ratio 	
Ganglioneuroma	Mature	 Composed of mainly ganglioneuromatous stroma Presence of scattered differentiating neuroblasts and/or ganglion cells 	
	Maturing	 Composed of mature Schwannian stroma and ganglion cells Absence of neuroblastomous in order to terminate maturation 	
	Intermixed	 Incomplete maturation with lingering foci of neuroblastic cells Ganglioneuromatous component to neuroblastic foci higher than 50% 	
Ganglioneuroblastom a	Nodular	 Visible hemorrhagic neuroblastic nodules together with ganglioneuroma or intermixed ganglioneurblastoma Neuroblastic nodules pushing into stroma-rich, demonstrating proliferative growth obstructing schwannian stroma 	

 Table 2 – Histological features of neuroblastic tumours (Shimada et al – 2000).

was later revised to update the histological prognosis factors and establish the International Neuroblastoma Pathology Classification (INPC). INPC incorporates multiple factors consisting of diagnostic category (accounting for quantity of Schwannian stromal development and grade of tumour differentiation), MKI, and age to ultimately define tumour histology as favourable versus unfavourable (Table 2). Using these features, tumour can be classified into the following histology groups: Undifferentiated NBs, composed of small round tumour cells (Figure 2A), with a barely discernible cytoplasm or neuropil. Differentiating or differentiated NBs have cells with a larger cytoplasm with the presence or neuropils of different sizes (Figure 2B-C) (Shimada et al – 2000). Ganglioneuroblastomas are composed of more than half Schwannian stromal tissue, and dispersed neuroblasts (Figure 2D). In ganglioneuromas there is mature stroma, differentiating neuroblasts and maturing ganglion cells (Figure 2E).

An important biological feature to consider is patient age. Earlier studies observed that the younger patients showed better prognosis than the older ones, setting 12 months of age as the threshold between risk groups (*Breslow* et al – *1971*). However, retrospective studies in the early 2000s raised the question if this age division should be altered from 12 to 18 months of age (*London* et al *-2005*). Ten years ago, the International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) performed a retrospective study with large cohort of patients (11037 patients, enrolled on the Children's Oncology Group (COG)), and established a clinical cut-off age of 18-month-old.

All these staging systems together with biological features of the tumour (see in section 1.5) permit the risk stratification of NB patients in very low, low, intermediate and high-risk groups (Table 3) (*Cohn* et al -2009).

1.4 Biological features of neuroblastoma

Advances in NB research led to the identification of recurrent genetic and genomic aberrations associated with patient prognosis. Some are strong prognosis predictors, while others are indicative of differentiation status.

	Stage	Criteria		
	Very low	L1/L2; GN maturing or GNB intermixed		
		L1; any histological diagnostic (except GN maturing or GNB intermixed)		
	Low	L2; <18 months, any histological diagnostic (except GN		
	maturing or GNB intermixed); MYCN NA; no 11q alteration			
		L2; ≥18 months, GNB nodular or differentiating		
		neuroblastoma; MYCN NA; no 11q alteration		
M; <18 months; MYCN NA; Hyperdipliod				
		MS; <18 months; MYCN NA; no 11q aberration		
	L2; <18 months, any histological diagnostic (except GN			
iate maturing or GNB intermixed); MYCN NA; 11q aberration				
		L2; \geq 18 months, GNB nodular or differentiating neuroblastoma; <i>MYCN</i> NA; 11q aberration		
		L2; ≥18 months, GNB nodular or undifferentiated or		
		poorly differentiating neuroblastoma; MYCN NA;		
		M [:] <18 months, diploid		
	High			
	L1; any histological diagnostic (except GN maturing o			
		L2: MYCN A		
		M; <18 months; MYCN A		
		M; ≥18 months		
		MS; $MYCN$ NA; 11q aberration MS: <18 months $MYCN$ A		

Table 3 – Risk stratification of NB patients GN- ganglioneuroma, GNB –ganglioneuroblastoma, MYCN A – MYCN amplified, MYCN NA – MYCN non-amplified (Cohn et al– 2009).

1.4.1 Genetic alterations

<u>MYCN amplification</u> – Amplification of the oncogene v-Myc Avian Myelocytomatosis Viral Oncogene Neuroblastoma (*MYCN*) was one the first prognosis markers described for NB. In the early 1980s it was described that NB cell lines and tumours with an undifferentiated phenotype presented amplification of the oncogene MYCN (Figure 4). Amplification of MYCN is the genetic aberration most consistently associated with patient poor outcome and is detected in ~20% of all NB cases (*Bérnard* – 1995, *Huang* et *Weiss* – 2013, *Brodeur* et al – 1984, *Seeger* et al – 1985). MYCN is a member of the MYC family of transcriptions, which are key regulators of critical cellular processes, including survival, proliferation, and



Figure 4 – MYCN amplification is an indicator of high-risk NB patient's prognosis. Representation of amplification of the MYCN gene. Green signal is the probe for MYCN and red signal is the probe for CEP2 internal control (adapted from *Wang* et al – *2013*).

differentiation, many of which are related to tumour initiation and progression. (*Huang* et *Weiss – 2013*).

MYCN is expressed during early developmental stages but not present in adult tissues (Huang et Weiss - 2013). MYCN is a member of the MYC family of transcriptions, which are key regulators of critical cellular processes, including cell survival, proliferation, regulation of differentiation, angiogenesis, migration and invasion, immune surveillance and apoptosis (Huang et Weiss – 2013). NB cell lines with amplification of MYCN demonstrate metastatic behaviour and altered cell adhesion, motility, invasion and migration (Bérnard – 1995, Huang et Weiss – 2013). Particularly MYCN was found to inhibit the expression of integrins $\alpha 1$ and $\beta 1$ promoting cell detachment and increasing cell migration and metastasis (Huang et Weiss - 2013). Furthermore, amplification of MYCN induces the secretion of vascular endothelial growth factor by activating the PI3K/mTOR pathway (Kang et al - 2008). Inhibition of this pathway in vivo reduces tumour growth and angiogenesis (*Chanthery* et al – 2012). MYCN up-regulates the expression of the polycomb and self-renewal protein BMI1 while also inhibiting cell differentiation (Huang et Weiss -Moreover, amplification of MYCN is associated with T-cell poor 2013). microenvironment and inhibits processes of antigen presentation, such as the secretion monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) (Song et al - 2007; Layer et al - 2017). Tumour suppressor gene TP53 is rarely altered in NB, however its

activity is regulated by *MYCN* and *MDM2* (*He* et al – 2014). MDM2 stabilizes *MYCN* mRNA levels, and in turn, this oncogene also regulates MDM2. The feedback loop p53/MDM2/MYCN helps to maintain a proliferative and anti-apoptotic state of NB cells (*Ruiz-Pérez* et al – 2007). Additionally, treatment of neuroblastoma cell lines with differentiation inducers (such as retinoids) reduces its expression (*Huang* et *Weiss – 2013*).

<u>ALK alterations</u> – ALK, encoding the anaplastic lymphoma kinase receptor, is the most common somatically mutated gene in NB, with mutations present in around 9% of primary NB tumours and approximately 14% in the high-risk NB. Gain-offunction mutations in anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) have been described in familial NB (1-2% of NB cases), (*Mossé* et al – 2008) Focal amplification of ALK is reported in 1–2% of NB cases and is mutually exclusive of point mutation. ALK amplification is almost exclusively associated with co-amplification of MYCN. ALK alterations confer poorer prognosis for tumours in the intermediate- and high-risk groups (*Bresler* et al – 2014).

The ALK receptor plays a role in the development of sympathoadrenal lineage of neural crest cell proliferation and differentiation (*Souttou* et al – 2001, *Motegi* et al – 2004). Activating *ALK* mutation F1174L, although sporadic, contributes for NB tumorigenesis in mice where MYCN is overexpressed (*Berry* et al – 2012). Recently, high expression of *ALK* was associated with high expression of *MYCN* and unfavourable prognosis (*Chang* et al – 2020). Basis for cooperation between ALK and MYCN might be due to ALK-mediated activation of PI3K signalling, inducing stabilization and increased levels of MYCN (*Zhu* et al – 2012). ALK inhibitors have been tested in preclinical models and some reached clinicals trials. However, they were dropped either by toxicity or lack of efficacy (*Janoueix-Lerosey* et al – 2017). Additionally, most promising results showed induced drug resistance mutations. Recent studies attempt to find combination of drugs that target both ALK and its downstream pathways (*Janoueix-Lerosey* et al – 2017).

<u>LIN28B</u> – The RNA binding protein *LIN28B* inhibits the let-7 family of microRNAs preventing its maturation. During embryogenesis Lin28B regulates the expression of Let-7 and controls proliferation during neural crest linage commitment. Downregulation of *LIN28B* inhibits cell proliferation and increases cell differentiation. Recently it has been shown to regulate the stability of the Aurora kinase A and the GTP-binding nuclear protein RAN (*Molenaar* et al – 2012; Schnepp et al – 2015).

Transgenic mice with LIN28B overexpressed in neural crest cells develop tumours with biological features similar to NB tumours (*Molenaar* et al – 2012). Recently, it was demonstrated that LIN28B is an important regulator in NB metastasis by a mechanism involving MYCN and PDZ binding kinase (PBK), an enzyme that promotes self-renewal and migration of neural stem cells (*Chen* et al – 2020).

<u>PHOX2B alterations</u> – Studies performed in familial NB, representing about 2% of all NB cases, identified paired-like Homeobox 2B (PHOX2B), as the first bona fide gene that can predispose to NB when mutated in the germline. PHOX2B is associated with proliferation and differentiation of human neuroblastoma cells. PHOX2B expression is specific for NB in its differential diagnosis with other small round cell tumours, as well as a specific biomarker for both bone marrow NB infiltration and minimal residual disease (MRD) (*Stutterheim* et al – 2008, *Burchill* et al – 2017).

PHOX2B is a transcription factor essential for embryonic development, as PHOX2B knockout mice die at embryonic day 14, unless they are supplied with noradregenic agonists (*Thomas* et *Palmiter* – 1997). This protein was shown to be important during cell cycle exit by neural crest cells and it participates in neuronal differentiation (*Rohrer* – 2011). Furthermore, differentiation of NB cell lines with retinoic acid decreased PHOX2B levels (*Yang* et al – 2016).

<u>Other genomic alterations</u> – Several whole-genome studies of NB tumours have been accomplished to characterize recurrent alterations associated with NB prognosis and clinical evolution. Overall, NB is characterized by a low somatic mutation count, with few recurrent mutations beyond those found in ALK. Cheung and colleagues found ATRX (encoding the RNA helicase, transcriptional regulator ATRX) loss-of-function mutations and deletions associated with NB in adolescents and young adults. Loss-of-function mutation of ATRX and promoter rearrangements of *TERT* (encoding telomerase reverse transcriptase) are associated with the activation of the alternative lengthening of telomeres (ALT) pathway in high-risk NB (*Ackermann* et al – 2018). These alterations were found in 11% and 25% of NB patients, respectively, and were not present in tumours with *MYCN* amplification (*Valentijn* et al – 2015). Moreover, dysregulations in chromatin remodelling genes were described in high-risk NB patients, including chromosomal deletions and sequence alteration in the Polycomb complex genes *ARID1A* and *ARID1B*, associated with treatment failure and poor patient's survival (*Sausen* et al – 2013).

1.4.2 Chromosomal alterations

Clinical course of NB is greatly influenced by the presence of copy number variations (CNVs). Numerical CNVs are observed with gain or loss of entire chromosomes, whereas structural CNVs include gains and losses of partial chromosomes. Localized tumours (low-risk NB) display several numerical CNVs, whereas, aggressive metastatic tumours are characterized by a number of structural recurrent CNVs, including deletions of the 1p, and 11q, and gain of chromosome arm 17q (*Janoueix-Lerosey* et al – *2009*).

Loss of 1p (short arm of chromosome 1) – Loss of chromosome 1p was first described as a poor prognosis feature by Caron and colleagues. In addition, they found that it was associated with aggressive disease and poor response to treatment in patients from lower NB stage groups (*Caron* et al – *1996*). A large COG cohort further demonstrated the association of loss of 1p with poor prognosis factors, such as unfavourable histology, amplification of MYCN, INSS stage 4 and patients older than 12 months (*Attiyed* et al – *2005*).

Loss of chromosome 11q (long arm of chromosome 11) – More than one third of primary NB tumours shows loss of 11q. This alteration is associated with high-risk tumours features, but it is seldom found in MYCN amplified tumours (*Guo* et al – 1999).

<u>Other chromosomic alterations</u> – Common segmental chromosomal alterations include loss of 3p, 4p and 14q and gains of 1q, 2p and 17q. Loss of heterozygosity of chromosomal region 3p was found in 16% of neuroblastomas, and it was related with the loss of a tumour suppressor locus (*Hallstensson* et al – *1997*; *Ejeskä*r et al – *1998*).

Gain of chromosome arm 17q is the most frequent cytogenetic abnormality of NB cells, found in 46% of cases. This gain has been associated with high-risk features, such as loss of 1p and MYCN amplification, and observed more frequently in advanced stages of the disease or older children. However, the prognostic relevance of chromosome 17q gain in NB is still discussed (*Brown* et al – *1999*). In low stage patients a non-altered chromosome 17 or partial gain of 17q is an independent indicator of poor patient prognosis (*Vandesompele* et al – *2005*).

The biological relevance of these chromosomal alterations is still being studied. However, a few are known to alter the expression levels of tumour suppressor gene and oncogenes important for neuroblastoma tumorigenesis (Westermann et al – 2002).

1.4.3 Differentiation markers

Neuroblastic tumours include different histological subtypes characterized by diverse proportions of Schwann cells and neuroblasts, that can be distinguished by their degree of cellular differentiation and maturation. NB, stroma poor undifferentiated tumour, is the most malignant in nature. Despite its undifferentiated histology, a portion of NB tumours occasionally mature or regress spontaneously (stage 4S), while part retain the capacity to undergo neuronal differentiation under specific treatment conditions (differentiation agents/therapy)

<u>Trompomyosin receptor kinases (Trks):</u> Tropomyosin kinase receptors are part of a receptor family of tyrosine kinases coded by *NTRK* genes. Trks are involved in the regulation of neuronal plasticity and development (*Huang* et *Reichardt – 2003; Barbacid – 1994*). Trk receptors (TrkA, TrkB and TrkC) differ in their extracellular domain, conferring ligand specificity (*Brodeur* et al – 2009). Each Trk can be activated by one or more of neurotrophin-nerve growth factor (NGF), brain-derived



Figure 5 – Schematic representation of Trk receptors and common isoforms. Trk receptors differ in their extracellular domains which confers them with specificity for different ligands and activation of different intracellular pathways. Activation of TrkA with NGF activates pathways inducing cell differentiation, in the absence of this neurotrophin different pathways are activated inducing cell apoptosis. Isoform III of TrkA has a constitutively active extracellular domain. TrkB is activated by BDND, inducing metastasis and angiogenesis of tumour cells. This receptor has two inactive isoforms, one lacking the intracellular domain (T1) and another includes the SHC binding site (Shc). TrkC is also a differentiation inducer receptor, when activated by NT3. Although there are several truncated versions of this receptor the most predominant is T1, lacking the intracellular domain (adapted from *Brodeur* et al – 2009).

neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and neurotrophins 3 and 4 (NT3, NT4) (Figure 5). However, alternative splicing may alter these interactions (*Amatu* et al – 2019) (Figure 5). Trk signalling plays a critical role in cell survival, proliferation, fate of neural precursors, axon and dendrite growth, and activation of ion channels and neurotransmitter receptors. In the adult nervous system, the Trk receptors regulate synaptic plasticity. Knock-out mice for Trk receptors show abnormal development of the central and peripheral nervous system. Particularly, TrkB deficiency causes the most severe phenotype with mice having abnormal movements and posture (*Smeyne* et al – 1994; Klein et al – 1993; Klein et al – 1994).

In NB, each receptor plays an important role in the diverse behaviours of the disease, Expression of TrkA and TrkC are associated with biologically favourable NB tumours, prone to spontaneous regression and differentiation. In contrast, TrkB expressing tumours are associated with aggressive and high-risk disease. (Brodeur et al - 2009). Overexpression of TrkA in the NB cell line SK-N-SY5Y reduced tumorigenesis and expression of pro-angiogenic factors, like VEGF, Ang2, bFGF, while overexpression of TrkB had the opposite effect (Egger et al - 2002). This depends on the expression of the different Trks and the presence or absence of their ligands in the microenvironment, leading to the activation of different intracellular pathways (Huang et Reichardt – 2003). Treatment of low stage tumours with NGF, TrkA ligand, induces cellular differentiation. whereas in more aggressive tumours where expression of TrkA is very low, cells do not respond to NGF treatment (Nakagawara et Brodeur GM – 1997). The TrkB ligand (BDNF) is highly expressed in high-risk NB and it increases the metastatic and invasion potential of NB cell lines (Nagakawara et al – 1994, Matsumoto et al – 1995). Expression of TrkC is high in NB with favourable prognosis, younger patients with low stage tumours without amplification of MYCN (Yamashiro et al - 1996). However, its ligand, NT3, was also found increased in aggressive NBs and blockage of the NT3/TrkC interaction induced apoptosis and inhibited tumour growth (Bouzas-Rodriguez et al – 2010).

<u>Nerve Growth Factor Receptor (NGFR)</u>: NGFR also denominated Low Affinity Neurotrophin Receptor p75NTR, regulates differentiation and survival of neuronal populations during development (*Huang* et *Reichardt – 2003*). In NB, NGFR is highly expressed in tumours with clinical and biologically favourable features, such as young patients, differentiated histology and *MYCN* non-amplified tumours. In addition, patients with expression of NGFR show a longer EFS and OS (*Schulte* et al – 2009). In NB cell lines, overexpression of NGFR reduces its proliferative capacity and increases apoptosis. Additionally, overexpression of NGFR reduced *in vivo* tumorigenicity of NB cell lines by driving cells to a more differentiated and benign phenotype (*Schulte* et al – 2009).

<u>Neurofilament high peptide (NEFL)</u>: NEFL is one of the three subunits of the neurofilament proteins expressed in neurons, which play a central role in the transport of neurotransmitters throughout axons and dendrites and contribute to neuronal cytoarchitechture (*Leermakers* et *Zhulina – 2010*). Overexpression of NEFL in NB cell lines reduced cell proliferation and enhanced differentiation. Furthermore, high expression of NEFL in NB tumours was correlated with better patient survival, more differentiated histology and lower tumour stages. No association was made between levels of NEFL and age of the patients, status of *MYCN* and risk stratification (*Capasso* et al – 2014).

<u>Tubulin beta 3 (Tubβ3):</u> Tubβ3, coded by the gene *TUBB3*, is a member of the beta tubulin protein family. This protein is primarily expressed in neurons and was shown to be important for the development of neurite growth. Tubβ3 knock-down in NB cell lines prevented retinoic acid response. In addition, these cells were resistant to DNA damage by free radicals and reactive oxygen species (*Guo* et al – 2010). Expression of Tubβ3 was present in all types of neuroblastic tumours, and more recently it was shown its importance in resistance to microtubule targeting drugs, commonly used to treat NB (*Dráberová* et al – 1998; *Don* et al – 2004).

<u>Chromodomain helicase DNA binding 5 (CHD5).</u> CHD5 gene encodes a member of the chromodomain helicase-DNA binding family. CHD5 regulates the structure and unfolding of chromatin during neurogenesis (*Egan* et al – 2013). It is mapped in the chromosome 1p, often deleted in NB, and its expression is low or absent in aggressive NBs (*Koyama* et al – 2012). Increase of *CHD5* in NB cell lines, either using plasmids or demethylating drugs, inhibited *in vitro* and *in vivo* tumorigenicity (*Fujita* et al – 2008; *Li* et al – 2012).

<u>CD44</u>: CD44 is a surface glycoprotein important for cell adhesion and cell-tocell interaction, which was shown to have different roles in several tumours (*Chen* et al – 2018). In NB, its expression is absent in more aggressive NBs and associated with loss of TrkA expression (*Kramer* et al - 1997). Treatment of NB cell lines with differentiation agents increased the expression of CD44 (*Gross* et al – 1995).

Marker Prognosis		Mechanism	References	
TrkA	Good	 Reduces expression of angiogenic factors Overexpression reduced tumorigenic potential of NB cell lines 	<i>Eggert</i> et al – <i>2002</i> ; Lavoie et al – 2005;	
TrkB	Poor	 Overexpression increases aggressiveness and tumorigenic potential of NB cell lines Activation with BDNF increases metastatic and tumorigenic potential 	Eggert et al – 2002; Nagakawara et al – 1994; Matsumoto et al – 1995	
TrkC	Good	• Disruption of NT3/TrkC activation increases cell apoptosis and inhibits tumour growth	Yamashiro et al – 1996; Bouzas- Rodriguez et al – 2010	
NGFR/ p75	Good	 Inducer of apoptosis and differentiation in NB cell lines Inductor of NB differentiation and reduced in vivo tumorigenesis 	<i>Eggert</i> et al – 2000; <i>Schulte</i> et al – 2009	
NEFL	Good	Inhibitor of tumorigenesis and invasion	Capasso et al – 2014	
S100β	Good	 Glial cell marker Expression associated with better prognosis in unfavourable tumours 	Spreca et al – 1989, Van Eldik et Zimmer – 1988; Nagoshi et al – 1992	
Tubβ3	Good	 Central player in neurite growth and neurodifferentiation Important role in chemoresistance 	Guo et al – 2010; Don et al – 2004	
CD44	Good	 Low to absent expression in aggressive NB Expression induced by differentiating agents 	Gross et al – 1995; <i>Kramer</i> et al – 1997	
CHD5	Good	 Methylation of promoter in aggressive NBs Induction of expression reduces NB cell line tumorigenesis 	<i>Fujita</i> et al – <i>2008</i> ; Li et al – 2012; Koyama <i>et al</i> – 2008	

Table 4 – Mechanisms of differentiation markers of neuroblastoma
Additionally, transfection of CD44 into NB cell lines increased its adherence capacity, unless they have MYCN amplification, which alters CD44 functionality (*Gross* et al -2000).

<u>S100 Calcium Binding Protein B (S100β).</u> S100β is a calcium binding protein, highly expressed in the nervous system and is a well-established glial cell marker (*Spreca* et al – *1989, Van Eldik* et *Zimmer* – *1988*). Knowledge about the role of S100β in neuroblastoma is scarce. However, expression of this calcium protein is associated with good prognosis in unfavourable NBs (*Nagoshi* et al – *1992*).

1.5 Current NB therapy and advances

Intensity and protocol of therapy used to treat NB patients depends on the assigned risk group. Treatment of NB can include observation only, surgery, chemotherapy, radiotherapy, myeloablative chemotherapy, differentiation therapy and immunotherapy.

<u>Low-risk NB</u> – Low-risk patients account for 50% of all new diagnosed NB and show survival rates higher than 90%, with minimum or no therapy including surgery. Localized adrenal tumours with favourable biological features are closely observed only and the majority spontaneously regress with child's growth (*Nuchtern* et al – 2012). The need for treatment arises depending on tumour location and symptoms associated (spinal cord injury or lung compression). In this case, they undergo surgical excision and mild chemotherapy in the case of relapse (*Monclair* et al – 2015). Metastatic stage 4S/MS tumours show favourable biological features, and in most cases, they spontaneously regress with little to no chemotherapy (*Brodeur* et al – 2018). Patients receive treatment (surgery or chemotherapy) when there is risk of complications and death: large hepatomegaly or large tumours causing mechanical obstruction, liver disfunction or respiratory distress (*Whittle* et al – 2017).

Intermediate-risk NB – Intensity and length of therapy of intermediate risk patients depends on tumour biological features. Differentiation between favourable and unfavourable cases allows for reduction in treatment and associated toxicities, while maintain high survival rates (88% and 96% 3-year OS). In addition to chemotherapy, surgical resection of the residual primary tumour is performed when possible. However, for a reduced percentage of patients this course of treatment is not enough. In these cases, radiotherapy might be necessary (*Baker* et al – 2010).

<u>High-risk NB</u> – High-risk patients are about half of the cases of NB. In spite of the complexity of the intensive multimodality treatment approaches, survival rate of these patients remains lower than 50%. COG and OPEC/COJEC protocols are the most common for treating NB patients and several groups use variations of these protocols. Both include four phases: induction chemotherapy, local control, consolidation and maintenance therapy (*Whittle* et al – 2017) (Figure 4).

1. Induction chemotherapy – The main objective of this stage is to reduce tumour burden by shrinking the primary tumour and reducing metastasis. In all protocols, induction is the most intense phase with a combination of anthracyclines (doxorubicin), alkylating agents (cyclophosphamide, cisplatin, melphalan), mitotic inhibitors (vincristine) and topoisomerase inhibitors (irinotecan, topotecan, etoposide). Most protocols use these chemotherapy drugs; however, the number of cycles and the drug combination differs between protocols and institutions. Patients that do not respond to this high intensity treatment schedule (about 20%) have a very poor prognosis (*Whittle* et al – 2017; *Matthay* et al – 2016).

2. Local control – Surgical resection and radio beam therapy of localized lesions are used to prevent local recurrences and are performed during the induction stage (between cycles 4 and 6). Surgical tumour resection is often accompanied with radiotherapy of the primary tumour site, resulting, in better local control and OS (*Du* et al – 2014; *Mazloom* et al – 2014).



Figure 6 – Therapeutical strategies for high-risk NB patients. Diagnosis and stratification of NB patients is done by a multi-disciplinary team. High-risk patients undergo a high intensity treatment schedule that consists of Induction chemotherapy, consolidation therapy and maintenance therapy. Effectiveness of treatment during induction chemotherapy can define patient's survival. There are two different treatment protocols used during the first phase, composed of the same drugs but used in different schedules: topotecan (topo); cyclophosphamide (cyclo); doxorubicin (doco); cisplatin (cis); vincristine (vin); etoposide (eto). During induction patients may undergo surgery for the local control of tumours and improve chemotherapy efficacy. Consolidation therapy involves myeloablative chemotherapy followed by autologous haematopoietic stem cell transplant. In addition, after this stage patients may receive radiotherapy for control of lesions. Patients that enter remission, receive maintenance therapy consisting of 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination with anti-GD2 antibodies, IL-2 and GM-CSF.

3. Consolidation treatment – Patients that respond to induction treatment and local control, undergo consolidation phase. Although in many protocols this stage consists in myeloablative chemotherapy followed by autologous stem cell rescue, the efficacy of this treatment has been questioned and some institutions no longer perform it (*Whittle* et al – 2017, *Kushner* et al – 2016).

4. *Maintenance therapy* – High-risk NB patients which enter in remission after consolidation treatment, receive maintenance therapy to eliminate residual tumour cells and prevent relapse, which often are more aggressive and chemo resistant tumours (*Whittel* et al – 2017). Maintenance phase of therapy includes immunotherapy and a differentiating agent. For many years, isotretinoin (13-*cis*-retinoic acid (13-*cis*-RA)) was the main drug used during this phase, due to its differentiation capacities and its efficacy in improving EFS of NB patients (*Matthay* et al – 1999, *Matthay* et al – 2009). In the last 10 years, immunotherapy with anti-GD2 antibodies has proven to be effective in increasing EFS and OS of high-risk NB patients (*Cheung* et al – 1998; *Cheung* et al – 2012; *Kushner* et al – 2018).

Despite the improvement in NB research, there are still high-risk patients that do not respond to induction therapy or relapse after/during maintenance treatment. Therapeutical approaches to treat relapse patients often involve surgery and multiagent chemotherapy combinations (*Zage – 2018, Saylors* et al *– 2001, Kushner* et al *– 2010; Kushner* et al *– 2006; Garaventa* et al *– 2003*). New therapies are being developed using surface markers, such as norepinephrine transporters, CD171, NY-ESO-1, as drug delivery systems or immunotherapy targets (*Matthay* et al *– 2007, Kholodenko* et al *– 2018*).

1.6 Preclinical models of neuroblastoma

Knowledge about the origin of NB, and the evaluation of the effectiveness of new treatments came not only for retrospective patient analysis but also from the use of preclinical models, such as cell lines, xenograft mouse models and transgenic mouse models. NB cell lines are the most common model for the evaluation of new therapeutic approaches due to its availability and ability to grow indefinitely *in vitro*. These models show the same alterations as their original tumours (such as MYCN amplification, loss of 1q, etc). However, they acquire new alterations to become immortalized (*Thiele – 1998*). Differentiation capacity of NB cell lines is maintained, making them a good model to study the molecular biology of neurogenesis and neuronal disease (*Shastry* et al *– 2001*). In addition, there are drug resistant cell lines as well as drug sensitive cell lines, since tumour samples were collected at different treatment stages. This allows not only to evaluate the effect of different drug combinations for resistant tumours, but also to elucidate the underlying molecular mechanisms (*Shastry* et al *– 2001*). Characterization of well-established NB cell lines

by microarrays, RNA sequencing for mRNA and DNA methylation profiling, allowed for a better understanding of the different cell responses (*Harenza* et al -2017).

Tumours comprise a complex network of cells and stroma, this intra-tumour heterogeneity is complicated to replicate *in vitro*. Recently, NB patient derived organoids (PDOs) were developed to recreate tumour complexity and a more faithful *in vitro* preclinical model. It was demonstrated that PDOs had the same mitotic index, genetic features and expression of stem cell markers as the primary tumours. Most importantly, they maintained tumour cell heterogeneity and cell viability after cryopreservation, making them a useful *in vitro* model (*Fusco* et al – 2019).

Increased of knowledge about tumour biology has led to the development of new and improved preclinical models. These models aim to meet the following criteria: a) Resemble histopathological features of human tumours, such as cell morphology, aggressiveness and metastatic profiles; b) engraftment or tumour appearance should happen in short time and with high penetration rate; c) Cancerhost interaction similar to human tumours; d) immune response should be similar to the human tumours (*Kiyonari* et *Kadomatsu – 2015*). There is an attempt to reduce the differences between tumour models and human tumours, however not all of these criteria are met. Cell line derived xenografts probably meet the least amount of the above-mentioned criteria. In this model, NB cell lines are injected into immunocompromised mice, and depending on tumorigenicity of the cell lines used, generation of tumours occurs weeks after cell inoculation. Cell line xenografts can help to predict the clinical relevance of a drug and are easily reproducible. However, there is no cell heterogeneity in the tumours generated and cultured cell lines acquire alterations that are not found in patient tumours (*Brakeveldt* et al -2015). Patient derived xenografts (PDX) models recapitulate better tumour heterogeneity, since they are generated from small fragments of patient's tumours implanted subcutaneously in immunocompromised mice. Serial passages maintain tumour's key molecular features; however, subcutaneous environment is different from tumour's original location, and can alter tumorigenic and metastatic capacities of tumour cells (*Tentler* et al -2012). This limitation is bypassed in patient derived orthotopic xenografts (PDOXs), where NB tumour fragments are implanted in the adrenal grands. In this model, tumours have histological features similar to original tumour that are maintained unaltered across passages (*Brakeveldt* et al -2015). In addition, parent tumour microenvironment features are maintained in PDOXs, those

include rich tumour blood and lymphatic vascularization, presence of tumour macrophages and pericyte coverage (*Brakeveldt* et al – 2016). Recently, the same group showed that PDOXs maintained RNA and protein expression patterns across passages and relative to their parent tumour (*Brakeveldt* et al – 2018).

Genetically engineered mouse models were important to understand origins of NB and test therapeutic approaches in disseminated tumour models (Kiyonari et Kadomatsu - 2015). One of the first models generated was the TH-MYCN, where the expression of MYCN is under the tyrosine hydroxylase promoter (TH), which is a gene expressed in PHOX2B positive cells of the sympathoadrenal lineage. In this model, mice develop tumours in the sympathetic ganglia (small thoracic tumours or abdominal masses) with histological features similar to NB (Weiss et al - 1997). TH-MYCN model is the most commonly used transgenic model, due to its high penetration rate, short-term tumour development time, clinical and biological features resembling high-risk MYCN amplified tumours (Kiyonari et Kadomatsu – 2015). This model was combined with other transgenes, such as TP53 haploinsufficiency mouse model or capase-8 (Casp8) deficient mice. TH-MYCN/TP53 haploinsufficient mice were shown to have a more oncogenic phenotype, with lower survival rates and chemoresistant tumours (Chesler et al - 2008). These mice are good models to study relapse and refractory tumours, as this alteration is often present in relapse patients but not in pre-treatment tumours (Kim et Shohet – 2009). Deletion of casp8, protein involved in cell apoptosis often deleted in MYCN amplified mice, was done under the TH promoter in TH-MYCN mice (Teitz et al – 2000). These mice had more bone marrow metastasis than TH-MYCN mice, however there was no difference in tumour latency or overall survival of the models (*Teitz* et al -2013).

2 Retinoids

Retinoids, the active metabolites of vitamin A, are involved in the regulation of several cell functions and processes. They exert an important role during embryonic development in tissue differentiation but are also important for brain function and reproductive system homeostasis (*Niederreither* et *Dollé – 2008*). In clinical practice, their differentiation capacities make them interesting drugs to be used as cancer therapy agents, and 13-*cis*-RA is part of the treatment schedule of NB patients (*Whittle* et al *– 2017*). Moreover, they show a wide range of dermatologic applications, including psoriasis, acneiform and keratinizaion disorders (*Orfanos* et al *– 1997*). In this chapter it will be discussed the origin of retinoids and a few of the different isoforms, their mechanism of action and how they work as differentiation agents. In addition, it will be described what is known about retinoids as treatment of NB and known resistance mechanism.

2.1 Origin and isomerisation of retinoids

Retinoids are obtained via dietary intake of vitamin A (eggs, dairy and fish oils) or provitamin β -carotene (plant origin). Retinol is absorbed by the intestinal mucosa cells where it is esterified to retinyl esters, this compound is transported by the lymphatic system to the liver for storage. Mobilization of retinoids to other tissues occurs via oxidization of retinol to retinal or retinoic acid by retinaldehyde dehydrogenase, an essential enzyme for embryonic development (*Alltucci* et *Gronemyer – 2001; Niederreither* et al *– 1999*).

Isomerization of retinoids is an important process as each retinoid has a different affinity to specific receptors affecting signal transduction (*Armstrong* et al – 2005). The main signalling retinoid is the isoform all-trans-retinoic acid (ATRA), however the isomers 13-*cis*-RA and 9-*cis*-RA are commonly used for therapeutic purposes (Figure 7). Generation of these different isoforms of retinoic acid occurs both due to intracellular biological processes and to sensitivity to environmental agents, such as light, air or excessive heat (*Barua* et *Furr* – 1998). Isomerization of retinoids in biological fluids is catalysed by compounds containing thiol-groups. In addition, it was described that in cell culture media independently of the initial retinoid used, there was the presence of ATRA, 13-*cis*-RA and 9-*cis*-RA (*Lanvers* et al – 1998). Isomerisation of 13-*cis*-RA to ATRA was found to be mediated by gluthathione S-transferases, but it is unknown whether this reaction is a specific or

unspecific reaction (*Chen* et *Juchau* – 1997). An important aspect to consider in retinoid research it the photoisomerization of retinoids, which may alter its dosage, thus it is important to use cyclodextrins in the vehicle (*Matthay* et al – 2009).



Figure 7 – Chemical structure of three retinoid isomers (adapted from *Armstrong* et al – 2005)

2.2 Intracellular processing and transcription regulation

Membrane transporters are responsible for the uptake of retinol by the target cell. In the cytosol, retinol binds to cellular retinol binding proteins (CRBPs) an it is converted to retinaldehyde by alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) or retinol dehydrogenase (RDH). Active forms of retinoid (ATRA, 13-*cis*-RA or 9-*cis*-RA are catabolized by retinaldehyde dehydrogenase 1, 2 and 3 (RALDH 1-3) and are transported into the nuclei. Here, they signal via retinoid receptors. Alternatively, they can be degraded by cytochrome p450 26 (CYP26) enzymes (*Green* et al – *2016*) (Figure 8).

Signalling of retinoids occurs via the binding of these molecules to two different classes of receptors, the retinoid acid receptor (RAR) and retinoid X receptor (RXR). Each of these receptors has three subtypes (α , β and γ) encoded by

different genes. Each subtype has different isotypes which use different promoters and alter the N-terminal domain (*Connolly* et al – 2013; *Alltucci* et *Gronemyer* – 2001). Structure of RARs and RXRs is composed by a variable N-terminal domain, a DNA binding domain and ligand binding C-terminal domain. Ligand binding domain has as conformational flexibility of the C-terminal α -helix that has a different conformation in each subtype. The central DNA binding domain has conserved sequences important for both DNA binding and receptor dimerization (*Bastien* et *Rochette-Egly* – 2004). The most variable domain of retinoid receptors is the Nterminal that differs between types and subtypes and it was found to have phosphorylation sites that might be important for receptor flexibility (*Tanoury* et al – 2013). RARs activity is induced by its ligands and by heterodimerization with RXRs. These receptors heterodimerize with several nuclear receptors, such as vitamin D receptor (VDR), thyroid hormone receptor (THR) and peroxisome proliferation activated receptor (PPAR) (*Niederreither* et *Dollé* – 2008).

Retinoid receptors exert their function in the nuclei as transcription factors by binding to retinoid acid response elements (RARE). In the absence of ligand, target gene promoters are silenced by histone deacetylation and chromatin compaction. This results from the recruitment of complexes that contains histone deacetylase (HDAC) coupled with co-repressors (nuclear receptor co-repressor (NCoR) or silencing mediator for retinoid and thyroid hormone receptor (SMRT) and RAR-RXR dimer resulting in histone (*Bourget* et al -2000). Retinoids are transported to the nuclei by binding to the cellular retinoid acid binding protein (CRABP). Upon ligand binding to RAR it destabilizes its binding to the co-repressor leading to a destabilization of the ligand binding domain and creating an interface for coactivators. Co-activator complexes activate the transcription machinery by decondensing the chromatin and increase transcription frequency and initiation. These complexes can be: Histone acetyltransferase (HATs), thyroid hormone receptor-associated proteins (TRAP), VDR-interacting protein (DRIP) and Srb and mediator protein-containing complex (SMCC) (Alltucci et Gronemyer – 2001; Bastien et Rochette-Egly – 2004) (Figure 8).

2.3 Retinoids as differentiation agents

Retinoids play a preponderant role in embryonic development, as vitamin A deficient diet in mice cause a severe neonatal disorder that affect several organs



Figure 8 – Retinoids intracellular processing and transcription regulation. Uptake of retinol is done by membrane transporters and binds to cellular retinol binding protein (CRBP) in the cytosol. Hydrolysis of retinol into retilnaldehyde occurs by the action of alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) or retinol dehydrogenase (RDH). This compound is catabolized to the active form ATRA by retinaldehyde dehydrogenase (RALDH). ATRA can then be transported into the nuclei where it binds to retinoic acid receptor (RAR). This receptor might be heterodimerized with retinol X receptor (RXR) and co-repressors bound to retinoid response elements (RARE) and gene promoters, resulting gene transcription inhibition. When retinoids bind to RAR and RXR there is the unbinding of co-repressors and the mobilization of co-activators leading to transcription activation. Additionally, retinoids can be degraded by the action of cytochrome p450 26 (CYP26) enzymes (adapted from *Green* et al - 2016)

(*Wilson* et al – *1953*). Technological advances allowed for a better understanding of the role of retinoids in development, by using gain of function and loss of function retinoid receptors transgenic animal models. They showed that retinoids regulate embryonic anterior-anterior posterior pattern via regulation of homeobox genes.

Furthermore, they are important for patterning of neural tube and differentiation of motor neurons from neural tube progenitors (*Maden – 2006; Maden – 2007*). Retinoids are also important for the development of inner ear, eye and facial region and forebrain as well as for the differentiation of the heart, lung, kidney and pancreas (*Niederreither* et *Dollé – 2008*).

During mammal embryonic development the major source of retinoids is the maternal retinol, which is taken up by embryonic retinol binding protein 4 (RBP4). It reaches embryonic cells by the action of receptor protein stimulated by retinoic acid 6 (STRA6) where it is transformed to retinaldehyde by retinol dehydrogenase 10 (RDH10). Further cleavage by retinaldehyde dehydrogenases (RALDH) forms different isoforms of retinoids which will act as described in section 4.2 (*Niederreither* et *Dollé – 2008*).

Along embryogenesis retinoids are important for the development of the nervous system, where they regulate patterning and cell differentiation. Together with WNT signalling molecules and fibroblast growth factors, retinoids organize posterior hindbrain and anterior spinal cord formation (detailed reviewed in *Maden – 2007* and *Niederreither* et *Dollé – 2008*).

Retinoids regulate number of primary neurons and differentiation of motor neurons. Primary neurons are the first ones formed and they develop in three parallel rows close to the midline and each row differentiates in motor neurons, interneuron and dorsal sensory neurons. Activation of retinoid signalling increases the number of primary neurons by increasing the neurogenesis inducers X-ngnr-1, Gli3, X-MyT1 and inhibits Zinc2. In addition, retinoids and sonic hedgehog (SHH) work together in the regulation of the number of primary neurons, as SHH overexpression inhibits primary neuron production and this transcription factor is inhibited by retinoids (*Maden – 2007*). Absence of retinoids during development of chick spinal cord reduce the number of islet 1- positive motor neurons and those present had smaller neurites (*Wilson* et al – 2004). In addition, retinoids were found to be important in the specification of motor neurons subtypes (*Ji* et al – 2006).

The neurodifferentiation potential of retinoids was studied using both NB cell lines and embryonal carcinoma cells. As retinoids and its receptors work as transcription factors, they were found to regulate the expression of genes encoding signalling proteins, cell surface receptors and other transcription factors. Some of the genes that were found to be activated by retinoids during neurodifferentiation include nuclear factor κB (NF κB), neurogenin 1, protein kinase C ϵ (PKC ϵ), ceramide and components of the WNT signalling pathways. While repression of genes that encoded the tyrosine kinase SHP-1 and the WNT inhibitor dickkopf homologue 1 (DKK1) by retinoids was necessary for neurodifferentiation (*Maden – 2007; Mizuno* et al – *1997; Verani* et al – *2007*).

2.4 Retinoids in the treatment of NB

The differentiation role of retinoids made it an interesting drug for cancer treatment and in the 90s they became part of the standard treatment for acute myeloid leukemia and NB.

In vitro studies using NB cell lines, showed that ATRA treatment inhibited cell proliferation and reduced MYCN mRNA expression (*Sidell* et al – 1983, *Thiele* et al – 1985). A long exposure to ATRA inhibited cell proliferation up to 60 days after treatment initiation. This effect was accompanied with a reduction of the protein levels of MYCN (*Reynolds* et al – 1991). Short treatment of several NB cell lines with ATRA induced growth of neurites and expression of metalloproteinases (MMPs). Moreover, inhibition of MMPs prevented RA response (*Joshi* et al – 2007). The isomer 9-cis-RA was found to induce apoptosis in NB cell lines (*Lovat* et al – 1997) and 13-cis-RA inhibited cell proliferation and increased cell adhesion (*Voigt* et al – 2000).

In vivo studies using SH-SY5Y xenograft showed the inhibition of tumour growth by both 13-*cis*-RA and 9-*cis*-RA (*Rothan* et al -2001). The synthetic retinoid fenretinide was found to induce cytotoxicity in neuroblastoma cell lines and to be highly effective in neuroblastoma in vivo tumour models.

Expression of RAR α , RAR β and RAR γ was evaluated in 50 NB patients, and it was found that RAR β was associated with good prognosis. In addition, it was described that activation of this receptor might induced p21-mediated cell cycle arrest (*Cheung* et al – *1998*). Recently it was demonstrated that RXR α and RXR β play opposite roles in neuroblastoma differentiation. While the first contributes to cell cycle arrest and expression of differentiation genes, the latter inhibits these processes (*Girardi* et al – *2019*).

Clinical trials using 13-*cis*-RA as treatment for NB patients were stared in the 90s, and in phase II American and European clinical trials it was described that low continuous dose did not affect the survival of the patients (*Finklestein* et al - 1992).

Some concerns were raised about drug efficacy and clinical trial design, and later, a phase I pharmacokinetics clinical trial determining maximal tolerated dosage (MTD) of 13-cis-RA was published. This studied allowed to determine that MTD given for 2 weeks/daily was well tolerated with mild side effects (such as dryness of skin and conjunctivitis and mucus membranes. hypertriglyceridemia) and plasma concentrations were effective in in vitro studies (Villablanca et al - 1995; Kahn et al -1995). This treatment schedule increased patient survival in high-risk NB patients after intensive chemotherapy, radiotherapy and bone marrow transplantation, and it is part of NB treatment schedule since them (Matthay et al – 1999). A ten-year follow-up study showed that patients treated with 13-cis-RA had better 5-year EFS (Matthay et al - 2009). In addition, efficacy of anti-GD2 treatment was evaluated in combination with 13-cis-RA, IL-2 and GM-CSF showing that the combination of these four molecules significantly improved NB patient survival when compared to the standard care, consisting of the single administration of 13-cis-RA (Yu et al -2010).

2.4.1 Resistance mechanisms

A large percentage of patients that respond to 13-cis-RA maintaining low or undetectable minimal residual disease (MRD) levels. However, there are a large percentage of patients that do not respond to this drug. Thus, understanding the mechanisms behind this allows for the development of new therapeutical strategies. A number of potential mechanisms of resistance to this therapy have been proposed.

Alterations in retinoid metabolism might be one of the causes for resistance, and in NB it was described that expression of ALDH1A2 is associated with poor prognosis and resistance to 13-*cis*-RA. This gene codes for a less active ALDH1 isoform, which is responsible for the intracellular oxidation of retinol to retinoic acid (*Hartomo* et al – 2005).

Studies conducted using retinoid resistant and responsive NB cell lines, allowed for the discovery of different retinoid resistance biomarkers. PBX1, a nuclear protein that forms transcription complexes together with HOX and MEIS, was found to be upregulated in NB cell lines in response to 13-*cis*-RA. This effect was only observed in retinoid sensitive NB cell lines. In NB patients, high expression of PBX1 was associated with benign ganglioneuromas (*Shah* et al – *2014*). Proteins of the homeobox (HOX) family are regulators of cell morphogenesis and play an important

part in neurodifferentiation. Promoter region of HOXC9 was found to be silenced in retinoid resistant NB cell lines and in a constitutive active state in retinoid sensitive NB cells. Protein levels of this transcription factor increased during ATRA induced differentiation (*Mao* et al – 2011).

Neurofibromin 1 (NF1), a RAS antagonist, plays an important part in cAMP/PKA pathway. This protein was found to influence retinoic acid-induced differentiation of NB cells via the RAS-MEK signalling pathway (*Hözel* et al – 2010). Knockdown of NF1 in SH-SY5Y maintained their proliferation and colony formation capacity even in the presence of retinoic acid. In the same study, high NF1 expression of NF1 was correlated with better progression free survival in three different patient cohort (*Hözel* et al – 2010).

3 Calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR)

The calcium-sensing receptor is a family C G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR), that was first cloned from bovine parathyroid glands by Edward Brown and colleagues in 1993 (Brown et al - 1993). Their study described the existence of a bovine parathyroid calcium sensor, that when expressed in Xenopus laevis oocytes produced an inward Cl⁻ current in response to Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺ and Gd³⁺. Additionally, they proposed that the structure of this calcium-sensing receptor has a large extracellular domain (ECD), with 7 transmembrane domains (characteristic of the G protein-coupled receptors), and a large intracellular domain (ICD), as well as extracellular glycosylation sites (Brown et al-1993). CaSR is mainly expressed in the parathyroid glands, and it is responsible for maintenance of calcium homeostasis. High plasma Ca²⁺ concentrations activate CaSR and lead to a suppression of PTH secretion, reduction of Ca²⁺ excretion by the kidneys and Ca²⁺ deposition in the bones (Brennan et al - 2013). Since its discovery, many studies around the world have shown that this receptor is also expressed in different tissues, such as the intestine, lungs, brain, pancreas, cardiac and immune system where it was shown to plays diverse roles in cellular processes like proliferation, differentiation, gene expression and apoptosis (Brennan et al -2013). In addition, aberrant expression and function of the CaSR has been found to be associated with calciotropic diseases (that is, dysfunctional extracellular Ca²⁺ homeostasis), but also with the onset of noncalciotropic diseases such as asthma, Alzheimer's, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and different types of cancer (Hannan et al – 2018). In this chapter, it will be addressed how CaSR expression is regulated, which cellular pathways are activated by this receptor and how its activity is modulated by allosteric modulators and what is the role of CaSR in cancer and particularly in neuroblastoma (NB).

3.1 CaSR gene and regulation of expression

In the human genome, the *CaSR* gene is located at chromosome 3q13.3-21 and it lays between the T cell antigen *CD86* (upstream) and cysteine protease inhibitor *CSTA* (downstream) (*Janicic* et al – 1995). CaSR gene is composed of eight exons, both promoters are in exon 1 while exons 2 to 7 encode the 1078 amino acids peptide that compose the CaSR protein (*Aida* et al – 1995; *Garrett* et al – 1995, *Brown* et al – 1993). This gene has two alternative 5'- untranslated regions (UTR) in exons 1A and 1B that shows the presence of two different promoters (P1

and P2). The CaSR gene is highly conserved between species, there is 85% homology between mouse and rat CaSR and about 40% between rodent and human CaSR (*Janicic* et al – *1995*).



Figure 9 – Schematic representation of CaSR. A – CaSR gene promoters, promoter P1 and P2 are represented in blue, white bar represents exon 1A and 1B, and transcription of this exons is driven by CCAAT and TATA boxes as well as SP1 sites. signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT); activator protein 1 (AP1); serum response elements (SRE); vitamin D response elements (VDRE); glial cells missing (GCM); nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NFkB). **B** – CaSR gene intron and exon scheme, blue areas represent the translated sequences while white areas correspond to untranslated mRNA sequences. ATG is the start codon, while TAA is the stop codon. Arrowhead indicates an alternative isoform with additional 10 amino acids codded by an alternative mRNA transcript with 50 extra base pairs. Asterix indicates the CaSR isoform lacking exon 5 (77 amino acids less). **C** – CaSR protein composed of 1078 amino acids and coded by exon 2-7 of CaSR gene. Signal peptide (SP); venus fly trap domain (VFT); cysteine rich domain (Cys); extra cellular domain (ECD); transmembrane domain (TMD); intracellular domain (ICD) (adapted from *Hendy* et *Canaff – 2016*)

Human CaSR has two promoter regions (P1 and P2), which result in different 5'UTR and different lengths of CaSR transcripts in human parathyroid glands (5.4kb, 4.8kb,10kb, 4.2kb) (*Garret* el at – *1995; Chikatsu* et al – *2000*). In addition, transcripts lacking exon 3 or exon 5 have been found in different tissues. Deletion of exon 3 generates a protein exhibiting low expression, which is unable to traffic to the

cell surface, and is present in thyroid TT cells (*Freichel* et al – 1996), placenta (*Bradbury* et al – 1998) and parathyroids, thyroid and kidney (*D'Souza-Li* et al – 2001). A CaSR transcript lacking exon 5 was found expressed in keratynocytes and leads to a CaSR protein lacking 77 amino acids in the extracellular domain. This variant has a lower response to Ca²⁺ and a dominant negative effect in the full-length CaSR, and in addition the ratio of full-length to truncated protein varies during keratinocyte differentiation (*Oda* et al – 1998).

The two CaSR promoters have different starting regions, P1 has a TATA box at -26 and CCAAT box at -110 relative to start site and P2 has a Sp1/3 start site. In addition, both promoters have different binding sites for transcription factors (*Hendy* et *Canaff* – 2016). These features might explain the different CaSR expression patterns between tissues and understanding how CaSR expression is regulated might allow for a better treatment of diseases where CaSR levels are aberrant. Regulation of gene expression can happen during transcription, by the binding of different transcription factors to the transcription regulation sites located around the promoter region of the gene. Around the two CaSR promoters, different putative regulatory elements have been identified (*Hendy* et *Canaff* – 2016) (Figure 9).

Validation of these putative sites was achieved using substances which affect the activity of transcription factors that bind to different response elements located in the CaSR promoter. Both CaSR promoters have one vitamin D response element (VDRE), and it has been demonstrated by several groups that vitamin D increases the mRNA expression of CaSR in kidney and in parathyroid cells (Yao et al - 2005). In addition, treatment of colon cancer cells lines with the active vitamin D compound calcitriol increases CaSR expression and inhibits their proliferation (Fetahu et al - 2014). Expression and activity of transcription factors STAT and NFkB is increased by proinflammatory cytokines. Two cytokines, IL6 and IL1^β, increased CaSR mRNA and protein expression in parathyroid, thyroid and kidney when injected into rats. Additionally, it was demonstrated that IL1 β and TNF α increase CaSR expression due to their activation of the transcription factor NFkB (Canaff et Hendy – 2005), while IL-6 exerts its functions via STAT1/3 and Sp1/3 transcription factors (*Canaff* et al -2008). In a recent review, the authors noticed that IL-6 induces a more rapid decrease of PTH than IL1 β , and they hypothesised that IL-6 might induce a more rapid mRNA transcription and protein synthesis via eukaryotic initiation factor 4F (Hendy et Canaff - 2016). The effect of cytokines in the

expression of CaSR was also studied in cell types where CaSR has low expression levels. Fetahu and her colleagues have shown that CaSR mRNA and protein levels increased when colonocytes were treated with TNF α , IL1 β and IL6 (*Fetahu* et al – *2014*). Murine macrophages stimulated with lipopolysaccharide released TNF α , that up-regulated CaSR that worked as a negative regulator of the secretion of this cytokine (*Kelly* et al – *2011*).

3.2 GPCR and CaSR signalling

GPCRs represent the largest class of membrane-bound proteins in the human genome, they are a very diverse protein family, with a high range of physiological functions and ligands (*Hauser* et al – 2017). In spite of this diversity, all GPCR families have the same structure: N-terminal extracellular domain (ECD); a seven transmembrane α -helices connected by intracellular and extracellular loops (7TM) and a C-terminal transmembrane domain (CMD). GPCRs were first classified into six different families based on gene homology: class A (rhodopsin-like), class B (secretin-like), class C (metabotropic glutamate), class D (fungal mating pheromone receptors), class E (Cyclic AMP receptors), class F (frizzeled/smoothened) (*Kolakowski Jr LF – 1994*). Ten years later Fredriksson and colleagues developed the GRAFS systems, where they grouped more than 800 GPCRS in five different families using phylogenetic methods. Those families are called: glutamate-like (class C), rhodopsin like (class A), adhesion, frizzle and secretin like (class B). (Fredriksson et al-2003), which is the most accept classification. (*Alexandre* et al – 2018).

Differences between the families of GPCRs are mainly in their extracellular domain and the way they bind their ligands. Secretin-like family GPCRs (class B) contain cysteine bridges in their N-terminal, important for ligand binding, their main ligands are large peptides. Adhesion-like GPCRs are transmembrane GPCRs with adhesion-like motifs in their N-terminal region, which vary in size and are rich in glycosylation sites and proline residues. Frizzle family includes the taste receptors, that have a short N-terminal sequence and are not predicted to have ligand-binding sites. Furthermore frizzle GPCRs have a 200 amino acid N-terminal sequence and participate in the binding of Wnt motifs, these two types of receptors have consensus sequences in the TM loop 2, 5 and 7. In rhodopsin-like family (class A), the ligand binding is done in the cavity of the 7TM, and all of the receptors belonging to this family contain a NSxxNPxxY motif in TM7 and a DRY motif or D(E)-R-Y(F) sequence

at the border between the TM7 and the IL2. The glutamate family (class C) has a very large N-terminal ECL, with two lobes that close around the ligand and form a



Figure 10 – Class C GPCR activation. Family C GPCRs are present in the cells membrane as monomers and are associated to the GDP-bound trimeric $G\alpha\beta\gamma$ (A) GPCR ligand binds to the opened VFT that closes and gets closer to both the 7TM and to the closest monomer, forming a dimer. At the same time there is a GDP to GTP transfer in the G α subunit by the guanine exchange factor (B). This exchange activated the trimeric G-protein, this results in a dissociation of the G α subunit from the G $\beta\gamma$ dimer (C).

"Venus fly trap" (VFT) domain (*Fredriksson* et al – 2003).

CaSR is a class C GPCR and its ECD crystal structure was recently published (*Zhang* et al – 2016, *Geng* et al – 2017). Geng and colleagues obtained the crystal structure both in the inactive and active form, describing new binding sites for Ca²⁺, PO₄³⁻ and L-Trp. Furthermore, they demonstrated that amino acids and Ca²⁺ function may represent co-agonists of CaSR. Ligand binding to CaSR is similar to other class C GPCRs, it induces the closure of the VFT, forming a homodimer

interface between the large lobule of VFT and the Cystein rich domain of ECD. After ligand binding there is a reduction of the distance between both ECDs, that might result in rearrangements of the 7TM and the activation of G proteins attached to the receptor (*Geng* et al – 2017) (Figure 10).

In its inactive form, CaSR monomers are in proximity, each bound to their respective heterodimeric G protein. This heterodimer is composed of three subunits, G α , G β and G γ bound to a GDP molecule and are the main players in the intracellular signalling cascade of GPCRs (*Rosenbaum et al – 2009*). Upon binding of the ligand VFT, there is a closure of this domain and a conformational change that reduces the distance between the two monomers. In addition, there is a release from the GDP bound to the G protein heterodimer and coupling of a GTP to the G-protein. This exchange leads to a disassembly of the G β / γ subunits from the G α , activating



Figure 11 – GPCR signal transduction. GPCR signalling is dependent on the family of the G α subunit. Signalling though G α_s activates adenyl cyclase (AC) inducing the formation of cAMP from ATP, this will in turn activate PKA and the phosphorylation of several downstream proteins (A), activation of G α_i will have the opposite effect inhibiting the activity of AC (B). Activation of the G α_s activates PLC, leading to the cleavage of PIP₂ to generate DAG, which activated PKC, and IP₃, which releases Ca²⁺ (C). In the case of activation of G $\alpha_{12/13}$ there is an activation of RhoGEFs leading to an exchange of GDP to GTP bound to RhoA (D).

different signalling cascades depending on the G α subunit present (*Conigrave* et *Ward* – 2013) (Figure 11). There are four main families of G α subunits that induce the activation of different intracellular signalling cascades: G α s, G α i/o, G α q/11 and

 $G\alpha_{12/13}$ (Simon et al – 1991). $G\alpha_s$ and $G\alpha_{i/0}$ affect the activity of adenylcyclases (ACs), with $G\alpha_s$ activating ACs leading to the cleavage of adenosine 5'-triphosphate (ATP) to generate 3'-5'-cyclin adenosine monophosphate (cAMP), whereas $G\alpha_{i/o}$ inhibits this reaction (*Hurley – 1999*). The resulting cAMP then binds to and activates protein kinase A (PKA) leading to the phosphorylation of different downstream effector proteins, such as the transcription factor cAMP response element binding (CREB) (Figure 11A-B). Another $G\alpha$ family, $G\alpha_{q/11}$ activates β isoforms of phospholipase c (PLC), this will lead to the hydrolysis and conversion of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate (PIP₂) into diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP₃), the latter then inducing release of Ca^{2+} release from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stores. Protein kinase C (PKC) is activated by an increase of intracellular Ca²⁺ and DAG and will further activate several downstream signalling pathways such as c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and p53 (Syrovatkina et al – 2016) (Figure 11C). Although there is limited knowledge of how $G\alpha_{12/13}$ does its effector functions, it has been demonstrated that this G-protein activates Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factors (RhoGEFs) leading to a GDP to GTP exchange in the RhoA GTPase, inducing not only a remodelling of the actin fibres but also activation of different transcription factors, like p38 and JNK (Syrovatkina et al – 2016) (Figure 11D). In addition to G-protein dependent signalling, GPCRs also signal through β-arrestins, which have been shown to be adaptors of agonistinduced endocytosis and ubiquitination (reviewed in Jean-Charles et al - 2017).

CaSR signals mainly though $G\alpha_{i/0}$, $G\alpha_{q/11}$ and $G\alpha_{12/13}$, in some cell types CaSR activates G_s (reviewed in *Chavez-Abiega* et al – 2020). In HEK293 cells, CaSR is constitutively internalised via a β -arrestin mediated signalling and in the presence of its main ligand, Ca²⁺, it signals via $G\alpha_{i/0}$ and $G\alpha_{q/11}$ (*Thomsen* et al – 2012, *Mos* et al – 2019). The CaSR may exhibit "ligand bias", which is the ability of different ligands to stabilize different receptor conformations and activate one Gprotein in favour of another (reviewed in *Leach* et al - 2015, *Kenakin* et *Christopoulos* – 2013). Biased signalling is tissue dependent since it can be subject to downstream signalling molecules (PLC, G-proteins, Rho, cAMP) but also on the ligands that are present in tissue (*Conigrave* et *Ward* – 2013, *Leach* et al – 2015). Biased signalling of CaSR is seen not only as a response to endogenous molecules but also to synthetic compounds created to modulate the activity of CaSR, usually referred to as "allosteric modulators".

3.3 Allosteric modulators of CaSR

Allosteric modulators are molecules that stabilize a particular receptor conformation, increasing or decreasing the affinity of the ligand binding sites (*Bartuzi* et al – 2018). Molecules that activate CaSR by mimicking Ca²⁺ or potentiating its effect are often called calcimimetics. This class of drugs can be classified into type I, orthosteric compounds that single handed activate CaSR (can be inorganic and organic polycations (Mg²⁺, Gd³⁺)), or type II, compounds that need the presence of an orthosteric compound to exert its function (can be synthetic or natural small molecules (cinacalcet, NPS-568, spermine, aromatic amino acids, glutathione)). Compounds that inhibit the activation of CaSR are often called calcylitics and are small organic molecules that act as negative allosteric modulators of CaSR (NPS-2143, ronacaleret) (*Nemeth* et *Goodman – 2016*) (Figure 12).

Calcimimetics and calcylitics have been widely studied for the treatment of several diseases, both calciotropic and non-calciotropic (Hannan el al - 2018), however calcimimetics have been the most successful as clinical treatments. Cinacalcet (CIN) (Mimpara[®]; Sensipara[®]) was approved for clinical use in 2004, becoming the first GPCR allosteric modulator to reach the pharmaceutical market (Bräuner-Osbourne et al - 2007) (Figure 12). CIN was approved for treatment of severe hypercalcemia in patients with parathyroid carcinoma or primary hyperparathyroidism who cannot have a parathyroidectomy as well as chronic kidney disease patients with secondary hyperparathyroidism (SHPT) (Barman Balfour et Scott - 2005). In vitro studies demonstrated that CIN increases intracellular Ca²⁺ levels in HEK-CaSR, in addition this calcimimetic inhibited the secretion of PTH in bovine parathyroid cells and increases the secretion of calcitonin by MTC 6-23 cells (a medullary thyroid carcinoma cell line) (Nemeth et al – 2004). Oral administration of CIN to healthy rats led to a dose dependent reduction of PTH (maximum response after 1-hour) and ionised Ca²⁺ (lowest peak seen after 4-hours), there was also an increase of calcitonin release (highest after 2-hours). CIN is more stable than its predecessor NPS R-568, a calcimimetic that failed during clinical trials due to its pharmacokinetic and metabolic properties (Nemeth et Goodman - 2016).

Use of CIN decreases patient mortality and the occurrence of cardiovascular events in haemodialysis patients, however it has been reported that gastrointestinal side effects (such as nausea and vomiting) reduce patient compliance and drug dosage (*Komaba* et al – 2015, *Gincherman* et al – 2010). This has created a need to develop calcimimetics with higher tissue specificity. In recent years an intravenous calcimimetic, etelcalcitide (AMG 416), was approved to for the treatment of SHPT in



chronic kidney patients undergoing dialysis (*Patel* et *Bridgeman – 2018*). Unlike CIN, which binds to the CaSR transmembrane domain, etelcalcitide binds to the extracellular domain acting as an agonist (Alexandre et al -2015) (Figure 12). In a clinical trial comparing the effectiveness of CIN versus etelcalcitide, the later was found to be as effective as CIN in reducing PTH concentration in patients undergoing haemodialysis with moderate to severe SHPT. However, it was seen that etelcalcitide induced nausea and vomiting to the same extent as CIN (Block et al -2017). In an attempt to reduce the secondary effects of CIN and increase its bioavailability, Japanese researchers have developed evocalcet. In preclinical studies, authors found that evocalcet significantly reduced serum PTH at a dosage of more than 0.03mg/kg while a dosage of 1mg/kg of CIN had a similar effect. In addition, it was found that evocalcet caused less gastric disturbances than CIN (Kawata et al – 2018). This preclinical data was further supported by human clinical trials, where evocalcet was shown to be non-inferior to CIN and to cause less gastrointestinal adverse effects (Fukagawa et al - 2018, reviewed in Akizawa et al - 2019). Evocalcet has recently been approved in Japan for the treatment of patients undergoing peritoneal dialysis or haemodialysis with SHPT (Akizawa et al - 2019).

Calcilytics were originally developed as an oral alternative treatment for osteoporosis, a current therapy including the systemic administration of abaloparatide, an analog of PTHrP that targets PTH1R and increases bone mass density reducing risk of fracture (*Clynes* et al – 2020; *Leder* et al – 2015). Although there have been three calcilytics that have reached clinical trials for treatment of postmenopausal women with osteoporosis (ronacalceret, encaleret/JTT-305/MK-5442 and AXT914) none of them passed phase 2. All had similar pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics, causing dose-dependent and rapid increase of PTH levels. Ronacaleret is the most studied calcilytic for the treatment of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Clinical studies comparing the effect of ronacalceret to terapatatide (PTH 1-34) and alendronate and concluded that this calcilytic had a mild effect in bone mass density and that there was a lack of anabolic window in bone turnover markers. In addition, ronacalceret affected renal CaSR leading to an increase of plasma Ca²⁺ levels, tipping the risk-benefit scale of this calcilytic (Fitzpatrick et al – 2011a, Fitzpatrick et al – 2011b). Clinical trials evaluating the effect of other calcilytics had the same outcome. AXT914 increased bone turn over markers, however efficacy was lower than the available standard treatment, a daily

dose of teriparatide. It also induced a dose-dependent increase of Ca²⁺, leading to safety concerns and to a halt in the development of AXT914 (*John* et al – 2014). Encaleret was given daily to oesteopenic postmenopausal women in a randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled clinical trial. After the first month of treatment, women receiving encaleret had a significant reduction of bone turn-over markers, however after 6 months of treatment these parameters were significantly higher than the placebo treated group. Observed changes in the encaleret treated group were still lower than the standard of care and there were reports of hypercalcemic events, both contributed to a halting of further development of this drug (*Halse* et al – 2014) (reviewed in *Nemeth* et *Goodman* – 2016).

CaSR plays a plethora of roles in a great number of tissues and diseases, for this reason there has been an attempt to repurpose CaSR modulators for other diseases (Hannan et al - 2019). Preclinical studies have been successful in demonstrating the effectiveness of nebulised calcilytic for the treatment of asthma, demonstrating a new way to use these CaSR antagonists (Yarova et al - 2015). Study of allosteric modulators of CaSR has been evolving with the aim of finding tissue specific compounds that allow for lower impact on plasma Ca²⁺ level and the adverse effect that come from it. This premise allowed for the development of study of several calcimimetics that induce a CaSR bias signalling different from CIN: Etelcalcetide, evocalcet, AC-265347, BTU-compound-13, GSK3004774, calindol. Although two of these calcimimetics have been approved for clinical use, the other calcimimetics have properties that make them interesting tools to study CaSR biased signalling (*Leach* et al -2015). An attempt to generate a gastro-intestinal specific calcimimetic lead to the development of GSK3004774. This calcimimetic was shown to have low intestinal permeability, leading to a low systemic concentration and high luminal stability and fecal recovery (Sparks et al - 2017). Recently, GSK3004774 and CIN were shown to have a different impact in an acute mouse model of colitis (*Elajnaf* et al – 2019). Another calcimimetic that was found to have a differential effect than CIN was AC-265347, as it was first described to have a lower impact on calcitonin secretion by thyroidal C-cells than CIN. In addition, mutation studies have shown that AC-265347 binds to a different place than CIN in the 7TM of CaSR (Ma et al -2011). This calcimimetic has been widely studied by the group of Katie Leach, they reported a bias of AC-265347 towards pERK1/2 phosphorylation versus Ca²⁺ mobilization (Leach et al - 2016). In addition, AC-265347 was described to have a

higher potency than CIN in IP₁ accumulation assay, and to have agonist properties, since it induced Ca²⁺ mobilization and IP₁ accumulation in the absence of Ca²⁺(*Cook* et al – 2015). In a recent study, AC-265347 was found to have a bias towards Rho activation versus Ca²⁺ mobilization in the presence of both Ca²⁺ and Sr²⁺ (*Diepenhorst* et al – 2018).

3.4 Dual role of CaSR in cancer

CaSR was demonstrated to play a great number of functions in different tissues, in tumorigenesis it plays different roles depending on the tissue where it originates (*Brennan* et al – 2013). As shown in Table 5, CaSR can work both as an oncogene and tumour suppressor gene in different neoplasias. The mechanisms that CaSR uses to play these divergent roles is not fully understood, however several possible mechanisms have been uncovered.

The role of CaSR in breast cancer has been widely studied, with most groups having used different breast cancer cell lines to understand it. A study from the Wysomerski group used Comma D cells, a not fully transformed murine breast cell line, and primary cultures of mouse mammary epithelial (MMECs) cell lines to study the G-protein coupling of CaSR in normal and malignant breast cells. These two cells respond oppositely to an increase in Ca²⁺ concentration, while stimulated MMECs reduced cAMP and the secretion of PTHrP, stimulated Comma D cells to increase their secretion of PTHrP and have higher levels of cAMP. Using binding studies, the authors demonstrated that this antagonistic effect was due to a Gprotein switch from CaSR; in normal breast tissue CaSR binds to Gai/o whereas in malignant breast cells CaSR binds to $G\alpha_s$ (*Mamillapalli* et al – 2010). In other studies, activation of CaSR, using both Ca2+ and spermine, increased the proliferation of MCF-7 cells by activation of PLC, phosphorylation of ERK1/2 and metalloproteinases (MMPs) (El Hiani et al - 2009a, El Hiani et al - 2009b). Downregulation of CaSR in estrogen receptor-positive and negative cells, a prognosis predictor in breast cancer, was found to increase the resistance of these cells to paclitaxel, a chemotherapy agent, due to an up-regulation of survivin, an antiapoptotic agent (Liu et al -2009). These effects were found to be dependent on the expression of BRCA1, a breast cancer oncogene (Promkan et al - 2011). CaSR activation with Ca²⁺ increases the migration of breast cancer cell lines via pERK and PLC β (Saidak et al – 2009) as well as the angiogenic potential of these cells, by

secreting granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), epidermal growth factor (EGF) and macrophage derived chemokine (MDC) (*Hernández-Bedolla* et al – 2015). More recently, it was demonstrated that CaSR plays an important role in the generation and development of bone metastasis. Specifically, overexpression of CaSR in MDA-MB1-23 cells induces more aggressive bone lesions than cells where CaSR activity is inhibited. This results from an increased secretion of epiregulin by MDA-MB1-23-CaSR cells, upregulating the expression of osteoprotegerin, an osteoclastogenesis inhibitor (*Boudout* et al – 2017). Recently an extensive study using a cohort of 652 breast cancer tumours demonstrated that high expression of CaSR results in a significantly shorter patient survival. In addition, in a transgenic mouse model with a breast-specific deletion of CaSR in breast cancer cells generated smaller tumours and its *ex vivo* stimulation with Ca²⁺ increased AIF mediated apoptosis of cancer cells (*Kim* et al – 2016).

Study of a large cohort of prostate cancer patients (1241 tumours) showed that CaSR levels were higher in cancer cells than in normal prostate tissue, additionally, tumours with CaSR abundance were more lethal (*Ahearn* et al – 2016). In transgenic tumour models, CaSR levels increased during disease progression, and high dietary Ca²⁺ accelerated cancer cell proliferation and microinvasion (*Bernichtein* et al - 2016). It was demonstrated that in prostate cancer cell lines, CaSR signals via Ga₁₂ and RhoGEF to activate both ChoK and induce filamin A cleavage, poor prognosis markers of prostate cancer (*Huang* et al – 2011, *Huang* et al – 2017).

CaSR was also found to have an oncogenic role in gastric cancer, in a small patient cohort (91 patients) its expression was higher in cancer cells than in normal gastric cells. Using gastric cancer cell lines, authors showed that activation of CaSR with Ca²⁺ increased their proliferation and telomerase activity via AKT phosphorylation (*Xie* el al – 2019). In addition, CaSR activation increased migration and invasion of tumour cells due to an increase of AKT, mTOR and p70 phosphorylation (*Xie* et al – 2017, *Zhang* et al – 2019).

This GPCR is also an important player in the generation of metastasis in renal cell carcinoma, where primary cells from bone metastasis have a higher expression of CaSR and its activation increases the generation of metastasis in mouse tumour models (*Joeckel* et al – 2014, *Frees* et al – 2018). In intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC), high CaSR expression is associated with a lower patient

survival and a higher number of metastases. Activation of CaSR increases proliferation, migration and invasion of ICC cell lines (*Fang* et al -2020).

Neoplasia		Mechanism	Reference
Breast cancer	0	 CaSR expression correlated with poor prognosis features and lower survival CaSR present in normal tissue signals via Gα_i and in cancer cells signals via Gα_s Activation of CaSR increases cell line tumorigenic and metastatic capacities 	Mamipalli et al – 2008 Boudout – 2017; Promkar et al – 2011; El Hiani et al 2009a, El Hiani et al 2009b; Hernández Bedolla et al – 2015
Pancreatic cancer	TS	 Low CaSR expression associated with poor survival CaSR inhibits tumorigenesis via NCX1/Ca²⁺/β-catenin pathway 	<i>Tang</i> et al – 2016 <i>Hummel</i> et al – 2014
Prostate cancer	Ο	 Cancer cells have higher CaSR levels than non-malignant cells CaSR signals via Gα12 and RhoEGF to induce Chok and filamin A mediated tumorigenesis 	Ahearn et al – 2016 Benichtein et al – 2016 Huang et al – 2017 Huang et al – 2017;
Gastric cancer	0	 Positive correlation of CaSR and poor prognosis features Inhibition of CaSR inhibited malignant features of cell lines via Bcl2, caspase 3 and Bax Activation of CaSR in tumour models increased metastasis 	<i>Xie</i> et al – 2017; <i>Xie</i> et a – 2019; <i>Zhang</i> et al 2019;
Renal carcinoma	0	 Levels of CaSR were higher in patients with bone metastasis CaSR overexpression increases metastatic potential in <i>in vivo</i> tumour models 	Joeckte et al – 2014 Frees et al – 2018;
Colon cancer	TS	 Overexpression of CaSR decreased proliferation potential of cell lines CaSR expression increased during cell differentiation CaSR is inhibited by oncogenic miRs 	Aggarwal et al -2016 Aggarwal et al -2015 Fetahu et al $-2014a$ Fetahu et al -2016 ; Sigr et al $-2013a$; Sign et al $-2013b$; Sign et al $-2013c$:
Intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (Liver)	0	 CaSR expression associated with more metastatic and aggressive tumours Activation of CaSR increases tumorigenic potential of cell lines 	<i>Fang</i> et al <i>– 2020;</i>
Lung adenocacinoma	ΤS	CaSR expression associated with longer OS	<i>Wen</i> et al – 2015
Neuroblastoma	TS	 CaSR expression associated good prognosis markers Overexpression reduced cell lines malignance CIN inhibits NB tumour growth 	de Torres et al – 2009 Casalà et al -2012 Rodríguez-Hernandéz e al – 2016

Using a small cohort of colon cancer patients (n=54), when considering the

 Table 1 – Dual role of CaSR in cancer. O – oncogene, TS – tumour suppressor

incidence of this type of cancer (the third most common), it was shown that CaSR

had a higher expression in normal colon than cancer cells (*Aggarwal* et al – 2016). Treatment of colon cancer cell lines with Ca²⁺, calcimimetics, cytokines or 1,25-D₃ diminished their proliferative rate and induced a more differentiated status (*Aggarwal* et al – 2016, *Fetahu* et al – 2016, *Singh* et al – 2013a, *Singh* et al – 2013c). To date, most studies have demonstrated a role of CaSR as a tumour suppressor in colon cancer.

Low expression of CaSR was associated with poor prognosis and shorter overall survival (OS) survival for pancreatic cancer patients (n=65). Using cell lines, authors further demonstrated CaSR's tumour suppressive role, its activation using Ca²⁺ and spermine reduced cell proliferation, cologenic and tumorigenic capacity (*Tang* et al – 2016). In a cohort of 117 lung adenocarcinoma patients, high CaSR expression was associated with a better prognosis and longer OS (*Wen* et al – 2015).

3.5 CaSR in Neuroblastoma

The first paper relating CaSR to NB was published more than ten years ago and demonstrated that high levels of CaSR mRNA expression were found in NB tumours with features associated with good prognosis (younger patients; clinical stages 1,2 and 4S; differentiated tumours). In addition, NB tumours that received differentiating treatment and had a more differentiated morphology were positive for CASR, including patients in which tumours had no expression of CaSR. Expression of this GPCR was increased during the process of differentiation and it was hypothesised that CaSR might work as a tumour suppressor gene in NB (de Torres et al - 2009). Polymorphism rs1801725, present in the exon 7 of CaSR and being responsible for a less active receptor (Yun et al -2007), was found to be correlated with neuroblastic tumours with more aggressive features, stage 4 with undifferentiated histological features (Masvidal et al - 2013). It was demonstrated that CaSR promoters were hypermethylated in NB cell lines and in 25% of NB primary tumours. Tumours expressing CaSR after treatment, showed a lower hypermethylation of P2. In addition, presence of rs7652589 and rs1501899 in NB tumours was correlated with a lower expression of CaSR mRNA, independently of hypermethylation of CaSR P2 (Masvidal et al - 2017). Although there was an association of different CaSR polymorphisms with clinical features none of the observations were predictors of clinical outcome.

Hypermethylation of CaSR promoter was reduced after treatment with demethylation agents leading to CaSR expression. Furthermore, overexpression of CaSR in two NB cell lines reduced their proliferative and their anti-tumorigenic capacity. Apoptosis of these cells was induced by Ca²⁺, which was described to occur via ERK1/2 phosphorylation (*Casalá* et al – 2012).

After establishing CaSR as a tumour suppressive gene in NB, the group focused on how this molecule can be targeted. In an attempt to repurpose CIN for the treatment for NB, it was shown that *in vitro* CIN induced an ER-mediated apoptosis of NB cell lines and prolonged exposure to this calcimimetics induced cell death and cell differentiation. The most important finding was the in vivo effect that CIN had in NB xenograft models; it inhibited tumour growth and increased the expression of genes involved in cell adhesion, differentiation and cancer testis agents (CTAs) (*Rodríguez-Hernandéz* et al – 2016).

4 Vitamin D

Vitamin D is a fat-soluble vitamin naturally present in some foods and it is synthesised endogenously in the skin cells using the UV sun energy. Activity of vitamin D is done via its active metabolite 1,25-dihydroxy-vitamin D (1,25-D₃), also known as calcitriol (*Holick – 2007; Silva* et *Furnaletto - 2018*). Vitamin D plays an important role in bone metabolism by helping Ca²⁺ and phosphate (PO₄³⁻) deposition and homeostasis. In addition, several genes were found to be regulated by calcitriol and vitamin D receptor (VDR). Studies showed that 1,25-D₃ is important in autoimmune and cardiac diseases, neurological diseases, diabetes, etc. The main focus of this thesis is to understand the role of CaSR in NB, thus in this chapter it will be discussed how 1,25-D₃ affects Ca²⁺ and PO₄³⁻ homeostasis, bone metabolism and cancer development as well as the molecular mechanisms associated with it.

4.1 Vitamin D synthesis and mechanisms of action

The main source of vitamin D is exposure to sun-light. Solar ultraviolet B radiation penetrates the skin and transforms the substrate 7-dehydrocholesterol to pre-vitamin D₃, which is then converted to vitamin D₃ (*Holick – 2007*). Vitamin D obtained from diet or synthesized in skin cells is biologically inert. It becomes an active compound during several steps: First, it is hydroxylated in the liver by mitochondrial and microsomal D-25-hydroxylases (encoded by *CYP27A1*) into 25-hydroxycholecalciferol (25(OH)D₃). Then it is 1α-hydroxylated in the kidney by the mitochondrial 1α-hydroxylase into the active 1,25-D₃. The rate by which 1,25-D₃ is produced is limited by the 24-hydroxylations of 25(OH)D₃ and 1,25-D₃ by the enzyme 25-hydroxyvitamin D 24-hydroxylase. This chemical reaction leads to the formation of the less active 24,25(OH)D₃, that induces the synthesis of 1,25-D₃, and calciotric acid, excreted in urine. In addition, Ca²⁺, PO₄³⁻ and 1,25-D₃ concentration negative regulate its synthesis (*Deeb* et al – 2007). PTH also plays a part in the regulation of 1,25-D₃ synthesis by inducing the expression of *CYP27B1* (*Brenza* et *DeLuca* – 2000) (Figure 13).

Genomic actions of $1,25-D_3$ occurs by its binding to the VDR, a transcription factor and member of the steroid hormone nuclear receptor family. In order of this to happen, the complex $1,25-D_3$ -VDR heterodimerizes with the complex 9-cis-retinoic acid X receptor (9-cis-RXR) migrating towards the nuclei, where it binds to the

vitamin D response elements (VDREs). VDREs are present in the promoter regions of several genes and are characterized by two hexanucleotide repeats separated by



Figure 13 – Metabolism of 1,25-D₃. Vitamin D₃ can be obtained by diet or by UV-B exposure. This radiation forms pre-vitamin D₃ (pre-D₃) from the pro-vitamin D (7-dehydrocholesterol). Vitamin D₃ (D₃) generated from the isomerization of pre-D₃ in the skin circulates in the blood stream bound to vitamin D binding protein (DBP). The liver converts vitamin D to 25-hydroxycholecalciferol (25(OH)D₃) by the action of 25-hydroxylases (25(OH)ase). Then it is transported to the kidneys where is converted by 25-hydroxyvitamin D₃-1α-hydroxylase (1α-OHase) to its active form 1α,25-dihydroxide vitamin D₃ (1,25-D₃) that exerts several roles in different target cells. PTH, Ca²⁺ and PO4³⁻ are the main regulators of 1,25-D₃ levels working together in various tissues to regulate each other concentrations. 24-hydroxylation of 25(OH)D3 and 1α,24,25(OH)2D3, respectively, by 25-hydroxavitamin D 24-hydroxylase is the rate limiting step of vitamin D metabolism (adapted from *Deeb* et al – 2007).

three nucleotides (called DR3) (Carlberg et al - 1993; Pike et al - 2012).

Regulation of gene transcription by the 1,25-D₃-VDR-RXR complex occurs via recruitment of a number of co-factor proteins after complex binding. Recruited co-factors have chromatin modifying abilities that repress or activate gene transcription. Recruitment of steroid receptor coactivators (SRCs), nuclear coactivator-62kDa–Ski-interacting protein (NCoA62–SKIP) and histone acetyltransferases (HATs), CREB binding protein (CBP)–p300 and polybromo- and SWI-2-related gene 1 associated

factor (PBAF–SNF) leads to histone acetylation and transcription activation. Transcription initiation occurs by the binding of vitamin D receptor-interacting protein (DRIP) 205 to activation function 2 (AF2) and the attraction of a mediator complex containing other DRIPs that create a bridge towards the transcription factor 2B (TF2B) and RNA polymerase II (*Haussler* et al – 2013). Repression of transcription by the 1,25-D₃-VDR-RXR happens with its association with VDR-interacting repressor (VDIR) that is bound to E-box-type negative VDREs leading to the dissociation of the HAT co-activator and the recruitment of histone deacetylase (HDAC). This complex set of reactions results in chromatin deacetylation and remodelling and consequent gene repression (*Kim* et al – 2007; *Deeb* et al – 2007; *Pike* et al – 2012). These processes are tissue specific and gene specific, making



Figure 14 – Mechanisms of action of 1,25-D₃. After being processed in the cytoplasm, 1,25-D₃ exert its action in the nuclei where it binds to its receptor (VDR). Binding to VDREs occurs after heterodimerization with RXR and gene transcription is activated or inhibited when heterodimeric complex binds to co-modulators to coil or uncoil chromatin (*Feldman* et al – *2014*).

the effect that 1,25-D₃ highly variable according to cell type (Figure 14).

4.2 Role of 1,25-D₃ in Ca²⁺ homeostasis

In the previous chapter we described how CaSR is the main player in the maintenance of Ca²⁺ homeostasis. Another key player for this essential physiological process is 1,25-D₃. This molecule participates in the regulation of Ca²⁺ and PO₄³⁻ levels by acting on their intestinal absorption, renal excretion, and calcium bone mobilization (*Xue* et *Fleet* – 2009). A reduction of Ca^{2+} in the plasma stimulates PTH secretion and 1,25-D₃ synthesis. On the contrary, high Ca²⁺ concentrations activate CaSR, resulting in PTH secretion inhibition and decrease of both 1,25-D₃ and Ca²⁺ (*Gil* et al -2018). 1,25-D₃ has a direct effect in PTH regulation, as it was shown that together with VDR increases the expression of this hormone (Kim et al -2007). Absorption of nutrients in the intestines occurs via the intestinal epithelium (paracellular) or actively via intestinal cells (transcellular). In the presence of high dietary Ca²⁺, paracellular transport is sufficient which is strictly regulated by 1,25-D₃ and occurs to increase Ca^{2+} mobilization (Xue et Fleet – 2009). This happens in three stages: entrance of Ca²⁺ via Ca²⁺ channels present in the apical side, intracellular transport mediated by calbindin and active Ca²⁺ transport to blood stream in the basolateral membrane (Wongdee et Charoenphandhu - 2015: Gil et al - 2018). PTH and 1,25-D₃ increase the reabsorption of Ca^{2+} in the renal distal tubes. The transcellular transport of Ca²⁺ has the same steps as in the intestine and it is regulated by 1,25-D₃. Reabsorption of PO₄³⁻ in this organ occurs indirectly by increase of FGF-23 and its co-receptor α -klotho (*Perwad* et *Portale – 2011;* Glendenning et al – 2000).

In the presence of low plasma Ca²⁺ concentration, 1,25-D₃ will activate VDR in a PTH-dependent mechanism inducing the formation and differentiation of osteoclasts (*Gil* et al – 2018). These cells will mobilize Ca²⁺ by activating receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa- κ (RANKL) ligand that is the main player in osteoclast genesis and bone reabsorption. 1,25-D₃ increases pyrophosphate and osteopontin leading to the inhibition of bone mineralization (*Nakamishi* et al – 2017).

4.3 Role of Vitamin D in bone formation and mineralization

The organ where vitamin D has a more significant role is in the bone, where both, its receptor and proteins important for the synthesis of 1,25-D₃, are expressed

(*van Driel* et *van Leeuwen – 2017*). Mice lacking VDR show growth retardation after weaning and infertility. Additionally, VDR knock-out animals presented low Ca²⁺ and PO₄³⁻ levels and developed alopecia and showed flat the face, a phenotype that is similar to the human disease rickets type II (*Yoshizawa* et al – *1997*). This is a rare autosomal disease associated with VDR mutations, where organs of the patients are resistant to 1,25-D₃ and show bone softening and weakening (rickets) (*Michałus* et *Rusińska – 2018*).

Generation of cell specific knock-out mice allowed for a greater understanding of the specific role of vitamin D in bone. Mice where VDR was absent in osteoblasts, showed an increase in bone mass. This was due to a defect in bone reabsorption and not in bone mineralization (*Nakamishi* et al – 2017). Defects in bone mineralization observed in VDR full knock-out were due to the absence of this receptor in intestine, inducing a reduction of Ca^{2+} absorption and increase of bone mineralization. VDR mice supplemented with a high Ca^{2+} diet after weaning showed a less severe phenotype (*Amling* et al – 1999).

In vitro studies using both single and co-cultures of osteoblast and osteoclasts showed that expression of VDR and 1,25-D₃ play different parts in these cells. Hematopoietic cells differentiate into osteoclasts when treated with macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) and RANKL (*Nicholson* et al – 2000). Osteoclast differentiation from human monocytes was also achieved when these cells were treated with near physiological concentrations of 1,25-D₃ (*Zarei* et al – 2016). Studies using mouse hematopoietic cells and osteoblast-lineage cells, showed that absence of VDR in osteoblast lineage prevented the differentiation of osteoclast in the presence of 1,25-D₃ (*Takeda* et al – 1999). It was also shown that in mouse bone marrow macrophages, 1,25-D₃ inhibited osteoclast differentiation by inhibiting c-Fos, a transcription factor essential for this process (*Grigoriadis* et al – 1994; *Takasu* et al – 2006). Additionally, it was shown that treatment of an osteoblastic human cell line with 1,25-D₃ or 24-hydroxylated product increased their differentiation status seen by increase of expression of osteocalcin, alkaline phosphatase and mineralization (*van Driel* et al – 2006).

4.4 Anti-tumorigenic properties of vitamin D

Vitamin D and VDR play an important role controlling the expression of different genes associated with cellular proliferation and differentiation, suggesting a

key role in cancer prevention. Several studies associated vitamin D deficiency with an increase of cancer risk and evaluating anti-tumorigenic properties of $1,25-D_3$ or its analogues. Conversely, other studies suggest a link between high vitamin D levels and an increase in cancer risk (*HelzIsouer – 2010*). American Institute of Medicine (IOM) only agrees that adequate amounts of vitamin D are needed to maintain bone mineralization and does not endorse its anti-tumorigenic capacities due to the lack of randomized clinical trials (*Feldman* et al – 2014, *Institute of Medicine Report – 2011*). In spite of this, several studies demonstrated the anti-tumorigenic capacity of 1,25-D₃ in adult and childhood tumours.

Using colon cancer cell lines, it was shown that $1,25-D_3$ has both antiproliferative and differentiation properties; however, the mechanisms are cell line dependent. In SW480-ADH, $1,25-D_3$ treatment increased E-cadherin with consecutive increase of β -catenin nuclei translocation and inhibition of Wnt/ β catenin/TCF-4 signalling inducing cell differentiation (*Pálmer* et al – 2001). Treatment of Caco-2 cells with $1,25-D_3$ reduced their growth and increased their differentiation status due to an inhibition of the EGF receptor and signalling as well as the transcriptional activation of activator-protein 1 (AP-1) (*Tong* et al – 1999; *Chen* et al – 1999). Apoptosis was increased in HT-29 and SW620 cells due to an increase of the pro-apoptotic protein BAK after $1,25-D_3$ and its analogue EB1089 (*Diaz* et al – 2000). In addition, *in vivo* preclinical studies using transgenic mouse models, showed that $1,25-D_3$ treated mice reduced tumour burden and number of polyps. Moreover, this drug also inhibited tumour growth (*Huerta* et al – 2002; *Akhter* et al – 1997).

Most studies evaluating the effect of vitamin D in breast cancer used the MCF-7 cell line. *In vitro*, it was shown that 1,25-D₃ treatment of this cell line reduced proliferation by inhibition of MAPK signalling, BRCA1, survivin and induced apoptosis by increasing BAK nuclei translocation (*Campbell* et al – 2000; *Capiati* et al – 2004; *Narvaez* et al – 2001). Mouse xenograft models were used to evaluate the effect of vitamin D analogues in combination with commonly used chemotherapy agents. It was shown that 22-oxa-calcitriol inhibited breast cancer tumour growth of ER positive and negative xenografts, this effect was exacerbated when combined with tamoxifen (*Abe-Ashimoto* et al – 1993). Koshizuka and his colleagues tested the effect of three vitamin D compounds alone or in combination with paclitaxel. They
observed that all inhibited tumour growth, and there was an additive effect when they were combined with paclitaxel (*Koshizuka* et al – *1999*).

Several studies demonstrated the anti-proliferative effect of $1,25-D_3$ in prostate cancer cell lines. This was a result of cell cycle arrest via increase of p27 and decrease of nuclear localization of cyclin dependent kinase 2 (CDK2) (*Yang* et al – 2003). Additionally, $1,25-D_3$ induced cell death of prostate cancer cell lines by down-regulation of Bcl-2, Bcl-X and p21 (*Blutt* et al – 2000; *Hershberger* et al – 2001). In a transgenic mouse model of prostate epithelial neoplasia, $1,25-D_3$ treatment during early stage disease delayed reduced tumour development (*Banach-Petrosky* et al – 2006). Anti-tumorigenic properties of vitamin D and its analogues were also studied in mouse prostate cancer cell line xenografts, where it was shown that it reduces tumour growth without causing hypercalcemia (*Blutt* et al – 2000, *Polek* et al – 2001).

In pancreatic cancer cells, $1,25-D_3$ and analogues showed anti-proliferative properties by affecting cyclin expression (such as D1, E and A), cyclin depend kinases (CDKs) and inducing G0/G1 arrest. This hormone also induced p21 and p27, thus increasing of apoptosis (*Kawa* et al – *1996, Zugmaier* et al – *1996*). *In vivo,* the analogue 22-oxa-calcitriol inhibited the growth of a xenograft tumour model more significantly than 1,25-D₃ without inducing hypercalcaemia (*Kawa* et al – *1996*).

Response of NB cell lines to $1,25-D_3$ treatment is cell specific and amplification of *MYCN* influences this response. In addition, NB cell lines show different endogenous levels of VDRs, altering their response to $1,25-D_3$ and some of its analogues (*Gumireddy* et al – 2003; *Lange* et al – 2010). It was seen that proliferation of the commonly used NB cell line SH-SY5Y was reduced in the presence of $1,25-D_3$. This resulted from the influence of VDR in the expression and function of ceramide kinases, as well as in the formation of transcription regulator complex VDR/COUP-TFI/HDAC (*Bini* et al – 2012). It was shown that the analogue $20-epi-1\alpha,25$ -dihydroxidevitamin D₃ ($20-epi-1,25-D_3$) was more potent than $1,25-D_3$ in inducing cytotoxicity. This response was cell line dependent, and in those where *MYCN* was amplified treatment with $20-epi-1,25-D_3$ reduced the levels of this oncogene (*Gumireddy* et al – 2003). *In vivo* studies were conducted using SK-N-SH and SK-N-AS xenografts, and in both models, animals treated orally with $1,25-D_3$ The vitamin D analogue B3CD was more potent *in vivo*, reducing tumour growth and stabilized its volume until the end of the *in vivo* study (*Lange* et al -2010).

II. Hypothesis and Aims

5 Hypothesis and Aims

NB is a complex tumour with a wide range of clinical manifestations and biological features. This heterogeneity is reflected in the survival rate of NB patients, ranging from 90% in patients diagnosed with low and intermediate risk disease to less than 50% in patients with high-risk NB (*Whittle* et al -2017). Over the years, research efforts have focused on improving event-free and overall survival. In spite of this, patients with relapse and/or refractory tumours still present low survival rates (Zage - 2018). Thus, there is a need to prevent and/or delay these events, increasing patient survival and quality of life (Matthay et al - 2016). Some of the strategies to achieve this rely on the use of differentiating agents (such as 13-cis-RA) and/or immunotherapy agents (such as anti-GD2 antibodies and cytokines) (Whittle et al – 2017; Matthay et al – 2016). CIN, an allosteric activator of CaSR, significantly inhibits high-risk neuroblastoma growth via ER stress-coupled apoptosis and differentiation induction. However, due to the low endogenous expression of CaSR in more aggressive tumours, inhibition of tumour growth is observed only over prolonged exposure to CIN (Rodríguez-Hernández et al - 2016). Additionally, CIN activates CaSR present in the parathyroid glands inhibiting PTH secretion and reducing plasma Ca²⁺ levels, which can be a very debilitating side effect for NB patients (Nemeth et al -1998; Nemeth et al -2004).

In this context, our overall hypothesis is that modulation of expression and activation of CaSR can be a potential therapeutical approach for NB. The present study aims to identify and characterize potential drugs that could improve patient outcome, especially for high-risk NB patients. To fulfil this, the main aims of this work are:

1. Investigate if the anti-tumorigenic effect of CIN can be potentiated or accelerated by its combination with different drugs that increase the CaSR expression levels in high-risk NB:

1.1. Evaluate the anti-tumorigenic potential of the combined therapy of CIN and vitamin D in its active form 1,25-D₃.

1.2. Evaluate the effect of the combined treatment of CIN and retinoids (ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA).

2. Identify and characterize other positive allosteric modulators of CaSR that might exert neuroblastoma-specific or predominant effects without inducing hypocalcaemia in NB patients.

III. Material and Methods

6 Materials and Methods

6.1 Cell culture

6.1.1 Cell lines

Neuroblastoma cell lines from table 6 were obtained from the repository at the Laboratory of Developmental Tumours of the *Institut de Recerca Pediatrica Sant Joan de Déu* (Barcelona). Cells were cultured in Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI)-1640 medium (Gibco, Waltham, NA, USA) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA,USA), 2mM L-glutamin, penincilin (100 U/mL) and streptomycin (100 ug/mL) (all from Gibco). Cell cultures were maintained at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5%CO2.

Cell line	Phenotype	MYCN status	TP53 status
LA-N-1	N-type	amplified	Mutated
LA1-55n	N-type	amplified	wild-type
SK-N-SH	N-type	amplified	wild-type
SH-SY5Y	N-type	non-amplified	wild-type
IMR32	N-type	amplified	wild-type
IMR5	N-type	amplified	wild-type
SK-N-LP	I-type	amplified	wild-type
SK-N-JD	I-type	amplified	wild-type
LA1-5S	S-type	amplified	Mutated
SK-N-AS	S-type	non-amplified	Mutated

Table 6 – Neuroblastoma cell lines phenotype

6.1.2 Reagents

Reagents used are listed in table 7.

Drug	Company	In vitro		In vivo	
		Conc.	Vehicle	Conc.	Vehicle
1,25-D₃	Selleck	100nM	Ethanol		
CIN	Selleck	1µM	DMSO		
CIN	Amgen			10mg/kg	0.5% Tween-20, 0.25% carboxylmethylcellulose
ATRA	Sigma	2.5µM	DMSO	2.5mg/kg	10%DMSO+90% soybean oil
13- <i>cis</i> -RA	Sigma	2.5µM	DMSO	30mg/kg	Soybean oil
AC-265347	Sigma	1µM	DMSO	10mg/kg	5% DMSO+ 5% ddH ₂ O + 90%PEG400

Table 7 - Reagents and concentrations used in each assay. Concentration (Conc.)

6.2 Induction of CaSR expression

6.2.1 CaSR induction by drugs

LA-N-1 or IMR5 cells were seeded in 10-cm petri-dishes (1x10⁶) and 24hours later drugs were added. Cells were in contact with 1,25-D₃, ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA during 8-, 24-, 48- or 72-hours, after this time cells were harvested by scraping and collected in a 15mL tube. After washing with 1mL of PBS, pellet was resuspended in 1mL of TRizol® (Thermofisher, Waltham, MA, USA) to extract RNA, or in RIPA buffer (see section 3.11.3) complemented with protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Basel, Switzerland), for protein extraction.

6.2.2 Stable transfection of CaSR

IMR5(0.75x10⁶) and LA-N-1(0.5x10⁶) cells were seeded in 6-well plates and 24-hours later, cells were transfected with 2.5µg of pCMV-GFP or pCMV-CaSR-GFP (Origene, Rockville, MD, USA) using Lipofectamine (Invitrogen) according to manufacturer's recommendations. 48-hours post-transfection, media was removed, and selection antibiotic was added, 250µg/mL for LA-N-1 and 50µg/mL for IMR5 of G418 (Sigma). After 6 weeks selection *CaSR* mRNA levels were monitored by realtime quantitative PCR (RT-PCR) and protein levels were quantified by immunoblot.

6.3 Cell viability assay

Assays were conducted by seeding 1000 (LA-N-1) or 2500 (IMR5) cells in each well of a 96-well plate. To evaluate the effect of combination of different drugs with CIN, cells were first treated with 100nM of 1,25-D₃, 2.5µM of ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA for 24-hours. After this, 1µM of CIN was added and cell viability was evaluated at day 2, 3, 4 and 5 after adding CIN. For assays evaluating effect of calcimimetics in cells overexpressing CaSR, 1µM of AC-265347 or CIN was added to cells 24-hours after seeding and cell viability was quantified after 3, 4, 5 and 6 days of treatment. Quantification of cell viability was done by adding 10µl of CellTiter 96® Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay (MTS, Promega) to each well, and incubated for 3-hours in a humidified incubator at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Absorbance measured at 490nm using a TECAN INFINITE FNano⁺ (Männedorf, Switzerland) was directly proportional to the number of living cells in each well.

6.4 Differentiation assay

6.4.1 Combination of vitamin D or retinoids with CIN

LA-N-1 (0.5x106) or IMR5 (0.5x106) were seeded in a 10-cm dish and the following day cells were treated with 100nM of 1,25-D3, 2.5 μ M of ATRA or 2.5 μ M 13-cis-RA. After 24-hours of treatment media was removed and cells received fresh media containing either of these drugs alone or in combination with 1 μ M of CIN. Cells received fresh nutrients and drug every three days and were split using trypsin, when confluence was higher than 80%. Cells were collected by scraping, to evaluate mRNA or protein expression after 12 days of treatment.

6.4.2 Chronic exposure to calcimimetics

LA-N-1 ($0.5x10^6$) or IMR5 ($0.5x10^6$) were seeded in a 10-cm dish and the following day cells were treated with 1µM of CIN, 1µM AC-265347 or their vehicle (0.00002% DMSO). Cells received fresh nutrients drug every three days and were split using trypsin, when confluence was higher than 80%. Cells were collected to evaluate mRNA or protein expression after 14 days of treatment.

6.5 Colony formation assay

IMR5 (2500) and LA-N-1 (1000) cells were seeded in 6 well plates previously coated with 1mg/mL of fibronectin (Sigma). The following day, cells were treated with ATRA, 13-*cis*-RA (both 2.5µM) or 1,25-D₃ (100nM) alone. Then, CIN was added and cells were maintained in this media until colonies were visible to the naked eye (10-12 days, depending on the cell line). At this point, media was removed, and cells were washed with PBS and then fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) at room temperature (RT) for 15 min. After fixation, cells were washed with PBS and stained with crystal violet solution (2% w/v, 20% methanol in PBS) at RT, for 2 min. Then, plates were rinsed with tap water to eliminate crystal violet excess. Images were captured in the Audiovisual Unit of Hospital Sant Joan de Dèu (HSJD) and quantification of number of colonies was done using Strata Quest (version 6) (TissueGnostics GmbH, Vienna, Austria).

6.6 Half inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) assay

To determine the concentration of drug required to induce a reduction of 50% of cell viability (IC_{50}), assays were conducted by seeding 5000 cells in each well of a 96-well plate. The following day, six technical replicates were treated for each of

the following concentrations of AC265347: 100 μ M, 30 μ M, 10 μ M, 3 μ M, 1 μ M, 300nM, 100nM, 30nM, 10nM and 0nM. After 72-hours, cell viability was quantified by adding 10 μ I of CellTiter 96® Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay to each well. Cells were incubated for 3-hours in a humidified incubator (37°C, 5% CO₂) and then, absorbance was measured at 490nm using a TECAN INFINITE FNano⁺. IC₅₀ was calculated using GraphPad Prism 7 software (GraphPad).

6.7 Acute exposure to calcimimetics

LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were seeded in 10cm petri-dishes (for immunoblot, $1.5x10^6$ cells) or 6-well plate (for annexin V staining, $0.5x10^6$). The following day media cells were synchronized by replacing RPMI with calcium free Dulbecco's modified Eagle media (DMEM) (Gibco) supplemented with bovine serum albumin (BSA) (0.2% w/v), 4mM L-glutamin, 2mM penincilin-streptomycin and 0.5mM CaCl₂. After an overnight starvation, cells were treated with DMSO (0.001%), AC-265347 (1µM) or CIN (1µM) in the presence of 0.5mM CaCl₂ or 3mM of CaCl₂. For evaluation of cell death using immunoblot, cells were collected by scraping after 24-hours of stimuli. Quantification of cells death using annexin V staining was done by collecting cells after 16-hours of treatment.

6.8 Flow cytometry analysis

6.8.1 Cell cycle analysis

LA-N-1 and IMR5 (0.5x10⁶) cells were seeded in 10cm petri-dishes and the following day 1µM of AC-265347 or CIN was added. Every 3 days fresh medium containing new drug was added. After 14 days of treatment, cells were harvested using trypsin and pellet was resuspended in 0.5mL of PBS and 4.5mL of ice-cold ethanol. Then, cells were put on ice and washed twice with ice cold PBS. Nuclei staining was done with a solution of 1mg/mL of propidium iodide (Sigma) at RT, for 30-min. Acquisition of cells was done immediately after using a Novocyte Flow cytometer equipped with NovoExpress software (ACEA Biosciences, CA, USA). Analysis of flow cytometry data was performed in FlowJo (Becton, Dickinson & Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).

6.8.2 Annexin V apoptosis assay

Cells were collected from 6-well plate using trypsin and washed with PBS. After centrifugation at 300g, pellets were resuspended in 50µL of annexin Ca²⁺ buffer containing 5% Pacific Blue Annexin V and 1% SYTOX® Green (Invitrogen) and incubated for 20-min a room temperature (RT), according to manufacturers specifications. After incubation, 200µL of Annexin V buffer (supplied by the manufacturer) were added to each sample and acquisition was done in Novocyte Flow cytometer and analysed with the NovoExpress (ACEA Biosciences). Analysis of flow cytometry data was performed using FlowJo (Becton, Dickinson & Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).

6.9 Molecular Biology techniques

6.9.1 RNA extraction

RNA isolation of xenografts, a piece of frozen tumour (approximately 1mm³) was cut and put in a safe-lock microtube (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany) containing stainless steel beads 0.9-2mm (Next advance, Troy, NY, USA) and 300µL of TRIzol[™] (Thermofisher). Tissue was homogenised using a Bullet Blender storm 24 (Next advance) at maximum speed for 2-5min until a homogenous mixture is obtained. Homogenous tissue mixture is transferred to a screw-cap tube and 700µL of TRIzol[™] and RNA isolation was done according to manufacturer's specifications. Alternatively, RNA extraction from cell pellet was performed resuspending cells in in 1mL of TRIzol™ and RNA was isolated according to manufacturer's recommendations. Briefly, 200µL of chloroform were added to 1mL of TRIzol, after 8min incubation, tubes were centrifuged at 12000rpm for 10 min. Top-phase was collected and put in 500µL isopropanol, this was then incubated and centrifuged at 12000rpm for 8 min. Pellet was resuspended in 75% ethanol and centrifuged for 5 minutes at 12000rpm, after thorough removal of the ethanol, pellet was dissolved in water. RNA was measured in Spectophotometer NanoDrop[™] 2000 (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA).

6.9.2 Quantitative reverse transcription PCR (RT-qPCR)

Purified RNA (1µg) was reverse-transcribed into first strand complementary DNA (cDNA) using random primers and M-MLV (Promega). RT-qPCR was done using gene specific assay on demand and TaqMan® universal PCR master mix or specific primers and SYBR Green (table 3) (Applied Biosystems, Forster City, CA,USA) in a QuantStudio 6 Flex (Applied Biosystems). Calculation of gene relative expression was done using the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method and the *TATA-box binding protein*

(TBP) as a house keeping gene. Quality of sample and cDNA was assured when Ct of TBP was lower than 30.

6.9.3 Protein extraction and Immunoblot

A piece of frozen tumour (approximately 1mm³) was cut and put in a safelock microtube (Eppendorf) containing stainless steel beads 0.9-2mm (Next advance) and 100-150µL of RIPA buffer (10mM Tris-HCI pH6.8, 1mM EDTA, 150mM NaCl, 1%SDS) in the presence of a proteinase inhibitor cocktail (Roche). Tissue was homogenised using a Bullet Blender storm 24 (Next advance) at maximum speed for 2-5min until a homogenous mixture is obtained. Homogenous cell solution was transferred to a microtube and incubated for 15 min at 4°C, after incubation tubes were centrifuged for 15min at 12000rpm and supernatant was collected. Alternatively, cell pellet was thoroughly resuspended in an equal volume of RIPA buffer and in incubated for 15min at 4°C, protein was obtained after centrifugation for 15min at 12000rpm.

Protein for each sample was quantified using Bradford assay (BioRad, Hercules, CA) and forty to seventy-five micrograms of protein were mixed 1:5 with Laemmli buffer (4% SDS, 20% glycerol, 0.004% bromphenol blue, 0.125M TrisCL ph6.8, 10% DTT for reducing conditions) and electrophoresed in 8-12% SDS-PAGE gels and transferred onto a nitrocellulose membrane (GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA). After blocking with 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA, Sigma) or skim fat milk (Sigma), membranes were incubated overnight with the antibodies in Table 8 at the indicated concentrations.

Target	host	Clone	Company	dilution
CaSR	mouse	ADD	Abcam	1:500
VDR	rabbit	D2K6W	Cell Signalling	1:1000
NF68	rabbit	T.400.5	Thermofisher	1:1000
TrkA	rabbit	Y32Ex	Santa Cruz	1:500
Tubulin	mouse	B-5-1-2	Sigma	1:30000
RARα	rabbit	E6Z6K	Cell Signalling	1:1000
RARy	rabbit	D3A4	Cell Signalling	1:1000
RXRα	rabbit	D6H10	Cell Signalling	1:1000
c-Parp	rabbit	D64E10	Cell Signalling	1:1000

 Table 8 – Antibodies used in immunoblots.

6.10 In vivo studies

All *in vivo* experimental procedures were performed according to the European guidelines (EU directive 2010/63/EU) and were approved by the Institutional Animal Research Ethics Committee.

6.10.1 Drug preparation

Cinacalcet used for *in vivo* studies was prepared from tablets of Mimpara® (Amgem, Thousand Oaks, CA). After removing the protective layer, the tablet was homogenized using a mortar and pestle. Powder was weighted and aliquoted in tubes and kept at 4°C until the day of administration. CIN was reconstituted with 0.5% Tween-20 (20%v/v) and carboxylmethylcellulose (0.25%w/v) (both from Sigma) for a final concentration of 20mg/mL. AC-265347 was dissolved in 5% DMSO, 5% water and 90% PEG400 (all from Sigma) for a final concentration of 20mg/mL. Both drugs were administered by oral gavage. ATRA was dissolved in soybean oil (Thermofisher) to have a final concentration of 2.5mg/mL and injected intraperitoneally. 13-*cis*-RA was dissolved in soybean oil to have a final concentration of 7.5mg/mL and administered orally.

6.10.2 Establishing in LA-N-1 xenografts

LA-N-1 cells were thawed and expanded 10 days before inoculation day (cells had no more than 3 passages). On inoculation day, cells were collected using trypsin and live cells were counted using a Neubauer chamber and trypan blue (Sigma). Cells suspension was resuspended in PBS to a concentration of 7.5-10x10⁶ cells per 100µL and mixed with the same volume of Matrigel (Beckton Dickinson). Four to six-week female athymic nude-Fox1 *nu/nu* mice were subcutaneously injected with 200µL of this solution, which contained 7.5-10x10⁶ cells. Palpable tumours appeared approximately 7-10 days after inoculation and started to be measured with a digital calliper (Thermofisher) three times per week. When one or both tumours reached 150-200mm3 mice were randomly assigned to each treatment group. Dimensions of tumours were calculated with the formula L x W², where "L" is refers as length in mm, and "W" as width in mm.

6.10.3 Establishing patient derived xenograft models (PDX)

Patient derived models HSJD-NB001, HSJD-NB004 and HSJD-NB012 were generated by the group of Dr. Angel M. Carcaboso from patient biopsies obtained at

diagnosis or during different treatment stages at the *Hospital Sant Joan de Déu* (HSJD) in Barcelona (Monterrubio et *al*-2015). Following an IRB-approved protocol, fresh (HSJD-NB012) or frozen (HSJD-NB001, HSJD-NB004) tumour fragments were transplanted into the flank of two four to six-week female athymic nude-Fox1 *nu/nu* mice to expand viable tissue. Tumours were measured three times per week with a calliper, and when they reached a volume of 1500mm³, mice were sacrificed by cervical dislocation, and tumours were excised. Visible necrotic areas were removed, and viable tissue was cut into 4-5mm³ pieces and implanted subcutaneously into the flank of four-six-week-old athymic nude mice (15-20 animals per tumour model). When tumours were palpable, they were measured three times per week, and mice were randomly assigned to a treatment group when tumour's volume was between 150-200mm³. Dimensions of tumour were calculated with the formula L x W², where "L" is refers as length in mm, and "W" as width in mm. Experiments were conducted with fragments at generation 2 (HSJD-NB001), generation 9 (HSJD-NB004) and generation 10-11 (HSJD-0012).

6.10.4 Induction of CaSR in LA-N-1 xenografts

LA-N-1 xenografts were generated as explained in section 3.12.2. Mice were treated with 2.5mg/kg of ATRA or their vehicle (VEH) intraperitoneally daily (five times per week). Tumour volume was measured three times per week and mice were sacrificed after one, two or three weeks of treatment. Tumours were excised and a representative part of the tumour was cut for histological analysis (explained in section 3.12.8), the remaining tissue was frozen for posterior mRNA analysis as explained in section 6.9.1 and 6.9.2.

6.10.5 Preclinical efficacy of combination of ATRA with CIN

Generation of LA-N-1 xenografts was done as explained in section 6.10.2. Two individual experiments were conducted to evaluate the efficacy of combination of ATRA with CIN. In the first experiment animals were treated daily with 2.5mg/kg of ATRA (given intraperitoneally) alone or in combination with 10mg/kg of CIN (given orally) five times per week. In the second experiment animals received ATRA once or three times per week, alone or in combination with CIN; name of treatment groups and posology is summarized in table 9. Control animals received ATRA's vehicle intraperitoneally and CIN's vehicle orally. Tumours were measured three times per week and mice were sacrificed when tumour reached 2000mm³ or animals were in

treatment for 10 weeks. Animals that lost more than 20% of their initial body weight, or presented a dilated abdomen were sacrificed for ethical reasons before end volume was reached. For EFS curves, event was defined as tumour reaching 1000mm³, for first experiment and as tumour reaching 1500mm³ for second experiment.

Treatment group	ATRA posology (intraperitoneal)	CIN posology (oral administration)		
ATRA	2.5mg/kg five times per week			
ATRA+CIN	2.5mg/kg five times per week	20mg/kg five times per week		
ATRA 1d	2.5mg/kg once a week			
ATRA 1d+CIN	2.5mg/kg once a week	20mg/kg five times per week		
ATRA3d	2.5mg/kg three times per week			
ATRA3d+CIN	2.5mg/kg three times per week 20mg/kg five times per week			
CIN		20mg/kg five times per week		
VEH	Soybean oil three times per week	CIN vehicle five times per week		

 Table 9 – Treatment groups of preclinical efficiency of combination of ATRA and CIN.

Tumours were measured three times per week and mice were sacrificed when tumour reached 2000mm³ or animals were in treatment for 10 weeks. Tumours that had palpable size were collected for histological analysis.

6.10.6 Preclinical efficacy of combination or 13-cis-RA with CIN

LA-N-1 xenografts were generated as explained in section 6.10.4. Mice were treated five times per week with 30mg/kg of 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination with 10mg/kg of CIN, both given orally. Control animals received 13-*cis*-RA vehicle and CIN vehicle orally. Tumours were measured three times per week and mice were sacrificed when tumour reached 2000mm³ or animals were in treatment for 10 weeks. Mice that lost more than 20% of their initial body weight or total tumour burden was higher than 3000mm³ (in the case that tumour from one flank grows faster than the other) were sacrificed for ethical reasons. Tumours were collected for histological analysis, for EFS curves event was defined as "tumour reaching 1500mm³".

6.10.7 Calcemia study

Four to six-week old healthy female athymic nude-Fox1 *nu/nu* mice were treated with 10mg/kg/day of AC-262347 or CIN by oral gavage five times per week. Blood samples were collected from tail-vein 4-hours after treatment. Total Ca²⁺ levels were measured once per week using an EPOC reader (Alere Healthcare, Waltham, MA).

6.10.8 Preclinical efficacy of calcimimetics in NB xenograft

Generation of LA-N-1 xenografts was performed as explained in section 6.10.4, and PDX models were created as explained in 6.10.5. Mice received 10mg/kg of AC-265347 or CIN or the vehicle of AC-265347 (Table 2). Measuring of tumours was done three times per week and mice were sacrificed when tumours reached 2000mm³ or animals were in treatment for 10 weeks. Mice that lost more than 20% of their initial body weight or total tumour burden was higher than 3000mm³ (in the case that tumour from one flank grows faster than the other) were sacrificed for ethical reasons. Tumours were collected for histological analysis and mRNA expression analysis. For EFS curves, event was defined as tumour reaching 1500mm³.

6.10.9 Tumour histology

Tumours were collected when mice were sacrificed, and a transversal section was included in a histology cassette and fixed in 4% PFA for at least 3-hours. Dehydration was done in ascending concentration of ethanol: 2 min at 70%, 3 min at 96% and 1-hour at 100%. Cassettes with tumour section were then incubated in isopropanol for approximately 5-hours and after drying, they were included in paraffin during 4-hours and 20 min. Paraffin embedded samples of 4-6mm thick were sectioned using a microtome (*de Torres* et al – 2009) and include in histological slides (Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). Before each staining, sections were deparaffinized by incubating slides in a hot chamber for at least 30min, and then in a Bond dewax solution (Leica) at 72°C for 30 min. After this step, slides were incubated in descending ethanol solutions: 3min at 100%, 3min at 96%, 3min at 70% and 3 min at 50%. Slides were dried before each staining or immunohistochemistry (IHC) for the different protein markers. Heamatoxilin & Eosin (H&E) staining was done in Tissue-

Tek Prima® automated slide stainer using an H&E stain kit (both Sakura Finetek, CA, USA).

6.10.9.1 Masson's thrichrome

Slides were incubated in a hematoxylin buffer for 10 min and then washed in running water for a few seconds. Next, slides were stained with Mallory red (Sigma) for 30 min, washed and then incubated in phosphotungstic acid (Sigma) for 3 minutes. Immediately, slides were stained with a solution of light green (Sigma) for 30 min and washed with running water. After dehydration with ascending concentration of ethanol (70%, 96% and 100%) and xylene, for 3 min, tissue slides were mounted with a coverslip using the Tissue-Tek coverslipper (Sakura Finetek). In this staining keratin fibres and erythrocytes were stained in red, collagen fibres were displayed in green and cell nuclei in blue.

6.10.9.2 Immunohistochemistry (IHC)

After dehydration slides were pre-treated with a solution of pH=9 (for anti-Ki67) or pH=6 (anti-CaSR, anti-TrkA, anti-CD44, anti-NF68) for 20 min. After this, slides were blocked for 5-min with Peroxidase and for antibodies with mouse host (CaSR and CD44) there was an extra blocking step of 30-min with Goat F(ab) anti-mouse IgG H&L (Abcam). After washes with bond wash solution (Leica) slides were incubated in a wet chamber with the primary antibodies from table 10 at the indicated dilution and for the indicated times. After the incubation with the primary antibody, slides were washed with bond wash solution and then incubated for 8-min with the secondary antibody (anti-mouse or anti-rabbit pre diluted, Novusbio, Littleton, CO, USA). After the incubation, slides were washed and IHC was developed with 3,3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB) (Sigma) until signal was visible and a counter staining with hematoxylin was done. Coverslip mounting was done using Tissue-Tek coverslipper (Sakura Finetek).

Target	host	Clone	Company	dilution	incubation
Ki67	rabbit	170SS	Novusbio	pre-diluted	30min, 25°C
CaSR	mouse	ADD	Abcam	1/100	Overnight, 4°C
CD44	mouse	156-3C11	Thermofisher	1/350	30min, 97°C
NF68	rabbit	T.400.5	Thermofisher	1/200	30min, 97°C
TrkA	rabbit	Y32Ex	Santa Cruz	1/20	30min, 97°C

 Table 10 – Antibodies used for IHC of mouse xenograft tumours

6.10.9.3 Imaging and Quantification

Bright field images of the IHC of the last 6 mice treated with CIN, AC-265347 or their vehicle were acquired in an Axio Imager Z2 attached to a TissueFAXS Slide Loader tissue cytometer and equipped with Tissue FAXS software (version 5.3) (TissueGnostics GmbH) using an EC-Plan Neofluar 20×/0.5 objective. Acquisition of whole tumour area was done automatically with acquisition of 5 x 5mm fields of view (FOVs) with automatic focus. Stitching between each FOV was done automatic, to generate an image of the whole tumour tissue. Quantification of IHC was done using STRATA Quest (TissueGnostics) by detecting positive DAG signal. Analysis algorithm was as created together with Robert Nica, the app developer from TissueGnostics. Quantification of positive cells was challenging due to the compact structure of neuroblastoma tumours. The percentage of positively stained areas was recorded, as an alternative to individual cells.

After colour segmentation (separation of blue and brown signals for IHC and red, blue and green signal for Masson's Trichrome), image was converted to a black and white image to improve differentiation of colour intensities. To avoid recording unspecific binding of antibodies to necrotic areas, the algorithm differentiates between high, medium and low intensity signal (intensity criteria was defined by user for each IHC antibody). Medium and low intensity areas were used to quantify the positive signal for each tumour. Percentage of positive signal was calculated as follows: ("Medium intensity area" + "Low intensity area") / "Total tissue area".

6.11 Statistical analysis

All statistical analysis was done using GraphPad Prism, version 7.01 for Windows (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). Statistical analysis between two groups was calculated using a Mann-Whitney test, a one-way ANOVA with a Dunn's correction test was used when three or more groups were compared. EFS survival curves were compared using Log-rank statistics with a Bonferroni correction test for multiple comparisons, significance was considered when p<0.05. Gene expression analysis and IHC quantifications from mouse xenograft models were compared using one-way ANOVA with a Dunn's post correction test for multiple comparisons.

IV. Results

7 Combination of 1,25-D₃ and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma

We first described that low expression of CaSR in high-risk tumours reduces efficacy of CIN in the treatment for NB (*de Torres* et al – 2009, Rodríguez-Hernández et al – 2016). Thus, we hypothesised that increasing CaSR expression in NB would increase CIN efficacy. Calcitriol (1,25-D₃) is the active form of vitamin D and it was described to induce an increase of CaSR expression in colon cancer cell lines by binding and activating VDR, which in turn binds to VDREs in the CaSR gene promoter (*Fetahu* et al – 2014). Therefore, we hypothesised that a combined treatment with 1,25-D₃ might increase the anti-tumorigenic capacities of CIN in NB by increasing CaSR expression.

7.1 Treatment of two NB cell lines with 1,25D₃ increases CaSR expression

In order to explore whether $1,25-D_3$ increases the expression levels of CaSR, we first treated two NB cell lines with a low endogenous expression of this GPCR, LA-N-1 and IMR5, with 100nM of $1,25-D_3$ for the indicated times and quantified *CaSR* mRNA and protein expression levels.

Treatment of LA-N-1 with 1,25-D₃ for 24-hours increased *CaSR* mRNA expression in two out of three assays (2- and 4- fold increase), although high variability between assays was observed (Figure 15A). Additionally, we evaluated CaSR protein levels by immunoblot in non-reducing conditions, which allowed to detect the mature glycosilated monomere form of CaSR (at approximately 130 kDa) and the immature non-glycosilated CaSR (at approximately 100 kDa). In accordance with mRNA expression levels, quantification of the immunoblot revealed an increase in both immature and mature forms (10- and 5-fold increase, respectively) (Figure 15B).

Treatment of IMR5 cells for 8-hours with 1,25-D₃ resulted in a 5-fold *CaSR* mRNA increase relative to DMSO treated cells. No changes were observed after 24or 48- hours of treatment (Figure 15C). However, experiments using IMR5 cells also presented high variability. Quantification of CaSR immunoblot of IMR5 treated with 1,25-D₃, showed a 2-fold increase of both the immature and mature CaSR when cells were treated for 48 hours (Figure 15D).



Figure 15 – Expression of CaSR in LA-N-1 and IMR5 treated with 1,25-D₃. (A-B) LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were treated with 100nM of 1,25-D₃ or the vehicle (ETOH) for the indicated times and *CaSR* mRNA expression was quantified by RT-qPCR. Each point represents an individual biological replicate. (C-D) Immunoblot showing CaSR expression in LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells treated for the indicated timepoints with 100nM 1,25-D₃. Band intensities were normalized relative to α -tubulin, and the ratio between each CaSR/ β -tubulin signal is indicated under the immunoblot. Blots shown are representative of three independent experiments.

7.2 Combination treatment of 1,25-D₃ and CIN has a mild effect in LA-N-1 and does not affect IMR5 cell viability and colony formation capacity

To evaluate if 1,25-D₃ would be an interesting combination with CIN, we studied the effect on cell viability and colony formation capacity of NB cell lines. During the first days of treatment, viability of LA-N-1 cells was similar between treatment groups. However, combination of 1,25-D₃ and CIN significantly decreased LA-N-1 cell viability after 5 days of treatment (p=0.0007) (Figure 16A, left panel). On the contrary, viability of IMR5 was unaffected by treatment with 1,25-D₃ and CIN alone or in combination (Figure 16A, right panel).



Figure 16 – Combination of CIN and 1,25-D₃ decrease cell viability of LA-N-1. (A) LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were treated with 100nM of 1,25-D₃ for 24-hours before adding 1 μ M of CIN. Cell viability was measured using MTS assays after 2, 3, 4 and 5 days of treatment. Each point shows the mean ± SEM of six technical replicates and represents three independent experiments. Statistical significance between treatment groups at each time-point was calculated using a One-way ANOVA with a Dunn's multiple comparison test, ***p<0.001 relative to DMSO. (B) LA-N-1 and IMR5 were treated for 24-hours with 100nM of 1,25-D₃ before 1 μ M of CIN was added. After 12 days of treatment colonies were fixed and stained with crystal violet. Bars represent number of colonies that were counted using STRATA Quest in three technical replicates, error bars represent SEM.

Next, we evaluated the effect that the combination of CIN and 1,25-D₃ had in the ability to form colonies. This cologenic assay is an *in vitro* cell survival assay

based on the ability of a single cell to grow into a colony, allowing a prolonged drug exposure time. After 12 days of treatment with CIN and 1,25-D₃ alone or in combination, LA-N-1 cells maintained their capacity of forming colonies independent of treatment. Consistent with the decrease in cell viability, quantification of the number of colonies showed a reduction of 15% when treated with the combination (Figure 16B). However, in IMR5 cell line, CIN increased by 12% the ability to form colonies, although this was not statistically significant (p=0.7542, DMSO vs CIN), while treatment with 1,25-D₃ alone reduced this by 12% (p=1, DMSO vs 1,25-D₃). Considering these results, it is no surprising that cells treated with the combination presented higher number of colonies than the control DMSO treated cells (Figure 16B, lower panel).

7.3 CIN induces the expression of NB differentiation genes in LA-N-1, and this is abrogated when combined with 1,25-D₃

Another strategy to improve prognosis of NB patients is the induction of differentiation of tumour cells (*Whittle* et al -2017). We first published that prolonged in vitro exposure to CIN induces cytodifferentiation in NB cells (Rodríguez-Hernández et al – 2016). Thus, we studied the effect of CIN and 1,25-D₃ had in LA-N-1 cell differentiation by treating them for 12 days with these drugs individually or in combination. Cells treated did not manifest morphological changes, such as neurite outgrowth, that would indicate a higher differentiation status (Figure 17A). First, we evaluated the effect of the treatments in CaSR mRNA expression. Although treatment with either 1,25-D₃ or CIN alone increased the expression of CaSR (1.9and 3.7-fold, respectively), their combination lead to 8-fold reduction. Additionally, quantification of mRNA expression of genes associated with NB differentiation and aggressiveness, showed that treatment of LA-N-1 with 1,25-D₃ increased more than 2-fold the mRNA expression levels of $S100\beta$, a marker for glial and Schwannian cells of the nervous system (Sugimoto et al - 1988). As we previously described, the treatment of the cells with CIN alone increased the mRNA expression of three NB differentiation markers TUBB3 (Guo et al – 2010), TrkA (Eggert et al – 2000) and CD44 (Shtivelman et Bishop – 1991). Concomitantly there was an 80% reduction mRNA expression levels of *Snail2*, gene encoding for the transcription factor SNAI2 involved in the migration of neural crest cells and has been described to promote NB invasion and metastasis (Taneyhill et al -2007, Vitali et al - 2008). Treatment of LA-

N-1 cells with both 1,25-D₃ and CIN lead to an increase of *CD44* and *TUBB3* mRNA expression. However, there were no changes in the expression of *TrkA* or other NB differentiation markers (Figure 17B).



Figure 17 – Effect of combination of 1,25-D₃ and CIN in LA-N-1 differentiation. (A) Microphotography of LA-N-1 treated for 12 days with CIN or 1,25-D₃ alone or in combination or with their vehicle. White bar represents 1 μ m. (B) Total RNA was extracted from LA-N-1 treated for 12 days with either CIN or 1,25-D₃ alone or in combination. Heatmap of relative mRNA expression levels of specific genes determined by RT-qPCR and normalized relative to vehicle treated cells (DMSO+ETOH). (C) Expression of TrkA and NF68 analysed by immunoblots in cells treated for 12 days with CIN, 1,25-D₃ alone, in combination or their vehicle, Values under each blot represent quantification of each blot relative to α -tubulin and each treatment intensity was normalized to vehicle

Furthermore, we quantified protein levels of two NB differentiation markers, TrkA and NF68 (coded by *NEFL*). Single treatment of LA-N-1 with 1,25-D₃ decreased the protein levels of TrkA more than 70%, however treating cells with CIN alone or in combination with 1,25-D₃ had no effect on this NB marker. Treatment of LA-N-1 cells with CIN induced a 30% reduction of the protein levels of NF68, its combination with 1,25-D₃ reduced this protein to 14% of the DMSO treated cells (Figure 17C).

7.4 Combination of CIN and 1,25-D₃ increases expression of *CaSR* and NB differentiation marker in IMR5

In contrast to LA-N-1, IMR5 cells treated with both CIN and 1,25-D₃, showed longer dendrites than vehicle treated cells (DMSO+ETOH) suggesting a more differentiated phenotype. In addition, cells that received single treatment were morphologically similar to each other and to the control cells (Figure 18A). Analysis of the expression levels of *CaSR* showed that all treatment groups increased the expression, while the highest fold increase was induced by the combination of CIN and 1,25-D₃ (2-fold). Surprisingly, mRNA expression levels of genes associated with NB differentiation were reduced. Expression of *TrkC* and *NGFR* was 50% reduced when IMR5 were treated with 1,25-D₃ alone, and this was about 30%, when cells





were treated with CIN. Treatment of IMR5 with the combination of $1,25-D_3$ and CIN showed a 45% decrease of the mRNA expression of *NGFR* and *TrkA* (Figure 18B).

Concurring with the morphological changes observed, combination treatment increased NF68 and TrkA protein expression levels (more than 5- and 2- fold, respectively) suggesting a higher differentiation phenotype. However, treatment of IMR5 with CIN alone resulted in a reduction of the amount of TrkA protein level expression (Figure 18C).

7.5 NB cell lines have a differential expression of VDR

To further understand the different responses obtained when IMR5 and LA-N-1 cell lines were treated with 1,25-D₃, alone or in combination with CIN. To do this we studied both the mRNA and protein levels of VDR in the NB cells lines available in the Laboratory of Developmental Tumours of the HSJD. Analysis of the mRNA levels showed a differential pattern of expression, while LA-N-1 are the NB cell lines with the lowest expression of *VDR*, IMR5 have 15-fold more mRNA expression (Figure 19A). Accordingly, LA-N-1 cells also showed the lowest protein expression of VDR, while the VDR band of IMR5 was 60 times more intense (Figure 13B). Of not note, the cell line that presented the highest expression of *VDR* mRNA was the SK-N-SH, while the highest VDR protein expression was found in the SK-N-AS (Figure 19A).



Figure 19 – Expression of VDR in NB cell lines. (A) Relative mRNA expression levels of VDR in 10 NB cell lines measured by RT-qPCR and normalized to LA-N-1. (B) Immunoblot showing VDR protein expression levels in NB cell lines. Human kidney protein extracts were used as a control. Band intensities were quantified relative to β -actin. Bars represent fold change relative to LA-N-1

8 Combination of Retinoids and CIN in the treatment of neuroblastoma

Retinoids play an important role in the differentiation of tissues (*Niederreither* et *Dolle – 2008*) and currently, they are administrated after consolidation therapy for high-risk NB patients (*Whittle* et al *– 2017*). CaSR is expressed in benign, more differentiated NBs (*de Torres* et al *– 2009*) and our group has previously shown that ATRA can increase the expression of this GPCR in NB cell lines (*Casalà* et al *– 2012*). Thus, we hypothesised that retinoids might potentiate the effect of CIN in NB cell lines by upregulating the expression of CaSR. To test this, we used two forms of retinoic acid: ATRA, the most common and studied retinoid, and 13-*cis*-RA, a retinoid used in the treatment of NB during the maintenance phase (*Whittle* et al *– 2017*).

8.1 Retinoids increase CaSR levels in NB cell lines

To validate our hypothesis, we first evaluated the effect of retinoids in *CaSR* mRNA expression We treated two NB cell lines that exhibited a low endogenous expression of this receptor with two different retinoids (ATRA and 13-*cis*-RA) and evaluated *CaSR* mRNA and protein expression levels.

Although high variability between assays was observed, during the first hours of the treatment, *CaSR* mRNA expression was increased in LA-N-1 cells treated with ATRA (2- and 4- fold) (Figure 20A, top panel). Similarly, IMR5 treated cells increased the expression of this receptor (more than 2-fold) in two and three of the assays performed, respectively (Figure 20A, bottom panel). Next, we evaluated the effect that ATRA had in the CaSR protein levels of LA-N-1 and IMR5 after treatment. In both cell lines two bands were detected, one at approximately 100kDa which corresponds to the non-glycosylated immature CaSR, and another at around 130kDa, corresponding to the mature CaSR monomer. However, there was no visible band at 240kDa, which corresponds to the CaSR dimer. Immunoblot quantification showed that LA-N-1 treated with ATRA for 8- or 24-hours induced a decrease of CaSR monomer levels, while they showed a 2-fold increase of the non-glycosylated bands. Nevertheless, cells treated with ATRA for 48-hours presented a 40% reduction of both forms of CaSR protein (Figure 20B, top panel). In IMR5 cells,

this retinoid induced a slightly increase of both CaSR monomer and nonglycosylated bands, after 48 hours of treatment. (Figure 20B, bottom panel).



Figure 20 – Effect of retinoids in CaSR expression in NB cell lines. A– LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were treated with 2.5μM ATRA or DMSO for the indicated times. *CaSR* mRNA was quantified by qPCR, using TBP as reference gene. Bars represent means and points individual experiments. **B**- CaSR immunoblot of LA-N-1 and IMR5 treated with 2.5μM ATRA for the indicated times. Band intensity was quantified relative to tubulin and normalised to DMSO control at each timepoint. **C**- Quantification of CaSR mRNA expression of LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells treated with 2.5μM 13-*cis*-RA or DMSO for the indicated times. RT-qPCR was used to detect *CaSR* mRNA and quantification was done by using TBP as reference gene. Bars represent means and points individual experiments. **D**- CaSR immunoblot of LA-N-1 and IMR5 treated with 2.5μM ATRA for the indicated times.

13-*cis*-RA is used in the treatment of several oncological diseases due to the more favourable pharmacokinetics, when compared to ATRA. This retinoic acid acts as a pro-drug since it is isomerized to ATRA intracellularly (*Armstrong* et al – 2005). Due to its longer mechanism of action, we evaluated the effect of this drug had on CaSR expression levels. Despite the high variability between assays, LA-N-1 cells treated with 13-*cis*-RA for 24 hours increased their *CaSR* mRNA expression more than 2-fold relative to DMSO treated cells. Moreover, the increase of expression was

greater when cells were exposed for prolonged periods of time (4-fold increase after 48 and 72 hours of treatment) (Figure 20C, top panel). Like LA-N-1 cells, IMR5 cells showed high variability in CaSR mRNA levels due to 13-cis-RA exposure resulting in an up-regulation of more than 2-fold when cells were exposed for prolonged times. (Figure 20C, bottom panel). Additionally, we evaluated the effect that 13-cis-RA presented in CaSR protein levels of NB cell lines. Quantification of immunoblots showed that treatment of LA-N-1 cells for 24-hours with 13-cis-RA increased the expression of mature CaSR 1.5-fold, a 48-hour treatment increased its expression by 3-fold. Effect of 13-cis-RA in immature non-glycosylated CaSR of LA-N-1 was similar. IMR5 cells treated with 13-cis-RA showed 1.6-fold increase of immature CaSR after 48-hours treatment, and a 3-fold reduction of the mature CaSR after 72hours of treatment. Although quantification of the immunoblots was feasible, the deficient quality of the imaging could have led to an over or underestimation of the results (Figure 20D). Taken together, our findings showed an increase of CaSR mRNA and protein levels after 24-hours of treatment with ATRA and after 48 hours of treatment with 13-cis-RA.

8.2 Retinoids reduce cell viability and colony formation capacity of NB cell lines

We aimed at exploring the effect of CIN on NB cell viability when combined with a retinoid, either ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA. After 2 days of treatment with the combination of ATRA and CIN, cell viability of LA-N-1 was lower than cells treated with DMSO (day 2, DMSO vs ATRA+CIN p=0.0020). However, viability of these cells was not significantly different from cells treated with ATRA alone (Figure 21A, top panel). Treating IMR5 with ATRA reduced cell viability at experimental day 2 ((p=0.0017, ATRA vs DMSO). Moreover, this effect was diminished in the consecutive experimental days and there was no statistical significance in the viability of cells treated with ATRA or DMSO. Combination of ATRA and CIN significantly reduces IMR5 viability after 2 (p=0.0225), 3 (p=0.0197) and 4 (p=0.0076) days of treatment, compared to DMSO (Figure 21A, bottom panel).



Figure 21 – NB cell viability is reduced by retinoids treatment – A, B LA-N-1 or IMR5 were treated with 2.5µM of ATRA or 2.5µM of 13-*cis*-RA for 24 hours before 1µM of CIN was added. Cell viability was measured by MTS, 2, 3, 4 or 5 days after adding CIN, as each point represents media±SEM of six technical replicates. Statistical significance was calculated at each day using one-way ANOVA with Dunn's post correction. *p<0.05 **p<0.01 ATRA vs DMSO +p<0.05 ++p<0.01 +++p<0.001 ATRA+CIN versus DMSO C,D LA-N-1 (1000 cells) or IMR5 (2500 cells) were seeded in 6-well plates and treated for 24hours with 2.5µM of ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA before adding 1µM of CIN. Cells were fixed, stained and photographed after 12 days of treatment. Number of colonies in each well was counted using STRATA Quest from three technical replicates.

Next, we evaluated the effect that 13-*cis*-RA and its combination with CIN had on viability of NB cell lines. After 2 days of treatment, viability of LA-N-1 cells treated with 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination with CIN was significantly lower than

DMSO treated cells (p=0.0423 and p=0.0020, respectively). At day 3 and 4, combined treatment significantly reduced cell viability (day 3, p=0.0042, day 4, p=0.004), while the effect of 13-*cis*-RA alone was not statistically significant (day 3, p=0.1485; day 4, p=0.0539) compared to DMSO treated cells. Throughout the assay, viability of LA-N-1 treated with CIN was similar to cells treated with DMSO (Figure 21B, top panel). Effect of 13-*cis*-RA single treatment was not as expressive in IMR5 as in LA-N-1. However, there was a significant reduction of cell viability when compared to DMSO treated cells (day 2, p=0.0018, day 3, p=0.0087). After 2 days of combined treatment, IMR5 viability was significantly reduced (p=0.0184) when compared to DMSO treated cells. However, this difference was not statistically significant in the other timepoints. In addition, IMR5 viability was not affected when cells were treated with CIN alone compared to the DMSO treated control cells (Figure 21B, bottom panel).

Due to experimental limitations, viability assays cannot be maintained for more than 6 days, as control cells get too confluent and start dying. Therefore, we evaluated the effect that retinoids and their combination with CIN had on the colony formation capacity of NB cell lines. Treatment of LA-N-1 with ATRA or 13-cis-RA, totally abrogated the ability of this cell lines to form colonies, there were no visible colonies. Effect of these retinoids alone was so strong that its combination with CIN was insignificant. LA-N-1 cells treated with CIN alone had 14% more colonies than DMSO treated cells, however this was not statistically significant (Figure 21C). Retinoids treatment was not as effective in reducing colony formation capacity of IMR5 as in LA-N-1. However, size and number of IMR5 colonies in wells treated with retinoids were remarkably lower than in DMSO or CIN treated wells. Quantification of the number of colonies showed 33% decrease in cells treated with ATRA alone and this effect was increased to 43% when combined with CIN. For IMR5 cells, the colony formation capacity was reduced by 50% when cells were treated with 13-cis-RA, while its combination with CIN only reduced number of colonies by 40% (Figure 21D).

8.3 Retinoids receptors are differently expressed in NB cell lines

To understand the differential response that LA-N-1 and IMR5 showed to retinoids, three retinoid receptors expression levels were assessed in NB cell lines: retinoid acid receptor alpha (RAR α) retinoid acid receptor gamma (RAR γ) and retinoid X receptor alpha (RXR α) (*Bushue* et *Wan – 2010*). All of them exhibited endogenous expression, although the highest mRNA expression was detected in SK-N-AS cells and the lowest expression in SK-N-LP. When we compared the expression of these receptors in LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells, the latter expressed six times more *RAR* γ . However, the expression of *RXR* α was reduced approximately 50% relative to LA-N-1 (Figure 22A). In contrast, analysis of protein expression showed that IMR5 was the cell line with the highest protein levels of RAR α , having twice the amount observed in LA-N-1. In addition, LA-N-1 cells had the highest



Figure 22 – Expression of retinoid receptors in NB cell lines. (A) Relative mRNA expression of RAR α , RAR β and RXR α in 6 different NB cell lines measured by RT-qPCR and normalized to LA-N-1. (B) Immunoblot of RAR α , RAR β and RXR α of six NB cell lines. Band intensity was quantified relative to GAPDH for each receptor.

protein levels of RAR γ while IMR5 presented 30% less. SK-N-AS cells had the highest protein expression of RXR α , IMR5 cells had twice the amount of this receptor than LA-N-1 cells (Figure 22B).

8.4 ATRA and 13-*cis*-RA have a differential effect on NB differentiation

Retinoids play a pivotal role in cell differentiation during embryogenesis, and it is this property that makes them interesting therapeutical drugs in cancer treatment (*Niederreither* et *Dolle – 2008*). Thus, we evaluated the effect that ATRA and 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination with CIN had on differentiation of NB cell lines. LA-N-1 cells treated with ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA alone showed an enlargement of cells and longer dendrites suggesting a more differentiated phenotype. The biggest difference between treated cells was the morphological appearance of the colonies, LA-N-1 treated with ATRA formed compact aggregates of overlapping cells, whereas cells treated with 13-*cis*-RA grew in flatter, spread out colonies. Treatment with retinoids in combination with CIN induced a differentiated morphology as well as an increase



Figure 23 – Retinoids induce differentiation of NB cell lines – (A) Microphotography of LA-N-1 and IMR5 treated for 12 days with 2.5µM of ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination with 1µM CIN or DMSO. **(B)** LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were treated for 12 days with 2.5µM of ATRA or 13-cis-RA alone or in combination with 1µM CIN or DMSO and mRNA levels of the indicated genes were quantified by RT-qPCR. Values indicate fold change relative to DMSO of three biological replicates.

of floating apoptotic bodies, while, cells treated with CIN were morphologically similar to DMSO treated cells (Figure 23A, right panel). IMR5 treated with CIN appeared to be more differentiated than control cells treated with DMSO, with further dendrites and a more spread-out morphology. IMR5 cells treated with ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA formed sparse aggregates of cells with long interconnected processes. Combination of CIN with either retinoid did not increase the differentiation of IMR5 cells induced by either agent alone (Figure 23A, left panel).

In addition to morphological changes we also evaluated the expression of several genes associated with NB differentiation, retinoic acid response and resistance. CaSR mRNA expression showed more than 2-fold increase in LA-N-1 cells treated with ATRA or 13-cis-RA. However, this effect was not increased by their combination with CIN. In LA-N-1 cells NB differentiation associated genes were modified differently by each treatment. After 14 days of treatment with CIN, LA-N-1 cells increased by 1.7-fold mRNA levels of CHD5. Single treatment with ATRA increased by 5-fold the levels of NEFL and 2.36-fold expression of TrkC, similarly 13cis-RA single treatment increased 3- and 2.18-fold these two genes, this effect was not altered when CIN was added to the treatment. Expression of TrkA and TUBB3 was reduced by retinoid treatment (2 and 3-fold respectively), and combination with CIN did not alter this effect. Expression of NGFR was 2-fold less when cells were treated with combination of CIN and retinoids (either ATRA or 13-cis-RA), however retinoid single treatment did not affect its expression. Another gene that was differentially expressed when retinoids were combined with CIN was S100B, its expression was reduced upon ATRA single treatment and increased when cells are treated with ATRA+CIN (Figure 23B, right panel).

Next, we evaluated the expression of *NF1* and *ZNF423*, genes involved in retinoid resistance (*Hölzel* et al – 2010). Although *NF1* expression was not modified by any treatment in LA-N-1 cells, *ZNF423* expression was downregulated after retinoid treatment. However, this effect was not increased by their combination with CIN. Additionally, treatment with 13-*cis*-RA or ATRA alone or in combination with CIN, induced an upregulation of *TGM2*, a target gene of retinoic acid receptor (Figure 23B, right panel).

IMR5 cells treated for 14 days with a single treatment of CIN increased more than 2-fold their *CaSR* mRNA levels. Combination of CIN and ATRA induced a 3-fold increment of the expression of this GPCR, however single treatment with either retinoid maintain de levels of *CaSR*. *TUBB3* showed the most significant changes, 13-*cis*-RA alone or in combination increase its expression by 2-fold and single treatment induced a 3-fold increment in mRNA levels. In the treatment groups where retinoids were present there was a 5-fold decrease of CD44 expression, whereas combination of retinoids with CIN had a similar effect as single treatment (Figure 23 B, left panel).

Genes associated with retinoid resistance, *NF1* and *ZNF423*, were not altered by any treatment. Expression of the retinoid response gene, *TGM2*, was increased 3-fold in IMR5 cells treated with CIN alone or in combination with ATRA, and 2-fold with ATRA single treatment. Additionally, 13-*cis*-RA alone increased 2.6-fold expression of *TGM2* while its combination with CIN lead to a 1.6-fold increase (Figure 23B left panel).

8.5 *In vivo* exposure to ATRA does not increase CaSR expression in NB xenograft

Considering our *in vitro* results, we hypothesized that a pre-treatment of NB xenograft models with ATRA could increase the efficiency of CIN. Thus, we treated LA-N-1 xenograft models daily with an intraperitoneal (IP) injection of ATRA (2.5mg/kg/day) for 1, 2 and 3 weeks. After one week of treatment, tumour volume was not affected as compared to vehicle treated tumours. ATRA treated tumours had a 47% smaller volume than VEH after 2 weeks of treatment (p=0.0736), while after 3 weeks the difference in volume between ATRA and VEH treated tumours was negligible (p=0.7619) (Figure 24A).

Our main interest with this experiment was to evaluate if ATRA could increase CaSR expression *in vivo*. Using RT-qPCR we quantified the mRNA expression of this GPCR, *NEFL* and *TrkA*, two NB differentiation markers. Although we were unable to detect *CaSR* mRNA in all treated tumours, *CaSR* mRNA levels are near the detection range, we observed that ATRA did not increase *CaSR* expression of xenograft models. Moreover, mRNA expression of *NEFL* and *TrkC* was not affected by this retinoid (Figure 24B, left panel). Consistent with these results, histological analysis of tumours treated with ATRA or vehicle showed no morphological differences in tumour cells. In addition, evaluation of CaSR protein expression by IHC showed no differences between the tumours that received ATRA or VEH (Figure 24C).



expression. LA-N-1 cells were injected subcutaneously into each flank of four to six-old athymic nude-Foxn 1 *nu/nu* mice. When tumours reached a volume between 150-200mm³ mice were treated daily with 2.5mg/kg of ATRA or its vehicle (VEH) intraperitoneally. Tumours were collected after 1, 2 or 3 weeks of treatment. (A) Variation of tumour volume was calculated for each tumour and was represented as percentage of initial volume. Bars represent mean ± SEM and each point represent an individual tumour. (B) Relative mRNA expression of *CaSR*, *NEFL* and *TrkA* from LA-N-1 xenograft tumours treated for 1, 2 or 3 weeks with ATRA or VEH, measured by RT-qPCR and normalized to LA-N-1. Bars represent mean ± SEM and each point represent an individual tumour.

8.6 EFS of LA-N-1 xenografts is increased by daily treatment with ATRA combined with CIN

CaSR levels in LA-N-1 xenograft models treated with ATRA for 1, 2 or 3 weeks were not increased, thus, we decided to evaluate the effect that combination of CIN and ATRA had on LA-N-1 xenografts without pre-treatment with ATRA. We treated mice daily with an oral dose of 10mg/kg of CIN alone or in combination with a daily IP dose of 2.5mg/kg of ATRA. Vehicle treated mice received both, an oral dose of vehicle of CIN and an IP dose of vehicle of ATRA. Animals that received ATRA or its vehicle started to develop an abdominal swelling after 7 weeks of treatment, suggesting this was a result of the accumulation of ATRA's vehicle due to its low absorption. Because of this, several tumours never reached the end threshold volume of 1500mm³, as animals were sacrificed earlier for ethical reasons. Thus, we analysed EFS Kaplan-Meier curves of the four treatment groups considering the event as "tumour reaching 1000mm³". Treatment with ATRA alone or in combination


with CIN significantly inhibited tumour growth (p=0.0048 and p=0.0006, respectively). As we previously reported, CIN needed prolonged exposure to inhibit tumour growth.

Figure 25 Daily treatment with ATRA combined with CIN inhibits NB tumour growth. LA-N-1 cells were injected subcutaneously into each flank of four to six-old athymic nude-Foxn 1 nu/nu mice. When tumours reached a volume between 150-200mm³ mice they were randomly assigned to each treatment group and treated daily with 2.5mg/kg of ATRA (intraperitoneally), 10mg/kg CIN (orally), alone or in combination or with their vehicle (VEH). Animals were treated until tumours reached 2000mm³ or after 10 weeks of treatment. (A) Kaplan-Meier eventfree survival curves of mice treated with ATRA, CIN alone or in combination and with their vehicle. Event was considered reaching 1000mm³, and log-rank test with a Bonferroni correction was used to compare the survival curves between groups (VEH vs ATRA p=0.0048; VEH vs ATRA+CIN p=0.0006; ATRA vs ATRA+CIN vs CIN p=0.00054; ATRA VS CIN p=0.0432). (B) Representation of individual tumour growth in each treatment group. H&E of formalin fixed, paraffin-embedded section of LA-N-1 tumours treated CIN with ATRA, alone or in combination with their VEH, white bar represents 40µm.

Kaplan-Meier survival curves of tumours treated with CIN or vehicle were not significantly different (p=0.156). EFS curves of tumours treated with ATRA or its combination with CIN were significantly different from EFS from tumours treated with CIN (p=0.0432 and p=0.0054, respectively) (Figure 25A). Furthermore, there was one tumour treated with ATRA and two tumours treated with the combination with ATRA and CIN that had a volume reduction to a non-palpable mass (Figure 25B, right panel). Histological evaluation of tumours treated with CIN showed cells with a slightly larger cytoplasm than the VEH treated tumours. Similarly, tumours treated with ATRA and the combination showed cells with large cytoplasm as well as large fibrotic areas (Figure 25B, left panel), suggesting a more differentiated status.

8.7 Combination of ATRA and CIN have antagonistic effect in NB tumour growth

Due the toxicity of ATRA's vehicle we decided to test the effect of different posology of ATRA. We administered ATRA once and three times per week (ATRA (1d) or ATRA (3d), respectively) (2.5mg/kg/day) alone or in combination with CIN. CIN and ATRA (3d) as single treatment, significantly inhibited tumour growth (p=0.0048 and p=0.0024, respectively). However, combination of CIN with ATRA (1d or 3d) did not inhibit tumour growth, in fact, mean survival of the groups ATRA+CIN (1d) and ATRA+CIN (3d) was 20.5 days and 31 days, respectively, while mean survival of vehicle treated tumours was 20 days (Figure 26A).

Analysis of the behaviour of single treatments, revealed that tumours treated with CIN grew slower than tumours treated with VEH. All tumours that received ATRA three times a week were treated for at least 8 weeks before reaching an endpoint volume, three of these tumours were in treatment for 10 weeks, experimental end-point, did not reach a volume of 1000mm³. Tumours treated with ATRA once a week grew faster than the group ATRA (3d). However, there were two tumours that regressed to a non-palpable mass after 6 weeks of treatment. Animals bearing these tumours were treated up to experimental endpoint (10 weeks) and tumours never reappeared. Tumours treated with ATRA once or three times a week in combination with CIN, showed growth curves similar to VEH treated tumours (Figure 26B).

We also analysed histological features of tumours from these six treatment groups. Tumours treated with CIN showed cells with a bigger cytoplasm and presented more necrotic areas than VEH treated tumours. Cells from tumours treated with ATRA once a week had a similar morphology as cells from tumours treated with CIN alone. However, tumours treated with ATRA three times per week had more necrotic and fibrotic areas than tumour treated with VEH, ATRA (1d) or CIN.



109 | Page

Figure 26 – Combination of ATRA and CIN have an antagonistic effect in NB tumour growth. LA-N-1 cells were injected subcutaneously into each flank of four to six-old athymic nude-Foxn 1 *nu/nu* mice. When tumours reached a volume between 150-200mm³ mice they were randomly assigned to each treatment group and treated one (1d) or three (3d) times per week with 2.5mg/kg of ATRA (intraperitoneally) alone or in combination with a daily dose of 10mg/kg CIN (orally), alternatively animals received vehicle (VEH). Animals were treated until tumours reached 2000mm³ or after 10 weeks of treatment. **(A)** Kaplan-Meier event-free survival curves of mice treated with once (1d) or three (3d) times a week ATRA alone or in combination with CIN or their vehicle. Event was considered reaching 1500mm³, and log-rank test with Bonferroni correction was used to compare the survival curves between groups (VEH vs CIN p=0.0048; VEH vs ATRA(3d) p=0.0024; ATRA (3d) vs ATRA(3d)+CIN p=0.0396; CIN vs ATRA(1d)+CIN p=0.0192). **(B)** Representation of individual tumour growth in each treatment group. **(C)** H&E IHC of formalin fixed, paraffin-embedded section of LA-N-1 tumours treated with ATRA(1d) or ATRA(3d), CIN alone or in combination with their VEH, white bar represents 40µm.

8.8 *In vivo* combination of CIN and 13-*cis*-RA impacts NB tumour growth

ATRA is the most common retinoid used for research purposes. However, due a more favourable pharmacokinetics, NB patients are treated with oral 13-cis-RA administered during the maintenance treatment phase (*Whittle* et al -2017). For this reason, we decided to test the effect that this retinoid and its combination with CIN have on tumour growth in vivo. Orally treatment of a LA-N-1 xenograft model with 13-cis-RA alone or in combination with CIN did not alter survival curves of LA-N-1 xenograft models (p=1, Figure 27A). As expected, VEH treated tumours had an exponential growth curve. In the group of tumours treated with CIN there were two tumours that were treated for 13 week and one of them never reached the end volume of 1500mm³. In addition, growth curves of tumours that received 13-cis-RA alone could be grouped in slow- and fast-growing tumours. Most tumours treated with an oral combination of CIN and 13-cis-RA had a growth curve similar to the tumours treated with VEH. Though, two tumours showed a slower growth, one of them was in treatment for more than 10 weeks to reach end volume of 1500mm³ (Figure 27B, left panel). Analysis of tumour histology didn't reveal major differences between treatment groups. However, tumours that received CIN alone or in combination with 13-cis-RA had more necrotic areas than tumours treated with VEH (Figure 27B, right panel).



Figure 27 - Effect of 13cis-RA and its combination with CIN in NB tumour growth. LA-N-1 cells were injected subcutaneously into each flank of four to six-old athymic nude-Foxn 1 nu/nu mice. When tumours reached a volume between 150-200mm³ mice they were randomly assigned to each treatment group and receive daily an oral dose of 30mg/kg 13-cis-RA, 10mg/kg CIN alone or in combination or their vehicle (VEH). Animals were treated until tumours reached 2000mm³ or after 10 weeks of treatment. (A) Kaplan-Meier event-free survival curves of mice treated with ATRA, CIN alone or in combination and with their vehicle. Event was considered reaching 1500mm³, and log-rank test was used to compare the survival curves between groups. (B) Representation of individual tumour growth in each treatment group.

9 New calcimimetic for neuroblastoma treatment

Using CIN to target CaSR in NB was shown to be an interesting strategy for the treatment of this paediatric cancer. Our group demonstrated that this calcimimetic induced ER stress mediated apoptosis of NB cell lines. More importantly, CIN was capable of inhibiting *in vivo* tumour growth. However, these encouraging results came with an associated side effect, since CIN reduced plasma Ca^{2+} levels, which it is complicated to manage in very debilitated patients (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). Biased signalling is the ability of different GPCR ligands stabilize alternative receptor structures eliciting different intracellular responses (*Leach* et al – 2016). Considering the biased signalling properties of CaSR, we hypothesized that other calcimimetics might have tumour suppressive properties similar to CIN without affecting plasma Ca^{2+} levels.

9.1 AC-265347 maintains plasma calcium levels and inhibits NB tumour growth

In the same year two papers were published where authors demonstrated that two different calcimimetics, calcimimetic B and AC-265347, reduced PHT levels without causing hypocalcaemia in healthy rats (Ma et al - 2011, Henley III et al -2011). Although both drugs could be interesting alternatives to CIN for the treatment of NB, we selected AC-265347 due to its commercial availability. First, we evaluated the effect that AC-265347 and CIN had in the plasma concentration levels of our mouse model. We treated healthy immunocompromised nude mice with an oral dose of 10 mg/kg/day of CIN or AC-265347 and evaluated ionised plasma Ca²⁺ levels once per week, for 4 weeks. After one week of treatment with both calcimimetics, CIN significantly reduced plasma Ca2+ levels relative to the vehicle treated mice (p=0.0142). However, no effect was observed when animals were treated with AC-265347. After two weeks of treatment, plasma Ca²⁺ levels of CIN were not only significantly lower than VEH treated animals but also relative to AC-265347 (CIN vs VEH p=0.0455, CIN vs AC-265347 p=0.0591). In the consecutive weeks there was a tendency of CIN to reduce ionised plasma Ca^{2+} (week 3, p=0.1405; week 4, p=0.0509), while AC-265347 showed no effect in the concentration of Ca²⁺ in the blood after prolonged exposure to the drug (Figure 28A).



A – Healthy athymic Nude-Foxn1 *nu/nu* mice, were treated with 10mg/kg of AC-265347, CIN or their vehicle. Blood was collected weekly from tail-vein and ionised plasma Ca²⁺ levels were measured using an EPOC[™] reader. Each point represents mean ± SEM of each group. Statistical significance at each week was calculated between treatment groups using One-way ANOVA with Dunn's correction. *p<0.005 **B** – Kaplan-Meier EFS curve of athymic Nude-Foxn1 *nu/nu* mice bearing LA-N-1 xenografts, treated with 10mg/kg of AC-265347, CIN or their vehicle. Log-rank statistics with a Bonferroni correction test was used to compare statistical significance between treatment groups (p=0.0186, VEH vs AC-265347; p=0.0003, VEH vs CIN; p=1, CIN vs Ac-265347). **C** – Representation of individual tumour growth in each treatment group.

Next, we aimed to explore the anti-tumorigenic properties of AC-265347 using a xenograft NB model. In order to compare CIN and AC-265347, we treated immunocompromised nude mice bearing a LA-N-1 xenograft with 10 mg/Kg/day of AC-265347, CIN or their VEH. Both calcimimetics significantly inhibited NB tumour growth (CIN vs VEH p=0.0003; AC-265347 vs VEH p=0.0186). In addition, no significant different EFS curves were obtained when tumours were treated with either CIN or AC-265347 (Figure 28B). As expected, analysis of individual tumours showed that VEH treated tumours presented a fast growth, with the exception of two tumours that only reached end-volume after day 40 of treatment. Xenograft tumours treated with AC-265347 showed very variable growth curves. However, it was possible to group them in two groups, fast and slow growth tumours and some tumours were

collected before reaching end for ethical reasons. Growth curves of tumours treated with CIN were more homogenous, however, some had a fast growth curve (Figure 28C).



Figure 29 – In vivo treatment with calcimimetic treatment increases levels of NB differentiation markers. Formalin fixed, paraffin embedded sections of the six LA-N-1 xenografts exposed the longest to each treatment were stained with H&E, Masson's Trichrome, anti-Ki67, anti-CaSR, anti-CD44, anti-TrkA and anti-NF68. Necrosis quantification was performed under blinded conditions. Images were acquired with TissueFAXS at x20 magnification and percentage of positive area per tumour was quantified using STRATA Quest. Green and brown signal were considered as positive signal for Masson's Trichrome staining and IHC, respectively. Each symbol represents an individual tumour and lines represent mean ± SD. Significance was calculated using One-way ANOVA using a Dunn's correction test. **p<0.01. Scale represents 40µM.

9.2 Expression of NB differentiation markers is increased by CIN treatment

In order to study histological features of the treated tumours, we selected those exposed for the longest time to the two calcimimetics. Quantification of necrosis percentage present in each tumour, showed no differences between VEH and AC-265347 treated mice. On the contrary, CIN induced 20% more necrosis (p=0.0643, VEH vs CIN). Using TissueFAXS, an automated image acquisition system, and objective quantification by STRATA Quest software, we quantify Masson's trichrome staining, corresponding to the fibrotic area. Although some tumours showed close to 50% of fibrotic area, there was great variability in tumours from the same treatment group, preventing any statistical significance. Moreover, tumours generated by LA-N-1 cells presented very compact cells which does not allow for a correct cell segmentation by STRATA Quest software. Thus, we decided to quantify the expression of the different prognosis marker by detecting the stained area present in each tumour tissue. To avoid non-specific staining, we removed the higher expression areas, since it is known that antibodies bind non-specifically to necrotic areas (Figure 29). Quantification of Ki67 expression, a cell proliferation marker, showed its levels were similar in tumours treated with calcimimetics or VEH.

Next, we evaluated the effect that these calcimimetics had on CaSR protein expression. Tumours treated with CIN showed an upregulation of CaSR expression, albeit this was not statistically significant (p=0.1711). However, no effect was observed when tumours were treated with AC-265347. In addition, we evaluated the expression of three different NB prognosis markers, CD44, TrkA and NF68. Each of them was affected differently by the two calcimimetics used. CD44 expression was 2.1-fold reduced when LA-N-1 xenografts were treated with CIN (CIN vs VEH p=0.0506) while no effect was induced by AC-265347. Expression of TrkA and NF68 was significantly upregulated by CIN (approximately 2- and 3-fold, respectively) (Figure 29).

9.3 AC-265347 and CIN induce a different gene expression pattern in a NB xenograft model

Our group previously reported that CIN altered gene expression pattern of LA-N-1 xenograft models (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). Thus, to compare the effect induced by AC-265347, we evaluated the mRNA expression levels of eight of the most responsive LA-N-1 xenografts. First, we evaluated the effect of these calcimetics on *CaSR* mRNA levels. AC-265347 and CIN induced a higher than 2-fold increase in the *CaSR* mRNA expression, however this up-regulation was not significantly different. In addition, only CIN induced a 2.26-fold upregulation of *RYR* mRNA, gene involved in calcium signalling quantification (CIN vs VEH p=0.1426) (Figure 30).

Expression of genes associated with NB differentiation was highly modified by exposure to calcimimetics. Relative to the VEH treated xenografts, CIN significantly increased the mRNA expression of NEFL, TrkA, TUBB3 and CHD5 (2.31, 3.57, 5.24, 11-91-fold increase, respectively). Both calcimimetics induced a 1.5-fold reduction of the mRNA expression of NGFR (p=0.0332, VEH vs AC-265347; p=0.0559, VEH vs CIN). In vivo exposure to these calcimimetics did not modify their expression of MYCN or ID2, two genes associated with NB aggressiveness. However, expression of *ID2* was significantly different between tumours treated with AC-265347 and CIN (p=0.0194, CIN vs AC-265347). Moreover, AC-265347 reduced the expression of genes associated with ER stress and apoptosis, albeit only NOXA expression is statistically reduced (2.5-fold, p=0.0119, VEH vs AC-265347) while *PUMA* (p=0.0589, VEH vs AC-265347) and *ATF4* (p=0.0778, VEH vs AC-265347) were tendentially lower expressed. On the contrary, exposure to CIN increased the expression of CHOP (1.58-fold, p=0.1491, VEH vs CIN) and BID (2.15-fold, p=0.0216, VEH vs CIN), and decreased the expression PUMA (1.4-fold, p=0.024, VEH vs CIN) and NOXA (2.3-fold, p=0.1061, VEH vs CIN). Expression of CHOP and BID was significantly different between tumours treated with CIN or AC-265347 (CHOP p=0.0008, CIN vs AC-265347; BID p=0.0016, CIN vs AC-265347) (Figure 30).

	CaSR	2.51	2.12
	PRKCA	0.85	1.15
Ca ²⁺ signalling	RYR	1.15	2.26
ea orginaling	ADCY8	1.08	1.28
	NEFL	1.47	2.31 *
	TrkA	1.76	3.67 *
	TrkC	1.25	1.81
Differentiation	NGFR	0.63*	0.61
Differentiation	S1006	1.31	1.51
	TUBB3	1.41	5.24 **
	CD44	0.98	1.20
	CHD5	1.10	11.91*
Dualifantian	MYCN	1.09	0.93
Proliferation	ID2	0.85	1.46
	GRP78	0.89	0.97
	CHOP	0.78	1.58
ER stress	Trib3	0.85	0.95
	ATF4	0.76	1.07
	PUMA	0.50	0.70 *
	NOXA	0.40*	0.43
	BID	0.91	2.15 *
	Col1A1	2.18	1.64
	Col3	0.64	0.95
	TGFβ	1.56*	1.44
	TGFβ2	1.16	1.58
Enithelial	TGFβ3	1.42	1.18
mosonchymal	TGFβR	0.88	0.69
	EĠF	1.28	1.75
transition (ENII)	EĞFŔ	1.09	1.25
	VEGF	1.18	0.99
	CTGF	0.47	0.28
	VIM	0.93	1.28
	MMP2	1.05	0.51 *
Cancer testis	CTCFL	1.90	2.47
	SSX4/4B	3.05	10.64
	GAGE12J	3.56	9.90 ***
agents (CTAs)	MAGEA2	1.01	0.98
agents (CTAS)	MAGEA3	1.16	2.86
	MAGEA6	1.40	2.48 *
	NY-ESO-1	1.68	5.24
		AC-265347	CIN
		(n=8)	(n=8)
1	5 10	··· -/	(

Figure 30 – AC-265347 and CIN induce differential gene expression in *in vivo* LA-N-1 **xenograft mouse model.** RNA was extracted from the last eight tumours exposed to the longest treatment period. mRNA levels of the indicated genes were quantified by RT-qPCR and normalised to LA-N-1 expression. Indicated values represent fold difference between mean expression of each group, relative to mean expression of vehicle treated tumours. Statistical significance was calculated between means of each group using one-way ANOVA with a Dunn's correction. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, relative to vehicle treated tumours.

Next, we evaluated the effect that calcimimetics had on the mRNA expression of several genes associated with epithelial mesenchymal transition (EMT), an important process for metastatic and invasion capacities of cancer cells (Dongre et Weinberg-2018). Amongst genes related with EMT, only *MMP2* and *TGF* β were significantly modified in tumours treated with either calcimimetic. We

observed that AC-265347 significantly increased the expression of $TGF\beta$ (1.56, p=0.034, VEH vs AC-265347), while CIN strongly reduced the mRNA levels of *MMP2* (1.96-fold, p=0.0134, VEH vs CIN). Of note, *Col1A1* mRNA expression was upregulated more than 2-fold in tumours treated with AC-265347, albeit this was not statistically significant (p=0.243, VEH vs AC-265347) (Figure 30).

We previously demonstrated that CIN increases the expression of cancer testis antigens (CTAs) in a mouse model of NB (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). In the present work we validated this finding, since we observed that tumours treated with CIN had a significantly higher expression of *CTLCF* (2.47-fold, p=0.0216), *GAGE12J* (9.9-fold, p=0.0012) and *MAGEA6* (2.48-fold, p=0.0194), relative to VEH treated tumours. On the contrary, treatment with AC-265347 had a mild effect on the expression of CTAs, because although there was a 3-fold upregulation of *SSX4/4B* and *GAGE12J*, this was not statistically significant (Figure 30).

9.4 NB patient derived xenograft (PDX) models express CaSR and respond differently to calcimimetics

To evaluate the effect of these two calcimimetics in a more physiological tumour model, we used NB PDX models generated by Dr. Angel M. Carcaboso's research group of the *Institut de Recerca Sant Joan de Déu* (HSJD) (Monterrubio et al-2015). Assessment of CaSR protein expression showed that all PDX expressed CaSR dimer (band at approximately 240kDa) and some of those presented a low intensity band corresponding to the CaSR monomer (at approximately 140kDa). Highest levels of CaSR were detected on HSJD-NB001, while HSJD-NB007 showed the lowest levels of this protein. Thus, we decided to use HSJD-NB001, HSJD-NB004 and HSJD-NB012 for our studies since they have both high CaSR protein levels and high engraftment rate, being success rate higher than 50% (Figure 31A).

First, we analysed the EFS curves of the three PDX models treated with CIN and AC-265347. Growth of HSJD-NB001 xenografts was significantly inhibited by the two calcimimetics (CIN vs VEH p=0.0081; AC-265347 vs VEH p=0.0105), while VEH treated tumours took on average 11 days to reach end-volume, AC-1265347



Figure 31 – Effect of calcimimetics in NB PDX models. A – CaSR protein levels of NB PDX models. **B** – EFS curve of athymic Nude-Foxn1 *nu/nu* mice bearing the indicated PDX, treated with 10mg/kg of AC-265347, CIN or their vehicle. Log-rank statistics with a Bonferroni correction test was used to compare statistical significances between treatment groups HSJD-NB001 (p=0.0105, VEH vs AC-265347; p=0.0081, VEH vs CIN; p=1, CIN vs Ac-265347), HSJD-NB004 (p=1 for all comparisons), HSJD-NB012 (p=0.912, VEH vs AC-265347; p=1, VEH vs CIN and CIN vs AC-265347). **C** – Representation of individual tumour growth of the three PDX models treated with CIN, AC-265347 or VEH. **D** – H&E stained sections of PDX models treated with each calcimimetic or VEH. White bar represents 40μm (x20 magnification).

and CIN took 25 and 24 days, respectively (Figure 31B). Analysis of single tumour growth curves showed a more gradual growth in HSJD-NB001 xenografts treated with either CIN or AC-265347. HSJD-NB004 tumours reached the end-volume after 30 days of treatment irrespective of calcimimetics or not, whereas HSJD-NB012 tumours presented a highly variably growth curves, (Figure 31C). Analysis of H&E staining of PDX tumours treated with calcimimetics showed different histological features between tumour models, but none between treatments. The exception was the HSJD-NB001 PDX model, where tumours treated with CIN and AC-26534 had cells with a larger cytoplasm and larger nuclei, than VEH treated tumours suggesting a more differentiated phenotype (Figure 31D).

9.5 CIN promotes a more differentiated phenotype than AC-265347 in HSJD-NB001

In order to elucidate the mechanisms underlying the tumour suppressive effect of both calcimimetics on the HSJD-NB001 PDX model, we used the same approach described in section 9.2 to evaluate fibrosis and protein expression of cell proliferation and differentiation markers. Tumours treated with AC-265347 showed a 1.5-fold lower percentage of fibrotic area (AC-265347 vs VEH p=0.3353) than VEH or CIN treated tumours, although there was high variability between treated tumours. In addition, the cell proliferation marker Ki67 showed no alteration when tumours were treated with either calcimimetic. HSJD-NB001 tumours treated with AC-265347 showed a slightly higher CaSR positive tissue area than VEH or CIN treated tumours (1.28-fold, AC-265347 vs VEH p=0.5468), however we observed high variability (Figure 32).

Evaluation of different NB differentiation markers showed no changes in

Figure 32 – Histological evaluation of HSJD-NB001 tumours treated with CIN and AC-265347. Formalin fixed, paraffin embedded sections of HSJD-NB001 tumours exposed to each treatment were stained with Haemotoxilin-eosin (H&E), Masson's Trichrome, anti-Ki67, anti-CaSR, anti-CD44, anti-TrkA and anti-NF68. Images were acquired with TissueFAXS at x20 magnification and percentage of positive area per tumour was quantified using STRATA Quest. For Masson's Trichrome staining green signal was considered as positive signal, while for IHC staining brown staining was considered as a positive. Each symbol represents an individual tumour and lines represent mean \pm SD. Significance was calculated using One-way ANOVA with a Dunn's correction test. *p<0.05. Scale represents 40 μ M.

CD44 protein expression levels induced by any calcimimetic. However, treatment of HSJD-NB001 with both calcimimetics resulted in a upregulation of TrkA and NF68 protein levels, albeit statistical significance was only found in tumours treated with



CIN (CIN vs VEH, TrkA 1.5-fold p=0.0480 and NF68 2.6-fold p=0.0449; AC-265347 vs VEH, TrkA 1.5-fold p=0.4146 and NF68 1.82-fold p=0.9912) (Figure 32).

9.6 AC-265347 and CIN induce different pattern of gene expression in HSJD-NB001

In order to compare if both calcimimetics induced similar effects on HSJD-NB001 than those observed in LA-N-1 xenografts, we analysed the mRNA expression of genes reported in section 6.3. In agreement with LA-N-1 xenografts, CaSR mRNA levels showed an upregulation induced by either AC-265347 or CIN (17.33 and 15.46-fold increase, respectively), however this was not statistically significant (AC-265347 vs VEH p= 0.0995; CIN vs VEH p=0.1198). In contrast to LA-N-1 xenografts, expression of genes involved in calcium signalling were not modified by treatment with both calcimimetics. Similar to LA-N-1 xenografts, CIN induced a 1.98-fold upregulation of both NEFL (p=0.3143) and S100^β (p=0.5831) in the HSJD-NB001 model. Surprisingly, treatment with either AC-265347 or CIN induced a 3-fold increase of CD44 mRNA levels (p=0.4887 and p=0.157, respectively). More importantly, AC-265347 significantly reduced mRNA levels of MYCN (1.47-fold, p=0.0283). None of the genes associated with ER stress were significantly modified by treatment with either calcimimetic. However, AC-265347 increased the expression of PUMA more than 2-fold (VEH vs AC-265347p=0.3505, VEH vs AC-265347) (Figure 33).

Treating HSJD-NB001 tumours with AC-265347 reduced more than 2-fold the expression of genes related with EMT such as *ColA1A* (p=0.1547, AC-265347 vs VEH), *TGF* β (p=0.1547, AC-265347 vs VEH) and *TGF* β 2 (p=0.0175, AC-265347 vs VEH). In contrast with LA-N-1 xenografts, tumours treated with this calcimimetic increased more than 3-fold mRNA expression of *Col3* (p=0.99, AC-265347 vs VEH). Accordingly, treatment of this tumour model with CIN lead to a nearly 2-fold reduction of the mRNA levels of *ColA1A*, *MMP2* and *VIM* (p=0.4329, p=0.1197 and p=1, CIN vs VEH, respectively). Furthermore, we quantified the expression of CTAs, potential targets for immunotherapy, AC-265347 treatment increased mRNA levels of *SSX4/4B*, *MAGEA3*, *MAGEA6*, albeit not significantly. On the contrary, treatment with CIN induced a higher than 2-fold decrease of mRNA levels of *SSX4/4B* (p=0.3505), *GAGE12J* (p=1), *MAGEA2* (p=0.5831), *MAGEA3* (p=0.2231), *MAGEA6* (p=0.4272) and *NY-ESO-1* (p=0.7845) (all CIN vs VEH)(Figure 33).

	CaSR		15.46
	PRKCA	0.86	1.15
Ca²⁺ signalling	RYR	1.16	1.75
	ADCY8	1.34	0.69
	NEFL	1.23	1.98
	TrkA	0.69	0.90
	TrkC	1.12	0.95
Differentiation	NGFR	0.90	0.87
Differentiation	S100β	1.23	1.98
	TUBB3	0.94	0.82
	CD44	2.93	3.14
	CHD5	1.50	1.07
Proliferation	MYCN	0.68*	0.90
riomeration	ID2	1.15	0.54
	GRP78	1.00	1.08
	CHOP	1.18	1.14
	Trib3	1.27	1.40
ER stress	ATF4	1.32	1.06
	PUMA	2.46	1.55
	NOXA	1.57	0.94
	BID	1.31	0.87
	Col1A1	0.39	0.51
	Col3	3.90	1.77
	TGFβ	0.44	0.92
	TGFβ2	0.45*	0.64
Epithelial	TGFβ3	0.80	1.03
mesenchymal	TGFβR	1.21	1.51
transition (EMT)	EGF	0.78	0.94
	EGFR	0.86	0.63
	VEGF	0.69	0.84
	CIGF	0.58	1.36
	VIM	0.68	0.55
	MMP2	1.05	0.51
	CICFL	1.22	1.00
	SSX4/4B	2.79	0.69
Cancer testis	GAGE12J	0.32	0.13
agents (CTAs)	MAGEA2	0.92	0.45
	MAGEA3	3.50	0.49
		2.36	0.43
	INT-ESU-1	1.32	0.43
		AC-265347	CIN
1	5 10 15	(n=6)	(n=7)

Figure 33 – Gene expression of HSJD-NB001 tumours treated with calcimimetics. RNA was extracted from all the tumours treated with CIN, AC-265347 or VEH. mRNA levels of the indicated genes were quantified by RT-qPCR and normalised to the mean of those detected in VEH control tumours. Indicated values represent fold difference between mean expression of each treatment group, relative to mean expression of vehicle treated tumours. Statistical significance was calculated between means of each group using one-way ANOVA with a Dunn's correction. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, relative to vehicle treated tumours.

9.7 Calcimimetics maintained NB cell viability

Our group previously reported that CIN did not exert a cytotoxic effect on NB cell lines (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). In order to elucidate the mechanism of action of AC-265347 *in vitro,* we first calculated the half maximal inhibitory

concentration (IC₅₀) values of AC-265347 for six NB cells lines, two of which expressed low endogenous levels of CaSR (LA-N-1 and IMR5). The more sensitive cell line was SH-SY5Y with an IC₅₀ value of 29.66µM. However, this concentration was too high to be considered as a cytotoxic. The two NB cell lines that showed a low endogenous expression of CaSR also had an elevated IC₅₀, making us reason that similar to CIN, AC-265347 does not exert a cytotoxic effect on NB cell lines (Figure 34A, Table 11).

Cell line	Phenotype	MYCN status	TP53 status	AC-265347 IC50
LA-N-1	N-type	amplified	Mutated	43.53µM
SH-SY5Y	N-type	non-amplified	wild-type	29.66µM
IMR5	N-type	amplified	wild-type	50.5µM
SK-N-LP	I-type	amplified	wild-type	39.94µM
SK-N-JD	I-type	Amplified	wild-type	45.23µM

Table 11 – AC-265347 IC₅₀ values from NB cell lines

To further validate that AC-265347 did not induce cytotoxicity in NB cells, we treated LA-N-1 and IMR5 stably transfected with CaSR or the mock plasmid (GFP) with 1µM of CIN, AC-265347 or their vehicle (DMSO). LA-N-1-GFP-CaSR showed a significantly lower proliferation rate than cells transfected with the mock plasmid (GFP) (day3 p=0.0353, day4 p=0.0268, LAN-GFP DMSO vs LAN-GFP-CaSR DMSO). However, treating transfected cells with either calcimimetic did not significantly reduced cell viability relative to DMSO treated cells (Figure 34B).

In IMR5 cells stably transfected with CaSR, treatment with either CIN or AC-265347 resulted in a significantly higher viability relative to GFP cells (day2 p=0.0113, day3 p=0.0137, LAN-GFP AC-265347 vs LAN-GFP-CaSR AC-265347). However, a longer exposure to calcimimetics did not affect cell viability. Differences in viability were mainly due to the overexpression of CaSR and not to the activation of this GPCR with calcimimetics (Figure 34C).



reduced by CaSR overexpression (A) Cytotoxic activity of AC-265347 of five neuroblastoma cell lines was done by treating the indicated cell lines with a consecutive lower concentration of AC-265347 (starting at 100µM). Each point represents mean ± SEM of six technical replicates and IC50 was calculated using GraphPad and is indicated in table 1. (B) LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells were stably transfected with pGFP-CaSR or pGFP and treated with 1µM of AC-265347, CIN or their vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. Cell viability was measured after 2, 3, 4 and 5 days, and percentage of viability was normalized to the number of viable cells on day 0. Each point represents mean ± SEM of six technical replicates. Statistical significance between groups in each day was calculated using One-way ANOVA with Dunn's correction test. *p<0.05 GFP DMSO vs CaSR DMSO; + p<0.05 GFP AC_265347 vs CaSR AC265347.

Figure 34 – NB cell viability is

9.8 NB cell lines respond differently to prolonged exposure to CIN and AC-265347

Inhibition of NB tumour growth was observed only over prolonged exposure to calcimimetics. To elucidate the underlying molecular mechanism, we treated LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells with 1µM AC-265347, CIN or DMSO, for 14 days. LA-N-1 cells treated with CIN showed longer dendrites than DMSO control cells, while no morphological differences were observed when treated with AC-265347. On the

contrary, IMR5 cells treated with AC-265347 showed more complexed dendrites and flatter colonies than DMSO or CIN treated cells (Figure 35A).

We evaluated the mRNA expression of NB differentiation and stem-like associated genes. In LA-N-1 cells, *CaSR* expression was not affected by calcimimetics. Moreover, AC-265347 induced a mild effect in the expression of NB differentiation markers (*TUBB3*, *NGFR* and *TrkA*). In addition, both calcimimetics induced approximately 20% reduction in the levels of *CD44* mRNA, while LA-N-1 cells had a 25% reduction in *S100* β mRNA levels, as compared to DMSO control cells. Evaluation of genes associated with a stem-like phenotype showed that CIN downregulated approximately 25% of *Nanog*, *HES1* and *SOX2* mRNA expression. The effect of AC-265347 on the expression of *Nanog*, *HES1*, *Oct4* and *Sox2* was less than 20% reduction (Figure 35B, left panel).

IMR5 cells were more responsive than LA-N-1 to calcimimetics, both CIN and AC-265347 increased more than 2.5-fold the levels of *CaSR* mRNA. AC-265347 upregulated more than 1.5-fold the expression of *NEFL*, *S100β* and *NGFR*. CIN reduced the mRNA levels of *HES1* and *Sox2* more than 40%, however it did not modify the expression of NB differentiation genes. IMR5 cells treated with AC-265347 reduced more than 30% their expression of *Snail2*, gene involved in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition (Figure 35B, left panel).

Next, we evaluated the protein levels of NF68 (coded by the *NEFL* gene), TrkA and Sox2. The results obtained at protein level differ from results obtained analysing gene expression levels. LA-N-1 cells increased NF68 protein more than 2fold after AC-265347 treatment, although treated cells maintained mRNA levels. This up-regulation was even higher after CIN treatment, approximately 5-fold. Additionally, CIN induced a 75% downregulation of TrkA in LA-N-1 cells while AC-265347 did not alter the levels of this protein. Expression of Sox2 was not modified by the treatment with either calcimimetic. IMR5 cells did not alter the levels of NF68, TrkA or Sox2 after AC-265347. On the contrary, IMR5 increased NF68 and TrkA more than 2-fold and reduced almost 30% Sox2 expression upon CIN treatment (Figure 35C).

Cell differentiation is accompanied by cell cycle arrest (*Liu* et al – 2019). Thus, we explored if cell cycle arrest was the effect observed in NB cell lines upon calcimimetics treatment. Although quantification of the LA-N-1 cells in G1 phase showed a 10% increase relative to DMSO, this value was not significant. In addition,



a 50% of reduction in the G2 phase was observed when cells were treated with AC-

differentiation alters NB markers. Α Microphotography of LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells treated with 1µM of AC-265347, CIN or DMSO for 14-days B - Heatrelative mRNA map of expression levels of NB differentiation, stem cell and NB aggressive markers (MYCN, Snail1, Snail2) of LA-N-1 and IMR5 at experimental endpoint. Three independent experiments were conducted. Values represent fold difference between mean expression of treated cells relative to mean expression of DMSO control cells. Statistical significance was calculated using one-way ANOVA with Dunn's correction test. C -Immunoblot of TrkA, Sox2. NF68 and Tubulin of LA-N-1 and IMR5. Quantification of immunoblots was done using ImageJ and bars represent band intensity relative to antitubulin. **D** – Cell cycle analysis of NB cell lines treated for 14 days with calcimimetics was done using flow cytometry. Percentage of cells in each cell cycle stage was quantified using FlowJo and bars represent mean±SEM of four independent experiments.

35

exposure to

Prolonged

calcimimetics



Figure 36 – Acute exposure to AC-265347 affects differently NB cell lines. (A) LA-N-1 and IMR5 were treated for 24-hours with 1 μ M of CIN, AC-265347 or their vehicle (DMSO) in the presence of 0.5 or 3mM of CaCl₂. After cell collection protein was extracted and immunoblot of cleaved PARP (c-PARP) was done. Band intensities were quantified relative to α -tubulin. (B) IMR5 and LA-N-1 cells were stained with SYTOX and Annexin V after a 16-hour treatment of 1 μ M of CIN, AC-265347 or their vehicle (DMSO) in the presence of 0.5 or 3mM of CaCl₂. Annexin V positive cells in each treatment were quantified by flow cytometry. Bar represent mean of four to five independent experiments and each point represents an individual experiment.

265347 (Figure 8D, left panel). Treating IMR5 cells with CIN or AC-265347 did not alter the proportions of cells in each cell cycle stage (Figure 35D, right panel).

9.9 Effects of acute exposure to CIN and AC-265347 in NB cell apoptosis

Our group previously described that exposure of NB cell lines to CIN in the presence of very low or high concentration of Ca²⁺ induced ER mediated apoptosis (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). Thus, we aimed at investigating if AC-265347 had a similar effect on NB cells lines. Assessment of cell death was done by quantification of cleaved PARP (c-PARP) protein in NB cells treated with 1 μ M of CIN, AC-265347 or DMSO. After 24hours of treatment, LA-N-1 cells treated with AC-265347 in the presence of 0.5mM of Ca²⁺ showed a 2-fold increase of c-PARP protein levels relative to DMSO control cells. Accordingly, to published results, LA-N-1 cells treated with CIN increased the expression of c-PARP relative to DMSO both in the presence of 0.5mM and 3mM Ca²⁺ (4- and 4.5-fold, respectively). Treating IMR5 with CIN maintained the levels of expression of c-PARP, when compared to DMSO control. A mild effect was observed (1.5-fold) when this NB cell line was treated with AC-265347 in the presence of high and low Ca²⁺ concentrations (Figure 36A).

To further evaluate the divergent effect induced by the two calcimimetics, we quantified apoptosis using flow cytometry and the presence of extracellular annexin V after 16 hours of treatment. LA-N-1 cells grown in the presence of 0.5mM or 3mM Ca²⁺ showed a low percentage of dead cells (around 2% for both conditions). When LA-N-1 were treated with AC-265347 in the presence of 0.5mM Ca²⁺ there were 60% more apoptotic cells, as compared to DMSO control. However, this difference was not statistically significant due to high variability between assays. In addition, we observed that in the presence of high Ca²⁺ concentrations CIN and AC-265347 induced cell death to the same extent, close to 90% (Figure 9B, top panel). IMR5 cells were found to be more sensitive to extreme concentration of Ca²⁺, since there was about 5% of apoptotic cells in vehicle (DMSO) treated conditions. However, no effect was observed when treating IMR5 with either calcimimetic (Figure 36B, bottom panel).

V. Discussion

10 Discussion

In the last 20 years, there has been an increase in the understanding of the biology of neuroblastoma allowing for more precise risk stratification, thus improving the outcome of many NB patients. In spite of this, there are about 50% of patients that do not survive this disease (*Whittle* et al – 2017, *Matthay* et al – 2016). Many patients respond to treatment at an initial stage and enter remission, however, some still suffer from relapsed or refractory disease and their survival rate is about 20% (*Zage* – 2018). There is thus a need to develop new treatment strategies to prevent relapses and improve outcome. The most common approach is the use of differentiation agents, such as isotretinoin (13-*cis*-RA), alone or combined with epigenetic modifiers or low doses of chemotherapy agents (*Kushner* et al – 2006, *Hanh* et al – 2008, *Zage* – 2018). More recently combination of immunotherapy agents with 13-*cis*-RA showed encouraging results in improvement of NB patient's survival (*Kushner* et al – 2018).

Our group previously described that CIN, a positive allosteric modulator of CaSR approved for clinical use (*Nemeth* et al – 1998), inhibits NB tumour growth in a xenograft mouse model with low endogenous CaSR expression. Treated tumours presented cells with a more differentiated phenotype and a higher fibrosis induction. In addition, NB cell lines where CaSR was overexpressed, CIN induced caspasemediated apoptosis (Rodríguez-Hernández et al – 2016). In spite of the encouraging results of this study, there are still some side effects that limit the use of CIN in the treatment of NB. The first is related with the low-to-absent expression of CaSR in high-risk NB tumours (de Torres et al - 2009). In addition, we reported that the antitumorigenic potential of CIN is seen after prolonged exposure to the drug. More importantly, CIN activates the CaSR present in the parathyroid glands to inhibit plasma PTH secretion and reduce plasma Ca²⁺ concentration, which can have harmful effects in already debilitated NB patients. This work is focused on addressing these challenges in targeting CaSR in NB. First, we were interested in increasing the efficiency of CIN by combining it with drugs that could induce an increase in CaSR expression levels. Next, we aimed to identify a new calcimimetic with potential specific NB anti-tumorigenic properties without inducing hypocalcemia.

10.1 Anti-tumorigenic potential of CIN is not increased by combination with 1,25-D₃

Autosomal dominant hypocalcemia (ADH), a disease caused by a highly active CaSR leading to low plasma Ca²⁺, is treated with the active metabolite of the vitamin D, 1,25-D₃, in combination with dietary Ca²⁺ intake or Ca²⁺ supplements (*Hannan* et al – 2019). 1,25-D₃, participates in the regulation of Ca²⁺ and PO₄³⁻, regulating their intestinal absorption, renal excretion and calcium bone mobilization (*Xue* et *Fleet* – 2009). This treatment strategy should also be used in NB patients to manage the hypocalcemia induced by CIN treatment. Moreover, 1,25-D₃ actively contributes to the control of proliferation and differentiation in a variety of normal and malignant cells (*Deeb* et al – 2007). In NB, the anti-proliferative and differentiating effects of 1,25-D₃ were also reported (*Moore* et al – 1996; Veenstra et al – 1997). Additionally, *CaSR* gene presents VDREs in both promoters and treatment of colon cancer cell lines, a tumour in which CaSR is epigenetically repressed, upregulates mRNA and protein expression levels of this GPCR (*Fetahu* et al – 2014). We hypothesised that treatment with 1,25-D₃ could increase CaSR expression in NB, thus potentiate the anti-tumorigenic effect of CIN.

Our data showed that 1,25-D₃ induced an increase of the mRNA levels of *CaSR* in LA-N-1 and IMR5 cell lines at different timepoints and doses. However, expression of this GPCR was highly variable between assays, as mRNA levels are at the detection limit in both cell lines. An earlier study from our group showed that although *CaSR* promoters in LA-N-1 cells were highly methylated, low levels of CaSR protein can be detected. However, promoter hypermethylation was also present in other NB cell lines where *CaSR* mRNA was not detected (*Casalà* et al – 2012).

GPCR biosynthesis is carried out in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). Throughout the translation process, this class of receptors is subjected to glycosylation in one or more asparagines and they are often stabilized by disulphide bonds in cysteines in the extracellular loops 1-2 (*Bulenger* et al – 2005). Similarly, CaSR exhibits a large extracellular domain with several glycosylation sites which undergoes several quality controls during translation (*Cavanaugh* et al – 2010, *Zhang* et al – 2016). Even though we were able to detect the presence of the glycosylated and the non-glycosylated forms in NB cells, as the expression of this

receptor is very close to the detection range. Thus, we were unable to determine the effect that 1,25-D₃ had in the expression of the CaSR functional dimer.

Inhibition of cell viability of six different NB cell lines was reported when treated with 1,25-D₃ or it analogue 20-*epi*-1,25-D₃. In addition, these two vitamin D metabolites inhibited colony formation in a soft agar assay (*Gumireddy* et al – 2003). Conversely, our results showed that 1,25-D₃ as a single agent showed no effect in the proliferation or colony capacity formation of LA-N-1 or IMR5 cell lines. We have to consider that in the previous study authors used a concentration of 1,25-D₃ ten times the concentration we used. On the other hand, low expression of CaSR in these cell lines prevents a strong effect of CIN in altering the behaviour of IMR5 and LA-N-1, since the effect induced by this calcimimetic in the proliferation of NB cell lines was determined in cells overexpressing this receptor (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016).

Neural crest cells show the ability to differentiate into several types of cells by the action of intra- and extracellular stimuli expressed at different time points (Sauka-Spengler et Bronner-Fraser – 2008). NB is thought to originate from an embryonic failure of neural crest cells and NB cell lines maintain the ability of differentiate into glial and neuronal cells (*Ratner* et al – 2016). To evaluate the effect of a drug in cell differentiation it is necessary to quantify the expression of many genes associated with NB differentiation (Chaudhari et al - 2017). Our data shows that prolonged treatment of two neuroblastoma cell lines with 1,25-D₃ alone or in combination with CIN had divergent effects in each cell line. It was surprising to observe a reduction in the protein levels of the differentiation marker TrkA in LA-N-1 cells treated with 1,25-D₃, suggesting a more aggressive behaviour, as there was also an increase of the stem marker Snail2 (Taneyhill et al - 2007). Moreover, protein levels of NF68 were reduced in cells treated with CIN and this reduction was stronger in the combination treatment. Protein data differs from mRNA where we found a higher expression of the differentiation markers *TrkA*, *Tub*β3 and *CD44* and a reduction of Snail2. This divergence on the expression of differentiation markers might be a result of the level of differentiation induced, as differentiation associated genes are up- and down-regulated at different stages and NF68 is expressed at late stages (Laser-Azogui et al – 2015). The effect of 1,25-D₃ had in differentiation of LA-N-1 cells contradicts the results that other authors obtained using the LA-N-5 cell lines, a related cell line. These differences might account, at least partially, for the

use of a different methodology to evaluate cell differentiation, such as an increase in neurite outgrowth, acetylcholinesterase activity and decreased invasiveness (*Moore* et al – 1995). In studies conducted using IMR5 there was no evident effect of any drug in mRNA expression levels; however, our data show a more differentiated morphology in cell treated with the combination of CIN and 1,25-D₃. Also, and in line with the observed phenotype changes, there was an upregulation of TrkA and NF68 protein levels. This effect on cell differentiation agrees with the reduced invasiveness observed in this cell line by Gumireddy, but it diverges from the results obtained with LA-N-1 (*Gumireddy* et al – 2003). The differences observed can be explained partially, for the different endogenous expression levels of VDR in both cell lines, being more than six times higher in IMR5. In addition, unlike LA-N-1, IMR5 cells are devoid of *TP53* mutation, tumour suppressor gene that was found to directly upregulate VDR and collaborate with in tumour suppressive functions (*Maruyama* et al – 2006; *Reichrath* et al – 2014).

Taken together, our *in vitro* data show that treatment with $1,25-D_3$ increases *CaSR* expression in NB cell lines. However, the effect induced by $1,25-D_3$ does not potentiate the anti-tumorigenic properties of CIN in NB.

10.2 Anti-tumorigenic capacity of retinoids is not exacerbated with CIN combination

For decades, retinoids were established as potential anti-cancer agents due to their differentiation capacity and ability to regulate cell growth. Many studies demonstrated the role of retinoids (ATRA, 9-*cis*-RA, 13-*cis*-RA, fenretinide) in the treatment of several types of cancer (*Altucci* et *Gronmeyer* – 2001). The most effective clinical use of ATRA was demonstrated in the treatment of acute myeloid leukemia (APL). In NB, 13-*cis*-RA is administrated as a part of the treatment schedule for high-risk patients (*Stahl* et *Tallman* – 2019; *Reynolds* et al – 2003). However, this promising therapy has some limitations due to retinoid toxicity and resistance observed in many patients. Although ATRA shows a stronger differentiation capacity than 13-*cis*-RA, this latter isomer was found to have a better pharmacokinetics and caused less side effects in children (*Reynolds* et al – 2003). Our group previously reported that CaSR expression is higher in more differentiated NB and that CIN inhibits NB tumour growth by promoting differentiation (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). Thus, we hypothesised that the combination with ATRA

could increase the efficiency of CIN by promoting CaSR expression and cell differentiation

Our data showed that both retinoids were able to increase CaSR mRNA and protein expression levels in LA-N-1 and IMR5 cell lines. Although there was a high variability between replicates, retinoids induced an upregulation of *CaSR* mRNA levels. As we previously published, ATRA was a strong inducer of *CaSR* (*Casalà* et al – 2012), and our data demonstrate that 13-*cis*-RA consistently increased *CaSR* mRNA after 48-hour treatment. However, CaSR protein detection is very challenging due to the low quality of the commercially available antibodies and the ADD clone antibody was found to be the most specific and reliable antibody for the detection CaSR (*Graca* et al – 2016). Thus, low expression of this GPCR in NB cell lines prevents us, at least partially, to make a reliable and formed conclusion about the protein results obtained when cells were treated with retinoids.

Differentiation of NB cell lines induced by retinoids occurs concomitantly with cell cycle arrest and consequent reduction in cell proliferation (Qiao et al -2014). In NB, it was found that retinoic acid induces cell cycle arrest via inhibition of cyclin kinases (*Wainwright* et al -2001). In addition, we previously showed that CIN reduces the viability of NB cells that overexpress CaSR (Rodríguez-Hernández et al -2016). In an attempt to replicate these results in a more endogenous manner, we treated LA-N-1 and IMR5 cells with ATRA or 13-cis-RA to increase CaSR expression previous treatment with CIN. LA-N-1 viability was significantly reduced when cells were treated with retinoids, but this effect was not significantly exacerbated by addition of CIN. Surprisingly, IMR5 cells were not as affected by retinoid single treatment. However, and more importantly, ATRA potentiated the inhibition of cell proliferation induced by CIN. In line with our data, Voigt and colleagues showed that ATRA and 13-cis-RA inhibited the proliferation and cell adhesion of ten different cell lines. In this study it was also stated that treated cells associated with the S-type phenotype were more sensitive to retinoids. (Voigt et al - 2000). Response to retinoids was more evident in the colony formation assay where little to no colonies were formed in the wells treated with retinoids, suggesting that a prolonged treatment of NB cell lines is more effective than short treatment. Furthermore, this assay evaluates the effect that drugs have in cell line stemness capacity, which was highly reduced when NB cell lines were treated with retinoids (Rajendran et Jain -

2018). These results replicated the first studies that demonstrated the differentiation effect of retinoic acid in NB cell lines (*Sidell – 1982*).

On the other hand, both LA-N-1 and IMR5 showed morphological features corresponding with a more differentiated status when treated with retinoids. Accordingly, LA-N-1 cells treated with retinoids increased the expression of genes associated with NB differentiation, such as *NEFL* and *TrKC*, as well as *CaSR*. As expected, based on the viability assays, retinoids did not potentiate the effect in cell differentiation induced by CIN in LA-N-1 cell line., Prolonged exposure to CIN as a single agent was not as effective inducing differentiation, as we previously published (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016) Recently, it was published that PDX cells cultured *in vitro* in the presence of FBS grown in monolayer and start to differentiate (*Persson* et al – 2017). As NB cell lines were established from high-risk NB tumours, this work makes us think that cell lines grown for several passages in the presence of FBS might have a more differentiated status. As LA-N-1 cell line is in our laboratory for a long time, its differentiation status increased with the years in the lab, being less sensitive to the treatment with CIN.

It has been described that 13-*cis*-RA did not induce neuronal differentiation of IMR5 cells, as 13-*cis*-RA reduced mRNA levels of *TrkA* and *CHD5*, and no neurite outgrowth (*Higashi* et al – 2015). Our results diverge from these, as IMR5 cells showed a more differentiated morphology when treated with ATRA or 13-*cis*-RA. In line with the work of Higashi, we saw a reduction in the expression of *TrkA* and *CHD5*. However, our results suggest that 13-*cis*-RA could induce differentiation by increasing of different differentiation markers as *Tub* β 3. On the other hand, 13-*cis*-RA increased the expression *TGM2*, a direct target of the RAR-RXR complex (*Tee* et al – 2010). Although our results have similarities with Higashi, our main conclusion differs as most of our data supports positive response by IMR5 to retinoids. In IMR5 cells, CIN induced a mildly differentiated morphology and an increase in the expression of *CaSR* and *Tub* β 3. This demonstrates that in IMR5, CIN alone can induce differentiation, albeit not as strong as retinoids.

Treatment with retinoids shows some limitations since about half of NB patients do not respond, and in recent years, there has been an attempt to understand the resistance observed in these patients (*Zage – 2018*). Neurofibromin-1 (NF-1) was found to be one of the main molecules responsible for retinoid response, as SH-SY5Y cells where NF-1 was knock-down did not respond to ATRA

and continue to proliferate. In the same study it was seen that tumours with a high expression of NF-1 were shown to respond to 13-*cis*-RA therapy and present higher survival than those with low NF-1 expression (*Holzel* et al – 2010). The same group demonstrated that ZNF423 was essential for retinoic acid differentiation and a marker for good NB prognosis (*Huang* et al – 2009). Our data showed that *NF-1* and *ZNF423* mRNA levels were reduced in cells treated with 13-*cis*-RA or ATRA suggesting a selection of the more resistant cells, as those with high expression responded to retinoids with cell death, while cells with low expression of these two proteins survived prolong retinoid treatment.

As our principal goal was to potentiate the anti-tumorigenic effect of CIN in vivo, we first evaluated the effects of short-term ATRA treatment had in the expression of CaSR in LA-N-1 xenograft models. CaSR mRNA and protein levels as well as the tumour differentiation genes, TrkA and NEFL, were unaltered by short term administration of ATRA. For this reason, we decided to evaluate the antitumorigenic effect of the concomitant administration of CIN and ATRA in the same in vivo model. Surprisingly, this combination seemed to have a tumorigenic potential, since treated tumours grew faster than those that received single treatments. When testing the possible combination of CIN with 13-cis-RA, we observed that CIN worked better alone, albeit the difference is not statistically significant. One of the problems we faced in our *in vivo* studies was retinoids solubility. These compounds are very hydrophobic, and it has been documented the difficulty in administrating these drugs to patients unable to swallow pills, such as children. This low solubility often resulted in miss-dosages of the drug and reduced plasma concentration (Takitani et al - 2004). Pharmacokinetics of CIN has to be considered when analysing the results of its combination with 13-cis-RA, since both were administered orally and simultaneously. In pharmacokinetic studies it was seen that administration with high- or low-fat diet increased drug exposure in comparison with fasting (Padhi et Harris - 2009). However, animals in our studies have access to food ad libitum, thus comparison with these human studies might be challenging.

Taken together, our *in vitro* and *in vivo* data allowed us to conclude that combination of retinoic acid and CIN did not increase the efficacy of retinoids as single agents.

10.3 Activation of CaSR with AC-265347 inhibits NB tumour growth while maintaining physiological plasma Ca²⁺ levels

Activity of GPCRs is regulated by allosteric modulators, organic and inorganic molecules including their natural ligands. In the case of CaSR, the positive or negative allosteric modulators are called calcimimetics or calcilytics, respectively (Nemeth et Goodman – 2016). Diseases associated with poor regulation of plasma Ca²⁺ levels created the need for the development of synthetic calcimimetics and calcylitics that modulate CaSR in patients suffering from calciotropic diseases (Hannan et al - 2019). The first allosteric modulator to be approved for clinical use was CIN, with the intent of treating patients with hypercalcemia associated with parathyroid cancer, primary hyperparathyroidism (HPT) not candidate to parathyroidectomy, and secondary HPT in chronic kidney disease patients undergoing dialysis (Nemeth et al – 1998; Nemeth et Goodman – 2016). In our previous publication we proposed to repurpose CIN for the treatment of NB as this calcimimetic showed anti-tumorigenic properties since it inhibited in vivo tumour growth by promoting differentiation, ER stress, apoptosis and/or fibrosis (Rodríguez-Hernández et al – 2016). However, one of the handicaps for the use of CIN to treat NB patients is the marked reduction of plasma Ca²⁺ levels induced by this calcimimetic.

To overcome this, we evaluated if AC-265347, a calcimimetic shown to have a mild effect in plasma Ca²⁺ levels and strong effect in PTH inhibition (*Ma* et al – 2011), shows neuroblastoma anti-tumorigenic effects similar to CIN. It was reported that AC-265347 binds to the transmembrane domain of CaSR and favours intracellular signalling via pERK1/2 over Ca²⁺ mobilization (*Cook* et al – 2015). According to published data, our results show that AC-265347 did not significantly reduce plasma Ca²⁺ levels of healthy immunocompromised athymic nude mice. More importantly, in a LA-N-1 xenograft model, AC-265347 was able to significantly inhibit tumour growth similar to CIN. Quantification of tumour necrosis showed that tumour treated with CIN slightly showed higher necrosis percentage than those treated with AC-165237 or VEH. On the other hand, there was no difference in amount of fibrosis induced, or the expression levels of the proliferation marker Ki67. These results are in discordance with our published results, were we showed that CIN increased tumour fibrosis (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). An explanation for these discrepancies with our previous data could be, at least partially, due to the method used to quantify fibrosis in both studies: in this work we used an automated software that quantified the green staining, specific of fibrotic fibres, present in the whole tumour, while in our previous work several photos of different fields were taken and fibrotic area was quantified by a blind researcher. As expected and based on our previous results, CIN induced an upregulation of CaSR expression. However, this was not statistically significant due to the high variability of expression in VEH treated tumours, since quantification of the whole tumour allows for a more reliable evaluation of the effect, albeit it introduces greater variability within treatment groups.

Despite the fact that both calcimimetics induce a more differentiated phenotype, histological quantification of specific differentiation markers showed that only CIN significantly upregulates TrkA and NF68 expression levels. Surprisingly, tumours treated with AC-265347 significantly expressed higher levels of the differentiation marker CD44. Differential gene expression induced by each drug might be an indicator of differential molecular mechanisms activated by CIN and AC-265347. Both calcimimetics increased the expression of CaSR, corroborating the published data demonstrating the calcimimetics modulate both the expression and activity of CaSR (Mendoza et al – 2009, Nemeth et Goodman – 2016). Furthermore, analysis of gene expression levels corroborated histological data, as tumours treated with CIN show significantly upregulation of NEFL, TrkA, TUBB3 and CHD5. The hypothesis of a possible differential effect of these two calcimimetics gains strength when we observed that the expression of most genes associated with NB mildly altered differentiation were in tumours treated with AC-265347. Overexpression of NFGR was found to increase differentiation of NB cells lines (Schulte et al -2009), however in our data the two calcimimetics tested decrease the expression of this receptor. This is most likely due to the stage of differentiation that these drugs induce, as different genes are increased and exert its functions at different times of the differentiation process (*Kholodenko* et al – 2018).

Although not many genes were significantly altered by AC-265347, we observed a significant upregulation of *TGF* β . Average expression of *TGF* β was similar in AC-265347 and CIN treated tumours, however high variability between samples prevents statistical significance relative to VEH treated tumours. In hepatic cells and HEK cells, activation of CaSR inhibited TGF β signalling and expression via Smad (*Organista-Juárez* et al – *2013*). An explanation for this discrepancy with our

data could be that CaSR activation is tissue dependent, and this receptor can present opposite effects depending on cell type (*Hannan* et al – 2019). Similarly, TGF β signalling also shows different effects depending on the target tissue (*Morikawa* et al – 2016). Since TGF β presents an important role in adult neurogenesis (*He* et al – 2014), in neuroblastoma, upregulation of TGF β induced by AC-265347 might be partially, an indicator of a more differentiated phenotype. On the other hand, inhibition of this protein was recently found to be important for retinoid treatment resistance (*Duffy* et al – 2017), hence it would be interesting to evaluate if the treatment with AC-265347 could potentiate the effect of retinoids.

Recently it has been described that activation of CaSR induced the expression and secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines in colon cancer cells lines with an over expression of CaSR (*lamartino* et al – 2020). Moreover, TGF β plays a plethora of roles in the immune system cells and shows anti-inflammatory properties (*Sanjabi* et al – 2017). Thus, it would be interesting to study if these drugs could induce also an anti-inflammatory effect in NB tumours.

According to our previous published data, CIN significantly increased the expression of several cancer-testis antigen (CTA) genes, while AC-265347 treated tumours increased only the expression of some of these genes.. This family of genes codes for several antigens that were found to be important as immunotherapy targets (*Krishnadas* et al – 2013). The fact that both calcimimetics increase their expression to different extents, makes us think that CIN and AC-265347 might be interesting drugs to combine with immunotherapy agents.

Patient-derived xenograft models (PDX) are more reliable *in vivo* tumour models, as they maintain tumour heterogeneity and show a similar microenvironment to tumours of the patients (*Braekeveldt* et al – 2016; *Braekeveldt* et al – 2018). First, we observed that all PDX models that were generated for our group expressed detectable levels of CaSR. Next, we evaluated the effect of AC-265347 and CIN in the three models with better engraftment. In the three models tested, only HSJD-NB001 responded to the treatment with calcimimetics, where both calcimimetics significantly inhibited tumour growth. These results demonstrate that effect of calcimimetics is model dependent and the lack of response from HSJD-NB005 and HSJD-NB012 might be due to different reasons. First, protein expression of CaSR in the three PDX models varies, showing the highest level the HSJD-NB001 model.

According to our data, high levels of CaSR confer sensibility to calcimimetics treatment. On the other hand, HSJD-NB005 was generated from a very aggressive patient tumour showing a fast growth in mouse models. We previously demonstrated that tumours that respond to CIN need a prolonged exposure to this drug (*Rodríguez-Hernández* et al – 2016). Moreover, engraftment rate of the HSJD-NB012 model is the lowest of the three models used, hindering the tumour growth. Thereby, we observed a high variability between the two independent experiments. In the first experiment, both calcimimetics significantly inhibited tumour growth; however, in the second experiment, VEH treated tumours had a slower growth rate, and pooling of the two experiments showed no effect of calcimimetics in tumour growth. As the tumours of the second experiment underwent another serial passage, they might have some alteration that alter their response to calcimimetics (*Sato* et al – 2019). Thus, it would be interesting to evaluate tumorigenesis features of VEH treated tumours from both experiments to understand why they have different growth rates.

Similar to LA-N-1 xenograft model, in HSJD-NB001, CIN induced a more differentiated phenotype accompanied by a significant upregulation of TrkA and NF68 differentiation markers. However, tumours treated with AC-265347 appeared to have an intermediated phenotype, as these markers were increased, albeit there was no statistical significance. The different gene expression pattern observed in both treatments could suggest a different mechanism of action to exert their antitumorigenic effect. HSJD-NB001 is a MYCN amplified tumour, and it was encouraging that AC-265347 significantly decreased the mRNA levels of this oncogene. A decrease of expression of MYCN is found in retinoic induced neuroblastoma differentiation (Thiele et al - 1998) and might be an indicator of the higher differentiation status of tumours treated with AC-265347. Differently to LA-N-1 xenografts treated with CIN, there was a reduction of the expression of CTAs in HSDJ-NB001 tumours treated with this calcimimetic. This discrepancy might be due to the different genetic alterations in both models, we only know that both are MYCN amplified and TP53 mutated. These are not the only genetic alterations found in NB tumours and it would be interesting to further study genetic alterations found in LA-N-1 cell and HSJD-NB001 tumours as they might give us an understanding about their different responses to calcimimetics.

In vitro studies reproduced quite notably effects induced by this drug in vivo, becoming evident that CIN and AC-265347 exert their anti-tumorigenic activities via different mechanisms. Cytotoxicity is the main mechanism of chemotherapy drugs, some of which induce an increase in intracellular Ca2+ concentrations (Cui et al -2017). Activation of GPCRs induces Ca²⁺ mobilization via $G\alpha_{q/11}$ and we were interested in knowing if AC-265347 might induce cytoxicity by the same mechanism. The high IC50 values (drug concentration needed to inhibit 50% of the cells) demonstrated that AC-265347 does not exert cytotoxic effects in the five NB cell lines tested. Additionally, we observed that the two NB cell lines used, LA-N-1 and IMR5, responded differently to calcimimetics, both in prolonged and acute exposure assays, being the IMR5 cell line the more sensitive to both treatments. Furthermore, AC-265347 seems to have a stronger effect in IMR5, as cell treated with this drug increase the expression of most NB differentiation genes. In the acute exposure assays in the presence of extreme Ca²⁺ concentrations, both cell lines respond differently. Percentage of apoptotic LA-N-1 cells was higher when they were treated with CIN than with AC-265347 or their vehicle, in IMR5 cells it was the reverse, where treatment with AC-265347 induced more apoptosis than CIN. The main difference in both cell lines is the status of TP53, which is mutated in LA-N-1 cells and unaltered in IMR5. This tumour suppressor gene is not often altered in NB; however it is found mutated in relapse and refractory NBs (Kim et Shohet - 2009, Zage – 2018) and alteration of this gene is associated with drug resistance (Tweddle et al – 2001). As TP53 is important in several pathways, alteration of these gene alters several cellular pathways and it is unclear the effect that this can have in the modulation of CaSR signalling.

It has been described that in HEK293 overexpressing CaSR, these two calcimimetics activate different G-protein subunits leading to the activation of different signalling cascades (*Cook* et al – 2015). Our results show that this effect was cell line dependent, where it was demonstrated that IMR5 cells were more responsive to calcimimetics. On the other hand, AC-265347 was a better differentiation inducer than CIN. In addition, activation of different pathways by these two calcimimetics has been reported in a HEK-CaSR model, as a result of stabilization of different conformations of CaSR (*Cook* et al – 2015, *Leach* et al – 2016). This different G-protein coupling was shown to be an important aspect in breast cancer development, where CaSR was found to be coupled to Gai/o in
mammary tissue and to $G\alpha_s$ in breast cancer cell lines (*Mamillapalli* et al – 2010). In the nervous system, CaSR was found to be important for neurodevelopment as well as in the onset of Alzheimer's disease and ischemia (*Giudice* et al – 2019). Future studies should attempt to understand the different pathways activated by CIN and AC-265347 and what are the anti-tumorigenic processes triggered.



Figure 37 – Tumour growth of NB is inhibited by activation of CaSR by two different calcimimetics. Activation of CaSR present in tumour cells and parathyroid glands can have different effects, here we demonstrate that AC-265347 inhibits tumour growth and has a mild effect in plasma Ca²⁺ levels, contrary to CIN that has a strong effect in reducing both tumour growth and plasma Ca²⁺ levels.

Taken together, we identified a new calcimimetic with potential specific NB anti-tumorigenic properties without inducing hypocalcaemia (Figure 37). Differentiation capacity of this calcimimetic could make it an interesting approach, alone or in combination with other epigenetic modifiers or low doses of chemotherapy agents, to control minimal residual disease and to prevent relapses in NB.

VI. Conclusion

11 Conclusion

Conclusions

In this thesis, we describe different strategies to target CaSR as a new potential therapeutic approach for the treatment of neuroblastoma. We perform different *in vitro* and *in vivo* assays to evaluate how to increase the efficacy of CIN or find alternatives to the administration of this calcimimetic in the treatment of neuroblastoma. The main conclusions related to work are:

1) Active from of vitamin D, 1,25-D3, increases the expression of *CaSR* in two NB cell lines with low endogenous expression of this GPCR.

2) Anti-tumorigenic effect of CIN is not potentiated by the combination with 1,25-D₃. This treatment does not affect cell viability, clonogenic capacity or differentiation status of NB cell lines.

3) Retinoids are strong inducers of CaSR expression.

4) Both retinoids used in our studies, ATRA and 13-*cis*-RA, induce a strong differentiation effect in NB cell lines. However, their effect is not increased by the combination with CIN.

5) Using a xenograft mouse model, we show that single treatment with retinoids or CIN delay neuroblastoma tumour growth. However, we do not observe any additive effect when the drugs were combined.

6) CIN and AC-265347 inhibit neuroblastoma tumour growth in two neuroblastoma tumour models. Moreover, AC-265347 does not alter in plasma Ca²⁺ levels.

7) We show that CIN induced an increase of NB differentiation markers in both *in vivo* tumour models, while the effect of AC-265347 in the same genes was seen only in the PDX model. This differential effect of these two calcimimetics suggests the activation of different mechanisms in the inhibition of tumour growth.

8) *In vitro* assays showed a mild effect of calcimimetics in apoptosis induction. However, prolonged exposure of two NB cell lines to AC-265347 and CIN, revealed an alteration in the expression of NB differentiation markers after treatment. This calcimimetic differential effect is more evident in IMR5 cells, where AC-265347 was a better inducer of differentiation than CIN.

VII. Bibliography

12 Bibliography

- Abe-Hashimoto J, Kikuchi T, Matsumoto T, Nishii Y, Ogata E, Ikeda I; "Antitumor effect of 22-oxa-calcitriol, a noncalcemic analogue of calcitriol, in athymic mice implanted with human breast carcinoma and its synergism with tamoxifen" Cancer Res **1993** 53(11):2534-7
- Ackermann S, Cartolano M, Hero B, Welte A, Kahlert Y, Roderwieser A, Bartenhagen C, Walter E, Gecht J, Kerschke L, Volland R, Menon R, Heuckmann JM, Gartlgruber M, Hartlieb S, Henrich KO, Okonechnikov K, Altmüller J, Nürnberg P, Lefever S, de Wilde B, Sand F, Ikram F, Rosswog C, Fischer J, Theissen J, Hertwig F, Singhi AD, Simon T, Vogel W, Perner S, Krug B, Schmidt M, Rahmann S, Achter V, Lang U, Vokuhl C, Ortmann M, Büttner R, Eggert A, Speleman F, O'Sullivan RJ, Thomas RK, Berthold F, Vandesompele J, Schramm A, Westermann F, Schulte JH, Peifer M, Fischer M; "A mechanistic classification of clinical phenotypes in neuroblastoma" Science 2018 362(6419):1165-1170
- Acosta S, Lavarino C, Paris R, Garcia I, de Torres C, Rodríguez E, Beleta H, Mora J; "Comprehensive characterization of neuroblastoma cell line subtypes reveals bilineage potential similar to neural crest stem cells" BMC Dev Biol **2009** Feb 12;9:12
- Acosta S, Mayol G, Rodríguez E, Lavarino C, de Preter K, Kumps C, Garcia I, de Torres C, Mora J; "*Identification of tumoral glial precursor cells in neuroblastoma*" Cancer Lett **2011** 312(1):73-81
- Aggarwal A, Höbaus J, Tennakoon S, Prinz-Wohlgenannt M, Graca J, Price SA, Heffeter, Berger W, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Käallay E;"*Avtive vitamin D potentiates the antineopastic effects of calcium in the colon: a cross talk through the calcium-sensing receptor*" J of Steroids Biochem & Mol Biology **2016** 155(B):231-238
- Aggarwal A, Prinz-Wohlgenannt M, Gröschel C, Tennakoon S, Meshcheryakova A, Chang W, Brown EM, Mechtcheriakova D, Kállay E; "*The calcium-sensing receptor suppresses pithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and stem cell- like phenotype in the colon*" Mol Cancer **2015**; 14:61
- Aggarwal A, Prinz-Wohlgenannt M, Tennakoon S, Höbaus J, Boudot C, Mentaverri R, Brown EM, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Käallay E;"*The calcium-sensing receptor: a promising target for prevention of colorectal cancer*", Biochimica et Biophysica Acta **2015** 1853:2158-2167
- Ahearn TU, Tchrakian N, Wilson KM, Lis R, Nuttall E, Sesso HD, Loda M, Giovannucci E, Mucci LA, Finn S, Shui IM, "*Calcium-sensing recetor tumor expression and lethal prostate cancer progression*", J Clin Endocrinol Metab **2016** 101(6):2520-2527
- Aida, K, Koishi, S, Tawata, M, and Onaya, T;" Molecular *cloning of a putative Ca2+-sensing receptor cDNA from human kidney*" Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. **1995** 214, 524–529.
- Akizawa T, Shimazaki R, Fukagawa M; "Evocalcet Study Group Phase 2b study of evocalcet (KHK7580), a novel calcimimetic, in Japanese patients with secondary hyperparathyroidism undergoing haemodialysis: A randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled, dose-finding study" PLoS ONE **2018** 13(10): e0204896
- Alexander SPH, Christopoulos A, Davenport AP, Kelley E, Marrion NV, Peters JA, Faccenda E, Harding SD, Pawson AJ, Sharman JL, Southan C, Davies JA; "The concise guide to pharmacology 2017/2018: G protein-couple receptors" Bri. J of Pharma. 2018 174, S17-S129
- Alexander ST, Hunter T, Walter S, Dong J, Maclean D, Baruch A, Subramanian R, Tomlinson JE; "Critical Cysteine Residues in Both the Calcium-Sensing Receptor and the Allosteric Activator AMG 416 Underlie the Mechanism of Action" Mol Pharmacol 2015 88(5):853-65
- Alexandre ST, Hunter T, Walter S, Dong J, Maclean, Baruch A, Subramanian R, Tomlinson JE; "*Critical cysteine residues in both the calcium-sensing receptor and the allosteric activatos AMG416 underlie the mechanism of action*"; Mol pharm **2015** 88:853-865

- Altucci L, Gronemeyer H; "The promise of retinoids to fight against cancer" Net Rev Cancer 2001 1:181-193
- Amling M, Prieme M, Holzmann T, Chapin K, Rueger JM, Baron R, Demay MB; "Rescue of the skeletal phenotype of vitamin D receptor-ablated mice in the setting of normal mineral ion homeostasis: formal histomorphometric and biomechanical analyses" Endocrinology **1999** 140(11):4982-7
- Anderson PH; "Vitamin D Activity and Metabolism in Bone" Curr Osteoporos Rep 2017 15(5):443-449
- Armstrong JL, Redfern CPF, Veal GJ; *"13-cis retinoic acid and isomerisation in paediatric oncology-is changing the shape of success?"*; Biochem Pharm **2005** 69:1299-1306
- Attiyeh EF, London WB, Mossé YP, Wang Q, Winter C, Khazi D, McGrady PW, Seeger RC, Look AT, Shimada H, Brodeur GM, Cohn SL, Matthay KK, Maris JM; Children's Oncology Group; "Chromosome 1p and 11q deletions and outcome in neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med. 2005 353(21):2243-53
- Bacchetta J, Schmitt CP, Ariceta G, Bakkaloglu SA, Groothoft J, Wan M, Vervloet M, Shroff R, Haffner D; "Cinacalcet use in paediatric dialysis: a position statement from the European Society for Paediatric Nephrology and the Chronic Kidney Disease-Mineral and Bone Disorders Working Group of the ERA-EDTA"; Nephrol Dial Transplant 2019 1-18
- Bagatell R, Rumcheva P, London WB, Cohn SL, Look AT, Brodeur GM, Frantz C, Joshi V, Thorner P, Rao PV, Castleberry R, Bowman LC; "*Evidence for an age cut-off greater than 365 days for neuroblastoma risk group stratification in the Children's Oncology Group*" J. Clin. Oncol. **2005**, 23, 6459–6465
- Bailey CM, Kulesa PM; "Dynamic interactions between cancer cells and the embryonic microenvironment regulate cell invasion and reveal EphB6 as a metastasis supressor" Molecular Cancer Research **2014** 12(9):1303–1313, 2014
- Baker DL, Schmidt ML, Cohn SL, Maris JM, London WB, Buxton A, Stram D, Castleberry RP, Shimada H, Sandler A, Shamberger RC, Look AT, Reynolds CP, Seeger RC, Matthay KK; Children's Oncology Group; "Outcome after reduced chemotherapy for intermediate-risk neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med **2010** Sep 30;363(14):1313-23
- Banach-Petrosky W, Ouyang X, Gao H, Nader K, Ji Y, Suh N, DiPaola RS, Abate-Shen C; "Vitamin D inhibits the formation of prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia in Nkx3.1;Pten mutant mice" Clin Cancer Res **2006** 12(19):5895-901
- Barman Balfour JA, Scott LJ;"Cinacalcet hydrochloride" Drugs 2005 65(2):271-81
- Bartuzi D, Kaczor AA, Matosiuk D; "Opportunities and Challenges in the Discovery of Allosteric Modulators of GPCRs". In: Heifetz A. (eds) Computational Methods for GPCR Drug Discovery. Methods in Molecular Biology, **2018** vol 1705. Humana Press, New York, NY
- Barua AB, Furr HC; "*Properties of retinoids. Structure, handling, and preparation*" Mol Biotechnol **1998** 10(2):167-82
- Bastien J, Rochette-Egly C; "Nuclear retinoid receptors and the transcription of retinoid target genes" Gene **2004** 328:1-16
- Beckwith JB, Perrin EV, "In situ neuroblastomas: a contribution to the natural history of neural crest tumors" The American Journal of Pathology **1963** 43:1089–1104
- Bernichtein S, Pigat N, Delongchamps NB, Boutillon F, Verkarre V Camparro P, Reyes-Gomez E, Méjean A, Oudart SM, Lepicard EM, Viltard M, Souberbielle JC, Fredlander G, Capios T, Goffin V; "Vitamin D3 prevents calcium-induced progression of earlystage prostate tumors by counteracting TRPC6 and calcium sensing receptor upregulation", Cancer Res 2017 77(2):355-365
- Bini F, Frati A, Garcia-Gil M, Battistini C, Granado M, Martinesi M, Mainardi M, Vannini E, Luzzati F, Caleo M, Peretto P, Gomez-Muñoz A, Meacci E; "New signalling pathway involved in the anti-proliferative action of vitamin D₃ and its analogues in human neuroblastoma cells. A role for ceramide kinase" Neuropharmacology **2012** 63(4):524-37

- Block GA, Bushinsky DA, Cheng S, Cunningham J, Dehmel, B, Drueke TB, Markus Ketteler M, Kewalramani R, Martin KJ, Moe SM, Patel UD, Justin Silver J, Sun Y, Wang H, Chertow GM; "Effect of etelcalcetide vs cinacalcet on serum parathyroid hormone in patients receiving haemodialysis with secondary hyperparathyroidism: a randomized clinical trial" JAMA **2017** 317(2):156–164
- Blutt SE, McDonnell TJ, Polek TC, Weigel NL; "Calcitriol-induced apoptosis in LNCaP cells is blocked by overexpression of Bcl-2" Endocrinology **2000** 141, 10-17
- Bologna Z, Teoh J, Bayoumi AS, Tang Y, Kim I; "Biased G protein-couple receptor signalling: new player in modulating physiology and pathology"; Biomol Ther **2017** 25(I)12-25
- Boudot C, Hénaut L, Thiem U, Geraci S, Galante M, Saldanha P, Saidak Z, Six I, Clézardin P, Kamel S, Mentaverri R; "Overexpression of a functional calcium-sensing receptor dramatically increases osteolytic potential of MDA-MB-231 cells in a mouse model of bone metastasis through epiregulinmediated osteoprotegerin downregulation" Oncotarget 2017 8(34):56460-56472
- Bourguet W, Germain P, Gronemeyer H; "Nuclear receptor ligand-binding domains: threedimensional structures, molecular interactions and pharmacological implications" Trends Pharmacol Sci **2000** 21(10):381-8
- Bouzas-Rodriguez J, Cabrera JR, Delloye-Bourgeois C, Ichim G, Delcros JG, Raquin MA, Rousseau R, Combaret V, Bénard J, Tauszig-Delamasure S, Mehlen P;" Neurotrophin-3 production promotes human neuroblastoma cell survival by inhibiting *TrkC-induced apoptosis*" J Clin Invest. **2010** 120(3):850-8
- Bown N, Cotterill S, Lastowska M, O'Neill S, Pearson AD, Plantaz D, Meddeb M, Danglot G, Brinkschmidt C, Christiansen H, Laureys G, Speleman F, Nicholson J, Bernheim A, Betts DR, Vandesompele J, Van Roy N; "Gain of chromosome arm 17q and adverse outcome in patients with neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med **1999**; 340(25): 1954-61
- Bown N, Cotterill S, Lastowska M, O'Neill S, Pearson AD, Plantaz D, Meddeb M, Danglot G, Brinkschmidt C, Christiansen H, Laureys G, Speleman F, Nicholson J, Bernheim A, Betts DR, Vandesompele J, Van Roy N; "Gain of chromosome arm 17q and adverse outcome in patients with neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med. **1999** 340(25):1954-61
- Bradbury RA, Sunn, K L, Crossley M, Bai M, Brown E M, Delbridge L, Conigrave AD; "Expression of the parathyroid Ca(2+)-sensing receptor in cytotrophoblasts from human term placenta" J. Endocrinol. **1998** 156, 425–430
- Braekeveldt N, Brexel D; "Patient-derived xenografts as preclinical neuroblastoma models" Cell Tissue Res **2018** 372:233–243
- Braekeveldt N, von Stedingk K, Fransson S, Martinez-Monleon A, Lindgren D, Axelson H, Levander F, Willforss J, Hansson K, Øra I, Backman T, Börjesson A, Beckman S, Esfandyari J, Berbegall AP, Noguera R, Karlsson J, Koster J, Martinsson T, Gisselsson D, Påhlman S, Bexell; "Patient-Derived Xenograft Models Reveal Intratumor Heterogeneity and Temporal Stability in Neuroblastoma" Cancer Res. 2018 78(20):5958-5969
- Braekeveldt N, Wigerup C, Gisselsson D, Mohlin S, Merselius M, Beckman S, Jonson T, Börjesson A, Backman T, Tadeo I, Berbegall AP, Ora I, Navarro S, Noguera R, Påhlman S, Bexell D; "Neuroblastoma patient-derived orthotopic xenografts retain metastatic patterns and geno- and phenotypes of patient tumours" Int J Cancer. 2015 Mar 1;136(5):E252-61
- Braekeveldt N, Wigerup C, Tadeo I, Beckman S, Sandén C, Jönsson J, Erjefält JS, Berbegall AP, Börjesson A, Backman T, Øra I, Navarro S, Noguera R, Gisselsson D, Påhlman S, Bexell D." Neuroblastoma patient-derived orthotopic xenografts reflect the microenvironmental hallmarks of aggressive patient tumours" Cancer Lett. 2016 Jun 1;375(2):384-389
- Brauner-Osborne H, Wellendorph P, JensenAA; "Structure, pharmacology and therapeutic prospects of family C G-protein coupled receptors" Curr Drug Targets 2007 8(1):168-84

- Brennan SC, Mun HC, Leach K, Kuchel PW, Christopoulos A, Conigrave AD; "*Receptor* expression modulates calcium sensing receptor mediated intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization" Endocrinology **2015**; 156:1330-1342
- Brennan SC, Thiem U, Roth S, Aggarwal A, Fetahu ISh, Tennakoon S, Gomes AR, Brandi ML, Bruggeman F, Mentaverri R, Riccardi D, Kallay E; "*Calcium sensing receptor signalling in physiology and cancer*"; Biochim Biophys Acta. **2013**; 1833:1732-1744
- Brenza HL, DeLuca HF; "*Regulation of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 by parathyroid hormone and* 1,25-dihydroxidyvitamin D3" Arch Biochem Biophys **2000** 381:143-152
- Bresler SC, Weiser DA, Huwe PJ, Park JH, Krytska K, Ryles H, Laudenslager M, Rappaport EF, Wood AC, McGrady PW, Hogarty MD, London WB, Radhakrishnan R, Lemmon MA, Mossé YP; "*ALK mutations confer differential oncogenic activation and sensitivity to ALK inhibition therapy in neuroblastoma*" Cancer Cell **2014** 26:682–694
- Breslow N, McCann B; "Statistical estimation of prognosis for children with neuroblastoma" Cancer Res.**1971**, 31, 2098–2103
- Brodeur GM, Seeger RC, Schwab M, Varmus HE, Bishop JM; "Amplification of N-myc in untreated human neuroblastomas correlates with advanced disease stage"; Science. **1984**; 224:1121-1124.
- Brodeur JM; "Spontaneous regression neuroblastoma" Cell and Tissue Research 2018 372:277–286
- Brown AJ, Zhong M, Finch J, Ritter C, McCracken R, Morrissey J, Slatopolsky E; "*Rat calcium-sensing receptor is regulated by vitamin D but not by calcium*" Am J Physiol **1996** 270(3 Pt 2):F454-60
- Brown EM, Gamba G, Riccardi D, Lombardi M, Butters R, Kifor O, Sun A, Hediger MA, Lytton J, Hebert SC; "*Cloning and characterization of an extracellular Ca (2+) -sensing receptor from bovine parathyroid*" Nature. **1993**; 366:575-580
- Bulenger S, Marullo S, Bouvier M; "*Emerging role of homo- and heterodimerization in G*protein-coupled receptor biosynthesis and maturation" Trends Pharmacol Sci **2005** 26(3):131-7
- Burchill SA, Beiske K, Shimada H, Ambros PF, Seeger R, Tytgat GA, Brock PR, Haber M, Park JR, Berthold F; "Recommendations for the Standardization of Bone Marrow Disease Assessment and Reporting in Children With Neuroblastoma on Behalf of the International Neuroblastoma Response Criteria Bone Marrow Working Group" Cancer. 2017 123(7):1095-1105
- Bushinsky DA, Block GA, Martin KJ, Bell G, Huang S, Sun Y, Spiegel DM, Walsh L, Mix TM, Kewalramani R; "*Treatment of secondary hyperparathyroidism: results of a phase 2 trial evaluating an intravenous peptide agonist of the calcium-sensing receptor*"; Am J Nephrol **2015** 42:379-388
- Canaff L, and Hendy GN; "Calcium-sensing receptor gene transcription Is up-regulated by the proinflammatory cytokine, interleukin-1β: role of the NF-κB pathway and κB elements" J. Biol. Chem. **2005** 280, 14177–14188
- Canaff L, and Hendy GN; "Human calcium-sensing receptor gene. Vitamin D response elements in promoters P1 and P2 confer transcriptional responsiveness to 1, 25dihydroxyvitamin D" J. Biol. Chem. **2002** 277, 30337–30350.
- Canaff L, Zhou X, Hendy GN; "The proinflammatory cytokine, interleukin-6, up-regulates calcium-sensing receptor gene transcription via Stat1/3 and Sp1/3"; J. Biol. Chem. **2008** 283, 13586–13600
- Capasso M, Diskin S, Cimmino F, Acierno G, Totaro F, Petrosino G, Pezone L, Diamond M, McDaniel L, Hakonarson H, Iolascon A, Devoto M, Maris JM; "*Common genetic variants in NEFL influence gene expression and neuroblastoma risk*" Cancer Res **2014** 74(23):6913-2
- Carlberg C, Bendik I, Wyss A, Meier E, Sturzenbecker LJ, Grippo JF, Hunziker W; "*Two nuclear signalling pathways for vitamin D*" Nature **1993** 361(6413):657-60
- Caron H, van Sluis P, de Kraker J, Bökkerink J, Egeler M, Laureys G, Slater R, Westerveld A, Voûte PA, Versteeg R; "Allelic loss of chromosome 1p as a predictor of unfavorable outcome in patients with neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med. **1996** 334(4):225-30

- Casalà C, Gil-Guiñón E, Ordóñez JL, Miguel-Queralt S, Rodríguez E, Galván P, Lavarino C, Munell F, de Alava E, Mora J, de Torres C; "*The calcium-sensing receptor is silenced by genetic and epigenetic mechanisms in unfavorable neuroblastomas and its reactivation induces ERK1/2-dependent apoptosis*" Carcinogenesis **2013** 34:268-276.
- Casey DL, Kushner BH, Cheung NK, Modak S, LaQuaglia MP, Wolden SL; "Local Control With 21-Gy Radiation Therapy for High-Risk Neuroblastoma" Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. **2016** 96(2):393-400
- Cavanaugh A, McKenna J, Stepanchick A, Breitwieser G; "*Calcium-sensing receptor* biosynthesis includes a cotranslational conformational checkpont and endoplasmatic reticulum retention" J. of Biological Chem **2010** 285(26):19854-64
- Chakrabarty S, Wang H, Canaff L, Hendy G N, Appelman H, Varani J; "*Calcium sensing receptor in human colon carcinoma: interaction with Ca*²⁺ and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin *D*₃"; Cancer Res. **2005** 65, 493–498
- Chanthery YH, Gustafson WC, Itsara M, Persson A, Hackett CS, Grimmer M, Charron E, Yakovenko S, Kim G, Matthay KK, Weiss WA; "*Paracrine signaling through MYCN enhances tumor-vascular interactions in neuroblastoma*" Sci Transl Med. **2012** 4(115):115ra3
- Chaudhari N, Talwar P, Lefebvre D'hellencourt C, Ravanan P; "CDDO and ATRA Instigate Differentiation of IMR32 Human Neuroblastoma Cells" Front Mol Neurosci **2017** 10:310
- Chavez-Abiega S, Mos I, Centeno PP, Elajnaf T, Schlattl W, Ward DT, Goedhart J, Kallay E; "Sensing extracellular calcium – and insight into the structure and function of the calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR)"; Adv Exp Med Biol **2020** 1131:1031-1063
- Chen C, Zhao S, Karnad A, Freeman JW; "The bioloy and role of CD44 in cancer progression: therapeutic implications" J.Hem & Oncology **2018** 11:64
- Chen D, Čox J, Annam J, Weingart M, Essien G, Rathi KS, Rokita JL, Khurana P, Cuya SM, Bosse KR, Pilgrim A, Li D, Shields C, Laur O, Maris JM, Schnepp RW; "*LIN28B* promotes neuroblastoma metastasis and regulates PDZ binding kinase" Neoplasia **2020** 22(6):231-241
- Chen H, Juchau MR; "Biotransformation of 13-cis- and 9-cis-retinoic acid to all-trans-retinoic acid in rat conceptual homogenates. Evidence for catalysis by a conceptal isomerase" Drug Metab Dispos. **1998** 26(3):222-8
- Chen H, Juchau MR; "Glutathione S-transferases act as isomerases in isomerization of 13cis-retinoic acid to all-trans-retinoic acid in vitro" Biochem J **1997** 327 (Pt 3)(Pt 3):721-6
- Chen X, Pappo A, Dyer MA; "*Pediatric solid tumor genomics and developmental pliancy*" Oncogene **2015** 34,5207-5215
- Chen, A., Davis, B.H., Bissonnette, M., Scaglione-Sewell, B. & Brasitus, T.A. "1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D(3) stimulates activator protein- 1-dependent Caco-2 cell differentiation" J Biol Chem 274 **1999** 35505-35513 (1999)
- Chesler L, Goldenberg DD, Collins R, Grimmer M, Kim GE, Tihan T, Nguyen K, Yakovenko S, Matthay KK, Weiss WA; "Chemotherapy-induced apoptosis in a transgenic model of neuroblastoma proceeds through p53 induction" Neoplasia. **2008** 10(11):1268-74
- Chesler L, Weiss WA; "Genetically engineered murine models—contribution to our understanding of the genetics, molecular pathology and therapeutic targeting of neuroblastoma" Semin. Cancer Biol. **2011** 21,245–255
- Cheung B, Hocker JE, Smith SA, Norris MD, Haber M, Marshall GM; "*Favorable prognostic significance of high-level retinoic acid receptor beta expression in neuroblastoma mediated by effects on cell cycle regulation*" Oncogene. **1998** 17(6):751-9
- Cheung NK, Cheung IY, Kushner BH, Ostrovnaya I, Chamberlain E, Kramer K, Modak S; "Murine anti-GD2 monoclonal antibody 3F8 combined with granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor and 13-cis-retinoic acid in high-risk patients with stage 4 neuroblastoma in first remission" J Clin Oncol. **2012** 30(26):3264-70
- Cheung NK, Dyer MA; "Neuroblastoma: developmental biology, cancer genomics and immunotherapy"; Nat Rev Cancer. **2013**; 13:397-411.

- Cheung NK, Kushner BH, Cheung IY, Kramer K, Canete A, Gerald W, Bonilla MA, Finn R, Yeh SJ, Larson SM; "Anti-G(D2) antibody treatment of minimal residual stage 4 neuroblastoma diagnosed at more than 1 year of age" J Clin Oncol. **1998** 16(9):3053-60
- Chikatsu N, Fukumoto S, Takeuchi Y, Suzawa M, Obara T, Matsumoto T, Fujita T; "Cloning and characterization of two promoters for the human calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR) and changes of CaSR expression in parathyroid adenomas". J. Biol. Chem. **2000** 275, 7553–7557
- Chlapek P, Slavikova V, Mazanek P, Sterba J, Veselska R; "Why Differentiation Therapy Sometimes Fails: Molecular Mechanisms of Resistance to Retinoids" Int J Mol Sci **2018** 19(1):132
- Cifuentes M, Fuentes C, Mattar P, Tobar N, Hugo E, Ben-Jonathan N, Rojas C, Martinez J; "Obesity-associated proinflammatory cytokines increase calcium sensing receptor (CaSR) protein expression in primary human adipocytes and LS14 human adipose cell line"; Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **2010** 500, 151–156
- Clynes MA, Harvey NC, Curtis EM, Fuggle NR, Dennison EM, Cooper C; "The epidemiology of osteoporosis" Br Med Bull **2020** pii:Idaa005
- Conigrave AD, Ward DT; "Calcium sensing receptor (CaSR): pharmacological properties and signalling pathways"; Best Pract. Res. Cli. Endocrinol. **2013** 27, 315-331
- Connolly RM, Nguyen NK, Sukumar S; "Molecular pathways: current role and future directions of the retinoic acid pathway in cancer prevention and treatment" Clin Cancer Res **2013** 19(7):1651-1659
- Cook AE, Mistry SN, Gregory KJ, Furness SGB, Sexton PM, Scammels, Conigrave AD, Christopoulos A, Leach K; "Biased *allosteric modulation at the CaSR engendered by structurally diverse calcimimetics*"; Br. J. Pharmacol. **2015**; 172, 182-200
- Corbetta S, Mantovani G, Lania A, Borgato S, Vicentini L, Faglia G, Di Blasio AM, Spada A; "Calcium-sensing receptor expression and signalling in human parathyroid adenomas and primary hyperplasia"; Clin. Endocrinol **2000** 52, 339–348
- Cui C, Merritt R, Fu L, Pan Z; "*Targeting calcium signaling in cancer therapy*" Acta Pharm Sin B **2017** 7(1):3-17
- D'Souza-Li L, Canaff L, Janicic N, Cole DE, Hendy G N; "*An acceptor splice site mutation in the calcium-sensing receptor (CASR) gene in familial hypocalciuric hypercalcemia and neonatal severe" Hyperparathyroidism*" Hum. Mutat. **2001** 18, 411–421
- Davey AE, Leach K, Valant C, Conigrave AD, Sexton PM, Christopoulos A; "Positive and negative allosteric modulators promote biased signalling at the calcium sensing receptor"; Endocrinology **2012** 153, 1232-1241
- Davis FM, Azimi I, Faville RA, Peters AA, Jalink K, Putney Jr JW, Goodhill GJ, Thompson EW, Roberts-Thomson SJ, Monteith GR; "Induction of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in breast cancer cells is calcium signal dependent"; Oncogene **2013** 1-10
- de Miranda Ramos V, Zanotto-Filho A, de Bittencourt Pasquali MA, Klafke K, Gasparotto J, Dunkley P, Gelain DP, Moreira JCF; "NRF2 Mediates Neuroblastoma Proliferation and Resistance to Retinoic Acid Cytotoxicity in a Model of In Vitro Neuronal Differentiation" Mol Neurobiol **2016** 53(9):6124-6135
- De Preter K, Vandesompele J, Heimann P, Yigit N, Beckman S, Schramm A, Eggert A, Stallings RL, Benoit Y, Renard M, De Paepe A, Laureys G, Påhlman S, Speleman F; "Human fetal neuroblast and neuroblastoma transcriptome analysis confirms neuroblast origin and highlights neuroblastoma candidate genes," Genome Biology 2006 7:9 R84
- de Torres C, Beleta H, Díaz R, Toran N, Rodríguez E, Lavarino C, García I, Acosta S, Suñol M, Mora J; "*The calcium-sensing receptor and parathyroid hormone related protein are expressed in differentiated, favourable neuroblastic tumors*" Cancer **2009**; 115:2792-2803
- Deeb K, Trump DL, Johnson CS; "Vitamin D signalling pathways in cancer: potential for anticancer therapeutics" Nat Rev Cancer **2007** 7:684-700

DeLuca HF; "Vitamin D: historical overview" Vitam Horm 2016 100, 1e20

- Diaz GD, Paraskeva C, Thomas MG, Binderup L, Hague A; "Apoptosis is induced by the active metabolite of vitamin D3 and its analogue EB1089 in colorectal adenoma and carcinoma cells: possible implications for prevention and therapy" Cancer Res **2000** 60, 2304-2312
- Diepenhorst NA, Leach K, Keller AN, Rueda P, Cook AE, Pierce TL, Nowell C, Pastoureau P, Sabatini M, Summers RJ, Charman W, Sexton PM, Christopoulos A, Langmead CJ; "Divergent effects of strontium and calcium sensing receptor positive allosteric modulators (calcimimetics) on human osteoclast activity"; Bri Pharma Soc **2018** 1-14
- Dobrotkova V, Chlapek P, Mazanek P, Sterba J, Veselska R; "*Traffic lights for retinoids in oncology: molecular markers of retinoid resistance and sensitivity and their use in the management of cancer differentiation therapy*" BMC Cancer. **2018** 18(1):1059
- Don S, Verrills NM, Liaw TY, Liu ML, Norris MD, Haber M, Kavallaris M; "Neuronalassociated microtubule proteins class III beta-tubulin and MAP2c in neuroblastoma: role in resistance to microtubule-targeted drugs" Mol Cancer Ther. **2004** 3(9):1137-4
- Dong C, Filipeanu CM, Duvernay MT, Wu G; "*Regulation of G protein-coupled receptor export trafficking*" Biochim Biophys Acta **2007** 1768(4):853-70
- Dongre A, Weinberg R; "New insights into the mechanisms of epithelial-mesenchymal transition and implications for cancer" Nat rev cell Bio **2018** 20; 69-84
- Dráberová E, Lukás Z, Ivanyi D, Viklický V, Dráber P; "*Expression of class III beta-tubulin in normal and neoplastic human tissues*" Histochem Cell Biol. **1998** 109(3):231-9
- Du L, Liu L, Zhang C, Cai W, Wu Y, Wang J, Lv F; "*Role of surgery in the treatment of patients with high-risk neuroblastoma who have a poor response to induction chemotherapy*" J Pediatr Surg. **2014** 49(4):528-33
- Egan CM, Nyman U, Skotte J, Streubel G, Turner S, O'Connell DJ, Rraklli V, Dolan MJ, Chadderton N, Hansen K, Farrar GJ, Helin K, Holmberg J, Bracken AP; "*CHD5 is required for neurogenesis and has a dual role in facilitating gene expression and polycomb gene repression*" Dev Cell **2013** 26(3):223-36
- Eggert A, Grotzer MA, Ikegaki N, Liu X, Evans AE, Brodeur GM; "*Expression of the neurotrophin receptor TrkA down-regulates expression and function of angiogenic stimulatos in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells*" Cancer Res **2002** 62:1802-1808
- Eggert A, Ikegaki N, Liu X, Brodeur GM; "*Prognostic and biological role of neurotrophin*receptor TrkA and TrkB in neuroblastoma"; Tumorbiologie **2000** 212:200-205
- Eggert A, Sieverts H, Ikegaki N, Brodeur GM; "*p75 mediated apoptosis in neuroblastoma cells is inhibited by expression of TrkA*" Med and Ped Onc **2000** 35:573-576
- Ejeskär K, Aburatani H, Abrahamsson J, Kogner P, Martinsson T; "Loss of heterozygosity of 3p markers in neuroblastoma tumours implicate a tumour-suppressor locus distal to the FHIT gene" Br J Cancer. **1998** 77(11):1787-91
- El Hiani Y, Ahidouch A, Lehen'kyi V, Hague F, Gouilleux, Mentaverri R, Kamel S, Lassoued K, Brulé G, Ouadid-Ahidouch H; "*Extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 and TRPC1 Channels are required for calcium sensing receptor-stimulated MCF-7 breast cancer cell proliferation*"; Cellular physiology and Biochem **2009** 23:335-346
- El Hiani Y, Lehen'kyi V, Ouadid-Ahidouch H, Ahidouch A; "Activation of the calcium-sensing receptor by high calcium induced breast cancer cell proliferation and TRPC1 cation channel over-expression potentially through EGFR pathways"; Archives of Biochem and Biophy **2009** 486:58-63
- Elajnaf T, Iamartino L, Mesteri I, Müller C, BasettoM, MAnhardt T, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Kállay E, Schepelmann M; "*Nutritional and pharmacological targeting of the calciumsensing receptor influences chemically induced colitis in mice*"; Nutrients **2019** 11,3072
- Eleveld TF, Oldridge DA, Bernard V, Koster J, Colmet, Daage L, Diskin SJ, Schild L, Bentahar NB, Bellini A, Chicard M, Lapouble E, Combaret V, Legoix-Né P, Michon J, Pugh TJ, Hart LS, Rader J, Attiyeh EF, Wei JS, Zhang S, Naranjo A, Gastier-Foster JM, Hogarty MD, Asgharzadeh S, Smith MA, Guidry Auvil JM, Watkins TB, Zwijnenburg DA, Ebus ME, van Sluis P, Hakkert A, van Wezel E, van der Schoot CE, Westerhout EM, Schulte JH, Tytgat GA, Dolman ME, Janoueix-Lerosey I, Gerhard DS,

Caron HN, Delattre O, Khan J, Versteeg R, Schleiermacher G, Molenaar JJ, Maris JM; *"Relapsed neuroblastomas show frequent RAS-MAPK pathway mutations"* Nat Genet **2015** 47(8):864-71

- Feldman D, Krishnan AV, Swami S, Giovannucci E, Feldman B; "*The role of viatamin D in reducing cancer risk and progression*" Net Rev Cancer **2014** 14:342-357
- Fetahu IS, Hummel, DM, Manhardt T, Aggarwal A, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Kállay E;" Regulation of the calcium-sensing receptor expression by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3, interleukin-6, and tumor necrosis factor alpha in colon cancer cells"; J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 2014b 144(Pt A), 228–2231
- Fetahu IS, Tennakoon S, Lines KE, Gröschel C, Aggarwal A, Mesteri I, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Mader RM, Thakker RV, Kállay E; "miR-135b- and miR-146b-dependent silencing of calcium-sensing receptor expression in colorectal tumors"; Int. J. Cancer 2016138, 137–145
- Fetahu, IS, Höbaus J, Aggarwal A, Hummel DM, Tennakoon S, Mesteri I, Baumgartner-Parzer S, Kállay E; "Calcium-sensing receptor silencing in colorectal cancer is associated with promoter hypermethylation and loss of acetylation on histone 3"; Int. J. Cancer 2014a 135, 2014–2023.
- Finklestein JZ, Krailo MD, Lenarsky C, Ladisch S, Blair GK, Reynolds CP, Sitarz AL, Hammond GD; "13-cis-retinoic acid (NSC 122758) in the treatment of children with metastatic neuroblastoma unresponsive to conventional chemotherapy: report from the Childrens Cancer Study Group" Med Pediatr Oncol **1992** 20(4):307-11
- Fitzpatrick LA, Dabrowski CE, Cicconetti G, Gordon DN, Papapoulos S, Bone HG III, Bilezikian JP; "The effects of ronacaleret, a calcium-sensing receptor antagonist, on bone mineral density and biochemical markers of bone turnover in postmenopausal women with low bone mineral density" J Clin Endocrinol Metab **2011a** 96:2441–2449
- Fitzpatrick LA, Smith PL, McBride TA, Fries MA, Hossain M, Dabrowski CE, Gordon DN; " Ronacaleret, a calcium-sensing receptor antagonist, has no significant effect on radial fracture healing time: results of a randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled Phase II clinical trial"; Bone **2011b** 49:845–852
- Fredriksson R, Lagerström MC, Lundin LG, Schlöth HB, "*The G-protein-couple receptors in the human genome form five main families phylogenetic analysis, paralogon groups and fingerprints*" Mol. Pharmacol. **2003** 63,1256-1272
- Frees S, Breuksch I, Haber T, Bauer HK, Chavez-Munoz C, Raven P, Moskalev I, D'Costa N, Tan Z, Daugaard M, Thüroff JW, Haferkamp A, Prawitt D, So A, Brenner W; "Calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR) promotes development of bone metastasis in renal cell carcinoma", Oncotarget **2018** 9(21):15766-15779
- Freichel M, Zink-Lorenz A, Holloschi A, Hafner M, Flockerzi V, Raue F; "*Expression of a calcium-sensing receptor in a human medullary thyroid carcinoma cell line and its contribution to calcitonin secretion*" Endocrinology **1996** 137, 3842–3848
- Fujita T, Igarashi J, Okawa ER, Gotoh T, Manne J, Kolla V,Kim J, Zhao H, Pawel BR, London WB, Maris JM, White PS, Brodeur GM; "CHD5, a tumor suppressor gene deleted from 1p36.31 in neuroblastomas" J Natl Cancer Inst. 2008 100:940-949
- Fukagawa M, Shimazaki R, Akizawa T; "Evocalcet Study Group. Head-to-head comparison of the new calcimimeticagent evocalcet with cinacalcet in Japanese hemodialysis patients with secondary hyperparathyroidism" Kidney Int **2018** 94:818–25
- Fusco P, Parisatto B, Rampazzo E, Persano L, Frasson C, Di Meglio A, Leslz A, Santoro L, Cafferata B, Zin A, Cimetta E, Basso G, Esposito MR, Tonini GP; "*Patient-derived* organoids (PDOs) as a novel in vitro model for neuroblastoma tumours"BMC Cancer 2019 19(1):970
- Gallaggher JC; "Vitamin D and falls the dosage conumdrum" Nat Rev Endocrinol **2016** Nov;12(11):680-684
- Garaventa A, Luksch R, Biasotti S, Severi G, Pizzitola MR, Viscardi E, Prete A, Mastrangelo S, Podda M, Haupt R, De Bernardi B; "*A phase II study of topotecan with vincristine and doxorubicin in children with recurrent/refractory neuroblastoma*" Cancer. **2003** 98:2488–2494

- Garrett JE, Capuano IV, Hammerland LG, Hung BC, Brown, EM, Hebert SC, Fuller F; "Molecular cloning and functional expression of human parathyroid calcium receptor cDNAs" J. Biol. Chem. **1995** 270, 12919–12925
- Geng Y, Mosyak L, Kurinov I, Zuo H, Strurchler E, Cheng TC, Subramanyam P, Brown AP, Brennan SC, Mun H, Bush M, Chen Y, Nguyen TX, Cao B, Chenag DD, Quick M, Conigrave AD, Colecraft HM, McDonald P, Fan QR; "*Structural mechanism of ligand activation in human calcium-sensing receptor*"; eLife **2016** 5:e13662
- George RE, Sanda T, Hanna M, Fröhling S, Luther W 2nd, Zhang J, Ahn Y, Zhou W, London WB, McGrady P, Xue L, Zozulya S, Gregor VE, Webb TR, Gray NS, Gilliland DG, Diller L, Greulich H, Morris SW, Meyerson M, Look AT; "*Activating mutations in ALK provide a therapeutic target in neuroblastoma*"; Nature **2008**; 455:97597-97598
- Gil Á, Plaza-Diaz J, Mesa MD; "Vitamin D: Classic and Novel Actions" Ann Nutr Metab **2018** 72(2):87-95
- Gincherman Y, Moloney K, McKee C, Coyne DW; "Assessment of adherence to cinacalcet by prescription refill rates in hemodialysis patients"; Hemodialysis Int **2010** 14:68-72
- Girardi CS, Rostirolla DC, Lini FJM, Brum PO, Delgado J, Ribeiro CT, Teixeira AA, Peixoto DO, Heimfarth L, Kunzler A, Moreira JCF, Gelain DP; "*Nuclear RXRα and RXRβ* receptors exert distinct and opposite effects on RA-mediated neuroblastoma differentiation" Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res **2019** 1866(3):317-328
- Glendenning P, Ratajczak T, Dick IM, Prince RL; "Calcitriol upregulates expression and activity of the 1b isoform of the plasma membrane calcium pump in immortalized distal kidney tubular cells" Arch Biochem Biophys **2000** 380:126–132
- Graca JA, Schepelmann M, Brennan SC, Reens J, Chang W, Yan P, Toka H, Riccardi D, Price SA; "Comparative expression of the extracellular calcium-sensing receptor in the mouse, rat, and human kidney" Am J Physiol Renal Physiol **2016** 10(6):F518-33
- Grigoriadis AE, Wang ZQ, Cecchini MG, Hofstetter W, Felix R, Fleisch HA, Wagner EF; "*c-Fos: a key regulator of osteoclast-macrophage lineage determination and bone remodeling*" Science **1994** Oct 21;266(5184):443-8
- Gröbner SN, Worst BC, Weischenfeldt J, Buchhalter I, Kleinheinz K, Rudneva VA, Johann PD, Balasubramanian GP, Segura-Wang M, Brabetz S, Bender S, Hutter B, Sturm D, Pfaff E, Hübschmann D, Zipprich G, Heinold M, Eils J, Lawerenz C, Erkek S, Lambo S, Waszak S, Blattmann C, Borkhardt A, Kuhlen M, Eggert A, Fulda S,, Gessler M, Wegert J, Kappler R,, Baumhoer D, Burdach S, Kirschner-Schwabe R, Kontny U,, Kulozik AE, Lohmann D, Hettmer S, Eckert C, Bielack S, Nathrath M, Niemeyer C, Richter GH, Schulte J, Siebert R, Westermann F, Molenaar JJ, Vassal G, Witt H; ICGC PedBrain-Seq Project; ICGC MMML-Seq Project, Burkhardt B, Kratz CP, Witt O, van Tilburg CM, Kramm CM, Fleischhack G, Dirksen U, Rutkowski S, Frühwald M, von Hoff K, Wolf S, Klingebiel T, Koscielniak E, Landgraf P, Koster J, Resnick AC, Zhang J, Liu Y, Zhou X, Waanders AJ, Zwijnenburg DA, Raman P, Brors B, Weber UD, Northcott PA,, Pajtler KW, Kool M, Piro RM, Korbel JO, Schlesner M, Eils R, Jones DTW, Lichter P, Chavez L, Zapatka M, Pfister SM; "*The landscape of genomic alterations across childhood cancers*" Nature **2018** 15;555(7696):321-327
- Gross N, Balmas Bourloud K, Brognara CB; "MYCN-related suppression of functional CD44 expression enhances tumorigenic properties of human neuroblastoma cells" Exp Cell Res. **2000** 260(2):396-403
- Gross N, Beretta C, Peruisseau G, Jackson D, Simmons D, Beck D; "CD44H expression by human neuroblastoma cells: relation to MYCN amplification and lineage differentiation" Cancer Res. **1994** 54(15):4238-42.
- Grupp SA, Cohn SL, Wall D, Reynolds CP; Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplant Discipline and the Neuroblastoma Disease Committee, Children's Oncology Group; "Collection, storage, and infusion of stem cells in children with high-risk neuroblastoma: saving for a rainy day" Pediatr Blood Cancer **2006** 46(7):719-22
- Gudas LJ, Wagner JA; "Retinoids regulate stem cell differentiation" J Cell Physiol 2011 226(2):322-30

- Guimier A, Ferrand S, Pierron G, Couturier J, Janoueix-Lerosey I, Combaret V, Mosseri V, Thebaud E, Gambart M, Plantaz D, Marabelle A, Coze C, Rialland X, Fasola S, Lapouble E, Fréneaux P, Peuchmaur M, Michon J, Delattre O, Schleiermacher G; *"Clinical characteristics and outcome of patients with neuroblastoma presenting genomic amplification of loci other than MYCN*" PLoS One **2014** 9(7):e101990
- Gumireddy K, Ikegaki N, Phillips PC, Sutton LN, Reddy CD; "*Effect* of 20-epi-1alpha,25dihydroxyvitamin D3 on the proliferation of human neuroblastoma: role of cell cycle regulators and the Myc-Id2 pathway" Biochem Pharmacol **2003** 65(12):1943-55
- Guo C, White PS, Weiss MJ, Hogarty MD, Thomson PM, Stram DO, Gerbing R, Matthay KK, Seeger RC, BrodeurGM, Maris JM; "Allelic deletion at 11q23 is common in MYCN single copy neuroblastomas" Oncogene **1999** 18: 4948–57.
- Guo J, Walss-Bass C, Ludueña RF. "*The beta isotypes of tubulin in neuronal differentiation*" Cytoskeleton (Hoboken) **2010** 67(7):431–441
- Hallstensson K, Thulin S, Aburatani H, Hippo Y, Martinsson T;" Representational difference analysis and loss of heterozygosity studies detect 3p deletions in neuroblastoma" Eur J Cancer. **1997** 33(12):1966-70
- Halse J, Greenspan S, Cosman F, Ellis G, Santora A, Leung A, Heyden N, Samanta S, Doleckyj S, Rosenberg E, Denker AE; "A Phase 2, randomized, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging study of the calcium-sensing receptor antagonist MK-5442 in the treatment of postmenopausal women with osteoporosis" J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2014 99:E2207–E2215
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA; "*Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation*" Cell **2011** 144(5):646-74
- Hanna FM, Kallay E, Chang W, Brandi W, Brandi ML, Thakker RV; "*The calcium-sensing receptor in physiology and in calcitropic and noncalcitropic diseases*" Nat Rev Endo **2019** 15:33-51
- Harenza JL, Diamond MA, Adams RN, Song MM, Davidson HL, Hart LS, Dent MH, Fortina P, Reynolds CP, Maris JM; "*Transcriptomic profiling of 39 commonly-used neuroblastoma cell lines*" Sci Data. **2017** 4:170033
- Hartomo TB, Van Huyen Pham T, Yamamoto N, Hirase S, Hasegawa D, Kosaka Y, Matsuo M, Hayakawa A, Takeshima Y, Iijima K, Nishio H, Nishimura N; "Involvement of aldehyde dehydrogenase 1A2 in the regulation of cancer stem cell properties in neuroblastoma" Int J Oncol 2015 46, 1089–1098
- Hause AS, Attwood MM, Rask-Andersen MR, Schiöth HB, Gloriam DE; "*Trends in GPCR drug discovery: new agents, targets and indications*" Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. **2017** 16(12):829-842
- Haussler MR, Whitfield GK, Kaneko I, Haussler CA, Hsieh D, Hsieh JC, Jurutka PW;" Molecular mechanisms of vitamin D action" Calcif Tissue Int **2013** 92(2):77-98
- He J, Gu L, Zhang H, Zhou M; "Crosstalk between MYCN and MDM2-p53 signal pathways regulates tumor cell growth and apoptosis in neuroblastoma" Cell Cycle. **2011** 10(17):2994-300
- He Y, Zhang H, Yung A, Villeda SA, Jaeger PA, Olayiwola O, Fainberg N, Wyss-Coray T "ALK5-dependent TGF-[beta] signaling is a major determinant of late-stage adult neurogenesis" Nat Neurosci **2014** 17(7):943–52
- Henly 3rd C, Yang Y, Davis J, LinJY, Morony S, Fan W, Florio M, Sun B, Shatzen, Pretorius JK, Richards WG, Jean Jr DJS, Fotsch C, Reagan JD; "*Discovery of a calcimimetic with differential effects on parathyroid hormone and calcitonin secretion*"; J.Pharmacol. Exp Ther. **2011** 337, 681-691
- Hernández-Bedolla MA, Carretero-Ortega J, Valadez-Sánchez M,Vázquez-Prado J, Reyes-Cruz G; "Chemotactic and proangiogenic role of calcium sensing receptor is linked to secretion of multiple cytokines and growth factors in breast cancer MDA-MB-231 cells"; Biochimica et Biophysica Acta **2005** 1853:166–182
- Hershberger PA, Yu WD, Modzelewski RA, Rueger RM, Johnson CS, Trump DL; "Calcitriol (1,25-dihydroxycholecalciferol) enhances paclitaxel antitumor activity in vitro and in

vivo and accelerates paclitaxel-induced apoptosis" Clin Cancer Res 2001 7, 1043-1051

- Higashi M, Kolla V, Iyer R, Naraparaju K, Zhuang T, Kolla S, Brodeur GM; "*Retinoic acidinduced CHD5 upregulation and neuronal differentiation of neuroblastoma*" Mol Cancer **2015** 14:150
- Ho N, Peng H, Mayoh C, Liu PY, Atmadibrata B, Marshall GM, Li J, Liu T; "*Delineation of the frequency and boundary of chromosomal copy number variations in paediatric neuroblastoma*" Cell Cycle **2018** 17(6):749-758
- Ho R; Monturn JE; Simpson AM, Iyer R, Light JE, Evans AE, Brodeur GM; "*The effect of p75* on *TrkA receptors in neuroblastoma*"; Cancer Lett **2011** 305(1):76-85
- Holick MF, Binkley NC, Bischoff-Ferrari HA, Gordon CM, Hanley DA, Heaney RP, Murad MH, Weaver CM; Endocrine Society; "Evaluation, treatment, and prevention of vitamin D deficiency: an Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline" J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011 96(7):1911-30
- Holick MF; "Vitamin D deficiency" N Engl J Med 2007 357, 266–281
- Hölzel M, Huang S, Koster J, Øra I, Lakeman A, Caron H, Nijkamp W, Xie J, Callens T, Asgharzadeh, Seeger RC, Messiaen L, Versteeg, Bernards R; "NF1 is a tumor suppressor in neuroblastoma that determines retinoic acid response and disease outcome" Cell **2010** 142, 218-229
- Howard J, Hyman AA; "*Dynamics and mechanics of the microtubule plus end*" Nature **2003** 422(6933):753–8
- Huang C, Liu S, Miller T; "Role of p115RhoGEF in the regulation of extracellular Ca2]/induced choline kinase activation and prostate cancer cell proliferation", Int J Cancer **2011** 128:2833-2842
- Huang C, Miller RT, Freter CE; "Signalling regulation and role of filamin A cleavage in Ca²⁺stimulated migration of androgen receptor-deficient prostate cancer cells" Oncotarget **2017** 8(3):3840-3853
- Huang EJ, Reichardt LF; "*Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction*". Annu. Rev. Biochem. **2003** 72: 609–642
- Huang M, Weiss WA; "*Neuroblastoma and MYCN*" Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Med. **2013** 3: a014415
- Huang S, Laoukili J, Epping MT, Koster J, Hölzel M, Westerman BA, Nijkamp W, Hata A, Asgharzadeh S, Seeger RC, Versteeg R, Beijersbergen RL, Bernards R; "*ZNF423 is critically required for retinoic acid-induced differentiation and is a marker of neuroblastoma outcome*" Cancer Cell **2009** 15(4):328-40
- Huerta S, Irwin RW, Heber D, Go VL, Koeffler HP, Uskokovic MR, Harris DM "1alpha,25-(OH)(2)-D(3) and its synthetic analogue decrease tumor load in the Apc(min) Mouse" Cancer Res 62 **2002** 741-746
- Institute of Medicine Report; "Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D" (Institute of Medicine, **2011**
- Jacobsen SE, Gether U, & Bräuner-Osborne H; "Investigating the molecular mechanism of positive and negative allosteric modulators in the calcium-sensing receptor dimer"; Sci Rep **2017** 7:46355
- Janicic N, Soliman E, Pausova Z, Seldin MF, Rivière M, Szpirer J, Szpirer C, Hendy GN; "Mapping of the calcium-sensing receptor gene (CASR) to human chromosome 3q13.3-21 by fluorescence in situ hybridization, and localization to rat chromosome 11 and mouse chromosome 16"; Mamm Genome. **1995** Nov;6(11):798-801
- Janoueix-Lerosey I, Lopez-Delisle L, Delattre O, Rohrer H; "*The ALK receptor in sympathetic neuron development and neuroblastoma*" Cell Tissue Res. **2018** 372(2):325-337
- Janoueix-Lerosey I, Schleiermacher G, Michels E, Mosseri V, Ribeiro A, Lequin D, Vermeulen J, Couturier J, Peuchmaur M, Valent A, Plantaz D, Rubie H, Valteau-Couanet D, Thomas C, Combaret V, Rousseau R, Eggert A, Michon J, Speleman F, Delattre O; "Overall genomic pattern is a predictor of outcome in neuroblastoma" J Clin Oncol 2009 27(7):1026-33

- Jean-Charles PY, Kaus S, Shenoy SK; "*G protin-coupled receptor signalling through β-arrestin-dependent mechanisms*"; J Cardiovasc Pharmacol **2017** 70(3):142-158
- Ji SJ, Zhuang B, Falco C, Schneider A, Schuster-Gossler K, Gossler A, Sockanathan S: "Mesodermal and neuronal retinoids regulate the induction and maintenance of limb innervating spinal motor neurons" Dev Biol. **2006** 297(1):249-61
- Joeckel E, Haber T, Prawitt D, Junker K, Hampel C, Thüroff JW, Roos FC, Brenner W; "*High calcium concentration in bones promotes bone metastasis in renal cell carcinmas expression calcium-sensing receptor*", Mol Cancer **2014** 13:42
- John MR, Harfst E, Lo¨effler J, Belleli R, Mason J, Bruin GJM, Seuwen K, Klickstein LB, Mindelholm Widler L, Kneissel M; "AXT914 a novel, orally-active parathyroid hormonereleasing drug in two early studies of healthy volunteers and postmenopausal women"; Bone **2014** 64:204–210
- Johnson JI, Decker S, Zaharevitz D, Rubinstein LV, Venditti JM, Schepartz S, Kalyandrug S, Christian M, Arbuck S, Hollingshead M, Sausville EA; "*Relationships between drug activity in NCI preclinical in vitro and in vivo models and early clinical trials*" Br J Cancer **2001** 84:1424–1431
- Joshi S, Guleria RS, Pan J, DiPette D, Singh US; "*Heterogeneity in retinoid acid signalling in neuroblastoma: role of matrix metalloproteinases in retinoic acid-induced differentiation*" Biochem et Biophys Acta **2007** 1772:1093-1102
- Journe F, Dumon JC, Kheddoumi N, Fox J, Laios I, Leclercq G, Bodya JJ; "*Extracellular calcium downregulates estrogen receptor alpha and increases its transcriptional activity through calcium-sensing receptor in breast cancer cells*"; Bone 2004 35:479-488
- Kang J, Rychahou PG, Ishola TA, Mourot JM, Evers BM, Chung DH; "N-myc is a novel regulator of PI3K-mediated VEGF expression in neuroblastoma" Oncogene. 2008 27(28):3999-4007
- Kawa S, Yoshizawa K, Tokoo M, Imai H, Oguchi H, Kiyosawa K, Homma T, Nikaido T, Furihata K; "Inhibitory effect of 220-oxa-1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 on the proliferation of pancreatic cancer cell lines" Gastroenterology **1996** 110(5):1605-13
- Kawata T, Tokunaga S, Murai M, Masuda N, Haruyama W, Shoukei Y, Hisada Y, Yanagida T, Miyazaki H, Wada M, Akizawa T, Fukagawa M; "A novel calcimimetic agent evocalcet (MT-4580/KHK7580), supresses the parathyroid cell function with little effect on the gastrointestinal tract or CYP isozymes in vivo and in vitro" PLoS One 2018 13(4):e0195316
- Kelly JC, Lungchukiet P, MacLeod RJ; "Extracellular calcium-sensing receptor inhibition of intestinal epithelial TNF signalling requires CaSR-mediated Wnt5a/Ror2 interaction". Front. Physiol. 2011 2:17
- Khan AA, Villablanca JG, Reynolds CP, Avramis VI; "*Pharmacokinetic studies of 13-cis*retinoic acid in pediatric patients with neuroblastoma following bone marrow transplantation" Cancer Chemother Pharmacol **1996** 39(1-2):34-41
- Kholodenko IV, Kalinovsky DV, Doronin II, Deyev SM, Kholodenko RV; "*Neuroblastoma Origin and Therapeutic Targets for* Immunotherapy" J Immunol Res. **2018** 2018:7394268
- Kim E, Shohet J. "*Targeted molecular therapy for neuroblastoma: the ARF/MDM2/p53 axis*" J Natl Cancer Inst **2009** 101(22):1527-9
- Kim MS, Fujiki R, Murayama A, Kitagawa H, Yamaoka K, Yamamoto Y, Mihara M, Takeyama K, Kato S; "1*Alpha,25(OH)2D3-induced transrepression by vitamin D* receptor through E-box-type elements in the human parathyroid hormone gene promoter" Mol Endocrinol. **2007** 21(2):334-42
- Kim W, Takyar FM, Swan K, Jeong J, VanHouten J, Sullivan C, Dann P, Yu H, Fiaschi-Taesch N, Chang W, Wysolmerski J; "Calcium-sensing receptor promotes breast cancer by stimulating intracrine actions of parathyroid hormone-related protein"; Cancer Res 2016 76(18):5348-5360
- Kiyonari S & Kadomatsu K; "*Neuroblastoma models for insights into tumorigenesis and new therapies*" Expert Opinion on Drug Discovery **2015** 10:1,53-62

- Klein R, Silos-Santiago I, Smeyne RJ, Lira SA, Brambilla R, Bryant S, Zhang L, Snider WD, Barbacid M; "*Disruption of the neurotrophin-3 receptor gene trkC eliminates la muscle afferents and results in abnormal movements*" Nature **1994** 368:249–51
- Kolakowski LF Jr; "GCRDb: a G-protein-coupled receptor database"; Receptor Channels **1994** 2(1):1-7
- Komaba H, Fukagawa M; "Cinacalcet and clinical outcome in dialysis"; Sem Dialysis **2015** 6:594-603
- Koshizuka K, Koike M, Asou H, Cho SK, Stephen T, Rude RK, Binderup L, Uskokovic M, Koeffler HP; "Combined effect of vitamin D3 analogs and paclitaxel on the growth of MCF-7 breast cancer cells in vivo" Breast Cancer Res Treat **1999** 53(2):113-20
- Koyama H, Zhuang T, Light JE, Kolla V, Higashi M, McGrady PW, London WB, Brodeur GM; "Mechanisms of CHD5 Inactivation in neuroblastomas". Clin Cancer Res. **2012** 18:1588-1597
- Kramer K, Cheung NK, Gerald WL, LaQuaglia M, Kushner BH, LeClerc JM, LeSauter L, Saragovi HU; "Correlation of MYCN amplification, Trk-A and CD44 expression with clinical stage in 250 patients with neuroblastoma" Eur J Cancer. **1997** Oct;33(12):2098-100
- Krishnadas DK, Bai F, Lucas KG; "Cancer testis antigen and immunotherapy" Immunotargets Ther **2013** ;2:11-9
- Kushner BH, Cheung IY, Modak S, Basu EM, Roberts SS, Cheung NK; "Humanized 3F8 Anti-GD2 Monoclonal Antibody Dosing With Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor in Patients With Resistant Neuroblastoma: A Phase 1 Clinical Trial" JAMA Oncol. **2018** 4(12):1729-1735
- Kushner BH, Kramer K, Modak S, Cheung NK; "Irinotecan plus temozolomide for relapsed or refractory neuroblastoma" J Clin Oncol. **2006** 24:5271–5276
- Kushner BH, Kramer K, Modak S, Ki LX, Cheung NK; "Differential impact of high-dose cyclophosphamide, topotecan, and vincristine in clinical subsets of patients with chemoresistant neuroblastoma" Cancer. **2010** 116:3054–3060
- Kushner BH, Modak S, Kramer K, Basu EM, Roberts SS, Cheung NK; "Ifosfamide, carboplatin, and etoposide for neuroblastoma: a high-dose salvage regimen and review of the literature" Cancer **2013** Feb 1;119(3):665-71
- Kushner BH, Ostrovnaya I, Cheung IY, Kuk D, Modak S, Kramer K, Roberts SS, Basu EM, Yataghene K, Cheung NK; "Lack of survival advantage with autologous stem-cell transplantation in high-risk neuroblastoma consolidated by anti-GD2 immunotherapy and isotretinoin" Oncotarget **2016** Jan 26;7(4):4155-66
- Ladenstein R, Pötschger U, Pearson ADJ, Brock P, Luksch R, Castel V, Yaniv I, Papadakis V, Laureys G, Malis J, Balwierz W, Ruud E, Kogner P, Schroeder H, de Lacerda AF, Beck-Popovic M, Bician P, Garami M, Trahair T, Canete A, Ambros PF, Holmes K, Gaze M, Schreier G, Garaventa A, Vassal G, Michon J, Valteau-Couanet D; SIOP Europe Neuroblastoma Group (SIOPEN); "Busulfan and Melphalan Versus Carboplatin, Etoposide, and Melphalan as High-Dose Chemotherapy for High-Risk Neuroblastoma (HR-NBL1/SIOPEN): An International, Randomised, Multi-Arm, Open-Label, Phase 3 Trial' Lancet Oncol. 2017 Apr;18(4):500-514
- Lange TS, Zou Y, Singh RK, Kim KK, Kristjansdottir K, Sholler GL, Brard L; "Chemotherapeutic effect of calcidiol derivative B3CD in a neuroblastoma xenograft model" Chem Biol Drug Des **2010** 76(2):164-73
- Lanvers C, Hempel G, Blaschke G, Boos J; "Chemically induced isomerization and differential uptake modulate retinoic acid disposition in HL-60 cells" FASEB J. 1998 12(15):1627-33
- Laser-Azogui A, Kornreich M, Malka-Gibor E, Beck R; "Neurofilament assembly and function during neuronal development" Curr Opin Cell Biol **2015** 32:92-101
- Lavoie JF, Lesauteur L, Kohn J, Wong J, Furtoss O, Thiele CJ, Miller FD, Kaplan DR; "*TrkA induces apoptosis of neuroblastoma cells and does so via a p53-dependent mechanism*" J Biol Chem **2005** 280(32):29199-207

- Lawrence MS, Stojanov P, Polak P, Kryukov GV, Cibulskis K, Sivachenko A, Carter SL, Stewart C, Mermel CH, Roberts SA, Kiezun A, Hammerman PS, McKenna A, Drier Y, Zou L, Ramos AH, Pugh TJ,,, Stransky N, Helman E,O, Kim J, Sougnez C, Ambrogio L, Nickerson E, Shefler E, Cortés ML, Auclair D, Saksena G, Voet D, Noble M, DiCara D, Lin P, Lichtenstein L, Heiman DI, Fennell T, Imielinski M, Hernandez B, Hodis E, Baca S, Dulak AM,, Lohr J, Landau DA, Wu CJ, Melendez-Zajgla J, Hidalgo-Miranda A, Koren A, McCarroll SA, Mora J, Crompton B, Onofrio R, Parkin M, Winckler W, Ardlie K, Gabriel SB, Roberts CWM, Biegel JA, Stegmaier K, Bass AJ, Garraway LA, Meyerson M, Golub TR, Gordenin DA, Sunyaev S, Lander ES, Getz G; *"Mutational heterogeneity in cancer and the search for new cancer-associated genes"* Nature **2013** 499(7457):214-218
- Layer JP, Kronmüller MT, Quast T, van den Boorn-Konijnenberg D, Effern M, Hinze D, Althoff K, Schramm A, Westermann F, Peifer M, Hartmann G, Tüting T, Kolanus W, Fischer M, Schulte J, Hölzel M; "Amplification of N-Myc is associated with a T-cell-poor microenvironment in metastatic neuroblastoma restraining interferon pathway activity and chemokine expression" Oncoimmunology **2017** 6(6):e132062
- Leach K, Conigrave AD, Sexton PM, Christopoulos A; "Towards tissue-specific pharmacology:insights from the calcium-sensing receptor as paradigm for GPCR (patho)physiology bias" Trends in Pharm. Sci. **2015** 38-4: 215-225
- Leach K, Gregory KJ, Kufareva I, Khajehali E, Cook AE, Abagyan R, Conigrave AD, Sexton PM, Christopoulos; "*Towards a structural understanding of allosteric drugs at the human calcium-sensing receptor*"; Cell Res **2016** 26:574-592
- Leach K, Gregory KJ; "Molecular insights into allosteric modulation of class C G proteincouple receptors" Pharma Res **2017** 116:105-118
- Leach K, Sexton PM, Christopoulos A, Conigrave AD; "Engendering biased signalling from the calcium sensing receptor for the pharmacotherapy of diverse disorders"; Bri J of Pharma **2014** 171:1142-1155
- Leach K, Wen A, Cook AE, Sexton PM, Conigrave AD, Christopoulos A; "Impact of clinically relevant mutations on the pharmacoregulation and signalling bias of the calciumsensing receptor by positive and negative allosteric modulators"; Endocrinology **2013** 154, 1105-1116
- Leder BZ, Tsai JN, Uihlein AV, Wallace PM, Lee H, Neer RM, Burnett-Bowie SA; "Denosumab and teriparatide transitions in postmenopausal osteoporosis (the DATA-Switch study): extension of a randomised controlled trial" Lancet **2015** 386(9999):1147-55
- Leermakers FA, Zhulina EB; "How the projection domains of NF-L and alpha-internexin determine the conformations of NF-M and NF-H in neurofilaments" Eur Biophys J **2010** 39:1323–34
- lein R, Smeyne RJ, Wurst W, Long LK, Auerbach BA, Joyner AL, Barbacid M; "Targeted disruption of the trkB neurotrophin receptor gene results in nervous system lesions and neonatal death" Cell 1993 75:113–22
- Li C, Einhorn PA, Reynolds CP; "*Expression of retinoic acid receptors alpha, beta, and gamma in human neuroblastoma cell lines*" Prog Clin Biol Res. 1994;385:221-7
- Li H, Xu W, Huang Y, Huang X, Xu L, Lv Z; "Genistein demethylates the promoter of CHD5 and inhibits neuroblastoma growth in vivo" Int J Mol Med. **2012** 30(5):1081-6
- Liu G, Hu X, Chakrabarty S; "Calcium sensing receptor down-regulates malignant cell behaviour and promotes chemosensitivity in human breast cancer cells" Cell calcium **2009** 45:216-225
- Liu L, Michowski W, Kolodziejczyk A, Sicinski P, "*The cell cycle in stem cell proliferation, pluripotency and differentiation*"; Nat Cell Bio **2019** 21, 1060-1067
- Lovat PE, Irving H, Annicchiarico-Petruzzelli M, Bernassola F, Malcolm AJ, Pearson ADJ, Melino G, Redfern CPF; "Apoptosis of N-type neuroblastoma cells after differentiation with 9-cis retinoic acid and subsequent washout" J Natl Cancer Inst **1997** 89:446–452
- Luduena RF; "Multiple forms of tubulin: different gene products and covalent modifications" Int Rev Cytol. **1998** 178:207–75

- Ma JN, Owens M, Gustafsson M, Jensen J, Tabatabael A, Schmelzer K, Olsson R, Burstein E;" Characterization of highly efficacious allosteric agonists of the human calciumsensing receptor"; J.Pharmacol. Exp Ther. **2011** 337, 275-284
- Maden M; "*Retinoic acid in development, regeneration and maintenance of the nervous system*" Nat Rev Neurosci **2007** 8:755-765
- Maden M; "Retinoids and spinal cord development" J. Neurobiol 2006 66:726-738
- Makita N, Ando T, Sato J, Manaka K, Mitani K, Kikuchi Y, Niwa T, Ootaki M, Takeba Y, Matsumoto N, Kawakami A, Ogawa T, Nangaku M, Iiri T; "*Cincalcet corrects biased allosteric modulation of CaSR by AHH autoantibody*"; JCI Insight **2019** 4(8):e126449
- Mamillapalli R, VanHouten J, Zawalich W, Wysolmerski J; "Switching of G-protein usage by the calcium sensing receptor reverses its effect in parathyroid hormone related protein secretion in normal versus malignant breast cells"; J Bio Chem 2008 283(36):24435-24447
- Mamillapalli R, Wysolmerski J; "*The calcium sensing receptor couples to Gα_s and regulated PTHrP and ACTHin pituitary glands*" J. Endo **2010** 204:287-297
- Mao L, Ding J, Zha Y, Yang L, McCarthy BA, King W, Cui H, Ding HF; "HOXC9 links cell cycle exit and neuronal differentiation and is a prognostic marker in neuroblastoma" Cancer Res **2011** 71:4314–24
- Maris JM; "Recent advances in neuroblastoma"; N Engl JMed. 2010 362:2202-2211.
- Maruyama R, Aoki F, Toyota M, Sasaki Y, Akashi H, Mita H, Suzuki H, Akino K, Ohe-Toyota M, Maruyama Y, Tatsumi H, Imai K, Shinomura Y, Tokino T; "*Comparative genome analysis identifies the vitamin D receptor gene as a direct target of p53-mediated transcriptional activation*" Cancer Res **2006** 66 4574–4583
- Masvidal L, Iniesta I, Casalà C, Galván P, Rodríguez E, Rodríguez E, Lavarino C, Mora J, de Torres C;" Polymorphisms in the calcium-sensing receptor gene are associated with clinical outcome of neuroblastoma" PLoS One **2013** 8:e59762.
- Masvidal L, Iniesta R, Casalá C, Galván P, Rodriguez E, Lavarino C, Mora J, de Torres C; "Polymorphisms in the calcium-sensing receptor gene are associated with clinical outcome of neuroblastoma"; PLOS One **2013** 8(3):e59762
- Masvidal L, Iniesta R, Garcia M, Casalá C, Lavarino C, Mora J, de Torres C; "Genetic variants in the promoter region of the calcium-sensing receptor gene are associated with its down-regulation in neuroblastic tumors" Mol. Carcinogenisis **2017** 56:1281-1289
- Matsumoto K, Wada RK, Yamashiro JM, Kaplan DR, Thiele CJ. "*Expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and p145TrkB affects survival, differentiation, and invasiveness of human neuroblastoma cells*" Cancer Res **1995** 55:1798–806
- Matthay KK, Maris JM, Schleiermacher G, Nakagawara A, Mackall CL, Diller L, Weiss WA; "Neuroblastoma" Primer **2016** 2:1-21
- Matthay KK, Reynolds CP, Seeger RC, Shimada H, Adkins ES, Haas-Kogan D, Gerbing RB, London WB, Villablanca JG; "Long-term results for children with high-risk neuroblastoma treated on a randomized trial of myeloablative therapy followed by 13-cis-retinoic acid". J Clin Oncol. **2009**; 27:1007-1013
- Matthay KK, Villablanca JG, Seeger RC, Stram DO, Harris RE, Ramsay NK, Swift P, Shimada H, Black CT, Brodeur GM, Gerbing RB, Reynolds CP; "Treatment of high-risk neuroblastoma with intensive chemotherapy, radiotherapy, autologous bone marrow transplantation, and 13-cis-retinoic acid. Children's Cancer Group" N Engl J Med. 1999 341(16):1165-73
- Matthay KK, Yanik G, Messina J, Quach A, Huberty J, Cheng SC, Veatch J, Goldsby R, Brophy P, Kersun LS, Hawkins RA, Maris JM; "*Phase II study on the effect of disease sites, age, and prior therapy on response to iodine-131-metaiodobenzylguanidine therapy in refractory neuroblastoma*" JClin Oncol. **2007** 25:1054–1060
- Mazloom A, Louis CU, Nuchtern J, Kim E, Russell H, Allen-Rhoades W, Krance R, Paulino AC; "*Radiation therapy to the primary and postinduction chemotherapy MIBG-avid sites in high-risk neuroblastoma*" nt J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. **2014** 90(4):858-62

- Mendoza FJ, Lopez I, Canalejo R, Almaden Y, Martin D, Aguilera-Tejero E, Rodriguez M; "Direct upregulation of parathyroid calcium-sensing receptor and vitamin D receptor by calcimimetics in uremic rats" Am J Physiol Renal Physiol **2009** 296(3):F605-13
- Michałus I, Rusińska A; "Rare, genetically conditioned forms of rickets: Differential diagnosis and advances in diagnostics and treatment" Clin Genet **2018** Jul;94(1):103-114
- Miyazaki H, Ikeda Y, Sakurai O, Miyake T, Tsubota R, Okabe J, Kuroda M, Hisada Y, Yanagida T, Yoneda H, Tsukumo Y, Tokunaga S, Kawata T, Ohashi R, Fukuda H, Kojima K, Kannami A, Kifuji T, Sato N, Idei A, Iguchi T, Sakairi T, Moritani Y; "Discovery of evocalcet, a next generation calcium-sensing receptor agonist for the treatment of hyperparathyroidism"; Bioorg &Med Chem Let **2018** 28:2065-2060
- Mizuno K, Katagiri T, Maruyama E, Hasegawa K, Ogimoto M, Yakura H; "SHP-1 is involved in neuronal differentiation of P19 embryonic carcinoma cells" FEBS Lett. **1997** 417(1):6-1
- Mlakar V, Jurkovic Mlakar S, Lopez G, Maris JM, Ansari M, Gumy-Pause F; "11q deletion in neuroblastoma: a review of biological and clinical implications" Mol Cancer. 2017 16(1):114
- Molenaar JJ, Domingo-Fernández R, Ebus ME, Lindner S, Koster J, Drabek K, Mestdagh P, van Sluis P, Valentijn LJ, van Nes J, Broekmans M, Haneveld F, Volckmann R, Bray I, Heukamp L, Sprüssel A, Thor T, Kieckbusch K, Klein-Hitpass L, Fischer M, Vandesompele J, Schramm A, van Noesel MM, Varesio L, Speleman F, Eggert A, Stallings RL, Caron HN, Versteeg R, Schulte JH; "LIN28B induces neuroblastoma and enhances MYCN levels via let-7 suppression" Nat Genet **2012** 44(11):1199-206
- Monclair T, Brodeur GM, Ambros PF, Brisse HJ, Cecchetto G, Holmes K, Kaneko M, London WB, Matthay KK, Nuchtern JG, von Schweinitz D, Simon T, Cohn SL, Pearson AD; INRG Task Force; "The International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) Staging System: An INRG Task Force Report" J Clin Oncol. 2009 27(2):298-303
- Monclair T, Brodeur GM, Ambros PF, Brisse HJ, Cecchetto G, Holmes K, Kaneko M, London WB, Matthay KK, Nuchtern JG, von Schweinitz D, Simon T, Cohn SL, Pearson AD; INRG Task Force; "The International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) Classification System: An INRG Task Force Report" J Clin Oncol. 2009 27(2):298-303
- Monclair T, Mosseri V, Cecchetto G, De Bernardi B, Michon J, Holmes K; "Influence of image-defined risk factors on the outcome of patients with localised neuroblastoma. A report from the LNESG1 study of the European International Society of Paediatric Oncology Neuroblastoma Group" Pediatr Blood Cancer. **2015** Sep;62(9):1536-42
- Monterrubio C, Paco S, Vila-Ubach M, Rodriguez E, Glisoni R, Lavarino C, Schaiquevich P, Sosnik A, Mora K, Carcaboso AM; "Combined Microdialysis-tumor homogenate methos for the study of the steady state compartmental distribution of a hydrophobic anticancer drug in patient-derived xenografts" Pharma Res **2015** 32:2889-2900
- Moore TB, Koeffler HP, Yamashiro JM, Wada RK; "Vitamin D3 analogs inhibit growth and induce differentiation in LA-N-5 human neuroblastoma cells" Clin Exp Metastasis **1996** 14(3):239-45
- Moore TB, Sidell N, Chow VJ, Medzoyan RH, Huang JI, Yamashiro JM, Wada RK; "Differentiating effects of 1,25-dihydroxycholecalciferol (D3) on LA-N-5 human neuroblastoma cells and its synergy with retinoic acid" J Pediatr Hematol Oncol **1995** 17(4):311-7
- Moroz V, Machin D, Faldum A, Hero B, Iehara T, Mosseri V, Ladenstein R, De Bernardi B, Rubie H, Berthold F, Matthay KK, Monclair T, Ambros PF, Pearson AD, Cohn SL, London WB; "Changes over three decades in outcome and the prognostic influence of age-at-diagnosis in young patients with neuroblastoma: a report from the international neuroblastoma risk group project" Eur J Cancer 2011 Mar;47(4):561-71
- Mos I, Jacobsen SE, Foster SR, Bräuner-Osborne H; "*Calcium-sensing receptor internalization is β-arrestin-dependent and modulated by allosteric ligands*" Mol Pharmacol **2019** 96(4):463-474
- Mossé YP, Laudenslager M, Longo L, Cole KA, Wood A, Attiyeh EF, Laquaglia MJ, Sennett R, Lynch JE, Perri P, Laureys G, Speleman F, Kim C, Hou C, Hakonarson H,

Torkamani A, Schork NJ, Brodeur GM, Tonini GP, Rappaport E, Devoto M, Maris JM; "*Identification of ALK as a major familial neuroblastoma predisposition gene*" Nature. **2008** 455(7215):930-5

- Motegi A, Fujimoto J, Kotani M, Sakuraba, H, Yamamoto T; "*ALK receptor tyrosine kinase promotes cell growth and neurite outgrowth*". J. Cell Sci. **2004** 117, 3319–3329
- Nagoshi M, Tsuneyoshi M, Enjoji M; "S-100 Positive Undifferentiated Neuroblastomas With a Special Reference to the Tumor Stroma Related to Favorable Prognosis" Pathol Res Pract **1992** Apr;188(3):273-83
- Nakagawara A, Arima-Nakagawara M, Scavarda NJ, Azar CG, Cantor AB, Brodeur GM; "Association between high levels of expression of the TRK gene and favourable outcome in human neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med **1993**; 328:847-854
- Nakagawara A, Brodeur GM; "Role of neurotrophins and their receptors in human neuroblastomas: a primary culture study" Eur J Cancer **1997** 33:2050–3
- Nakamichi Y, Udagawa N, Suda T, Takahashi N; "*Mechanisms involved in bone resorption regulated by vitamin D*" J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol **2017** pii:S0960-0760(17)30334
- Nemeth EF, Goodman WG; "Calcimimetic and calcilytic drugs: feats, flops and futures"; Calcif Tissue Int **2016** 98:341-358
- Nemeth EF, Heaton WH, Miller M, Fox J, Balandrin MF, Van Wagenen BC, Colloton M, Karbon W, Scherrer J, Shatzen E, Rishton G, Scully S, Qi M, Harris R, Lacey D, Martin D; "*Pharmacodynamics of the type II calcimimetic compound cinacalcet HCI*"; J. Pharmacol. Exp Ther. **2004** 308:627-635
- Nemeth EF, Steffey ME, Hammerland LG, Hung BC, Van Wagenen BC, DelMar G, Balandrin MF; "*Calcimimetics with potent and selective activity on the parathyroid calcium receptor*" Proc Natl Acad Sci USA **1998**; 95:4040-4045
- Nguyen TH, Koneru B, Wei SJ, Chen WH, Makena MR, Urias E, Kang MH, Reynolds CP; "Fenretinide via NOXA Induction, Enhanced Activity of the BCL-2 Inhibitor Venetoclax in High BCL-2-Expressing Neuroblastoma Preclinical Models" Mol Cancer Ther **2019** Dec;18(12):2270-2282
- Nicholson GC, Malakellis M, Collier FM, Cameron PU, Holloway WR, Gough TJ, Gregorio-King C, Kirkland MA, Myers DE; "Induction of osteoclasts from CD14-positive human peripheral blood mononuclear cells by receptor activator of nuclear factor kappaB ligand (RANKL)" Clin Sci (Lond) **2000** 99(2):133-40
- Niederreither K, Dolle P; "Retinoic acid in development: towards an integrated view"; Nat Rev Gen **2008** 9:541-552
- Niederreither K, Subbarayan V, Dollé P, Chambon P; "*Embryonic retinoic acid synthesis is* essential for early mouse post-implantation development" Nat Genet **1999** 21(4):444-8
- Nuchtern JG, London WB, Barnewolt CE, et al. "A prospective study of expectant observation as primary therapy for neuroblastoma in young infants: a Children's Oncology Group study" Ann Surgery **2012** 256:573–580
- Oda Y, Tu CL, Pillai S, Bikle DD; "The calcium sensing receptor and its alternatively spliced form in keratinocyte differentiation" J. Biol. Chem. **1998** 273, 23344–23352
- Padhi D, Harris R; "*Clinical pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile of cinacalcet hydrochloride*"; Clin Pharmacokinet **2009** 48 (5): 303-311
- Påhlman S, Ruusala AI, Abrahamsson L, Mattsson ME, Esscher T; "*Retinoic acid-induced differentiation of cultured human neuroblastoma cells*"; Cell Differ. 1984; 14:135-144
- Pálmer HG, González-Sancho JM, Espada J, Berciano MT, Puig I, Baulida J, Quintanilla M, Cano A, de Herreros AG, Lafarga M, Muñoz A; "*Vitamin D(3) promotes the differentiation of colon carcinoma cells by the induction of E-cadherin and the inhibition of beta-catenin signalling*" J Cell Biol **2001** 154(2):369-87
- Patel J, Bridgeman MB; "Etelcalcetide (parsabiv) for secondary hyperparathyroidism in adults with chronic kidney disease in haemodialysis"; Pharma. Ther. **2018** 43:396-399
- Pearson AD, Pinkerton CR, Lewis IJ, Imeson J, Ellershaw C, Machin D; European Neuroblastoma Study Group; Children's Cancer and Leukaemia Group (CCLG formerly United Kingdom Children's Cancer Study Group); "High-dose rapid and

standard induction chemotherapy for patients aged over 1 year with stage 4 neuroblastoma: a randomised trial' Lancet Oncol. **2008** 9(3):247-56

- Persson CU, von Stedingk K, Bexell D, Merselius M, Braekeveldt N, Gisselsson D, Arsenian-Henriksson M, Påhlman S, Wigerup C; "*Neuroblastoma patient-derived xenograft cells cultured in stem-cell promoting medium retain tumorigenic and metastatic capacities but differentiate in serum*" Sci Rep. **2017** Aug 31;7(1):10274
- Perwad F, Portale AA; "Vitamin D metabolism in the kidney: regulation by phosphorus and fibroblast growth factor 23" Mol Cell Endocrinol **2011** 347:17–24
- Peuchmaur M, d'Amore ESG, Joshi VV, Hata J, Roald B, Dehner LP, Gerbin RB, Stram DO, Lukens JN, Matthay KK, Shimada H; *"Revision of the international neuroblastoma pathology classification. Confirmation of favourable and unfavourable prognosis subsets in ganglioneuroblastoma, nodular*["] Cancer **2003** 98(10):2274-81
- Pike JW, Meyer MB, Bishop KA; "*Regulation of target gene expression by the vitamin D receptor an update on mechanisms*" Rev Endocr Metab Disord **2012** 13(1):45-55
- Pinto N, DuBois SG, Marachelian A, Diede SJ, Taraseviciute A, Glade Bender JL, Tsao-Wei D, Groshen SG, Reid JM, Haas-Kogan DA, Reynolds CP, Kang MH, Irwin MS, Macy ME, Villablanca JG, Matthay KK, Park JR; "Phase I study of vorinostat in combination with isotretinoin in patients with refractory/recurrent neuroblastoma: A new approaches to Neuroblastoma Therapy (NANT) trial" Pediatr Blood Cancer **2018** 65(7):e27023
- Polek TC, Murthy S, Blutt SE, Boehm MF, Zou A, Weigel NL, Allegretto EA; "Novel nonsecosteroidal vitamin D receptor modulator inhibits the growth of LNCaP xenograft tumors in athymic mice without increased serum calcium" Prostate **2001** 49, 224-233
- Pothan F, Borgström P, Hassan M, Wassberg E, Redfern CPF, Kogner P; "*The vitamin analogues: 13-cis retinoic acid, 9-cis retinoic acid, and RO13-6307 inhibit neuroblastoma tumour growth in vivo*" Med and Ped Onco **2001** 36:127-131
- Promkan M, Liu G, Patmasiriwat P, Chakrarty S; "BRCA1 supresses the expression of survivin and promotes sensitivity to paclitaxel through the calcium sensing receptor (CaSR) in human breast cancer cells"; Cell Calcium **2011** 49:79-88
- Pugh TJ, Morozova O, Attiyeh EF, Asgharzadeh S, Wei JS, Auclair D, Carter SL, Cibulskis K, Hanna M, Kiezun A, Kim J, Lawrence MS, Lichenstein L, McKenna A, Pedamallu CS, Ramos AH, Shefler E, Sivachenko A, Sougnez C, Stewart C, Ally A, Birol I, Chiu R, Corbett RD, Hirst M, Jackman SD, Kamoh B, Khodabakshi AH, Krzywinski M, Lo A, Moore RA, Mungall KL, Qian J, Tam A, Thiessen N, Zhao Y, Cole KA, Diamond M, Diskin SJ, Mosse YP, Wood AC, Ji L, Sposto R, Badgett T, London WB, Moyer Y, Gastier-Foster JM, Smith MA, Guidry Auvil JM, Gerhard DS, Hogarty MD, Jones SJ, Lander ES, Gabriel SB, Getz G, Seeger RC, Khan J, Marra MA, Meyerson M, Maris JM. "The genetic landscape of high-risk neuroblastoma"; Nat Genet. 2013; 45:279-284
- Qiao J, Paul P, Lee S, Qiao L, Josifi E, Tiao JR, Chung DH; "*PI3K/AKT and ERK regulate retinoic acid-induced neuroblastoma cellular differentiation*" Biochem Biophys Res Commun **2012** 424(3):421-6
- Quinn SJ, Ye CP, Diaz R, Kifor O, Bai M, Vassilev P, Brown E; "*The Ca2+-sensing receptor: a target for polyamines*"; Am J Physiol **1997** 273(42):C1315-C1323
- Raabe EH, Laudenslager M, Winter C, Wasserman N, Cole K, LaQuaglia M, Maris DJ, Mosse YP, Maris JM; "Prevalence and functional consequence of PHOX2B mutations in neuroblastoma" Oncogene. 2008 27(4):469-76
- Raffaghello L, Pagnan G, Pastorino F, Cosimo E, Brignole C, Marimpietri D, Montaldo PG, Gambini C, Allen TM, Bogenmann E, Ponzoni M; "*In vitro and in vivo antitumor activity of liposomal Fenretinide targeted to human neuroblastoma*" Int J Cancer **2003** 104(5):559-67
- Rajendran V, Jain MV; "In Vitro Tumorigenic Assay: Colony Forming Assay for Cancer Stem Cells" Methods Mol Biol **2018** 1692:89-95
- Rana B, Veal GJ, Pearson AD, Redfern CP; "*Retinoid X receptors and retinoid response in neuroblastoma cells*" J Cell Biochem **2002** 86(1):67-78
- Ratner N, Brodeur GM, Dale RC, Schor NF; "*The "neuro" of neuroblastoma: neuroblastoma as a developmental disorder*" Annals of Neurology **2016** 80:13-23

- Reichrath J, Reichrath S, Heyne K, Vogt T, Roemer K; "Tumor suppression in skin and other tissues via cross-talk between vitamin D- and p53-signaling" Front Physiol **2014** 3,5:166
- Reynolds CP, Kane DJ, Einhorn PA, Matthay; "*Response of neuroblastoma to retinoic acid in vitro and in vivo*" Prog Cli Biol Res **1991** 366:203-211
- Reynolds CP, Matthay KK, Villablanca JG, Maurer BJ; "*Retinoid therapy of high-risk neuroblastoma*" Cancer Letters **2003** 197:185-192
- Roberts MS, Gafni RI, Brillante B, Guthrie LC, Streit J, Gash D, Gelb J, Krusinska E, Brennan SC, Schepelmann M, Riccardi D, Khayat MEB, Ward DT, Nemeth EF, Rosskamp R, Collins MT; *"Treatment of autosomal dominant Hypocalcemia type 1 with the calcilytic NPSP795 (SHP635)*"; J. Bone and Min Res **2019** 34(9):1609-1618
- Rodríguez-Hernández CJ, Mateo-Lozano S, García M, Casalà C, Briansó Ferran, Castrejón N, Rodríguez E, Sunol M, Carcaboso AM, Lavarino C, Mora J, de Torres C; *"Cinacalcet inhibits neuroblastoma tumor growth and upregulates cancer-testis antigens"*; Oncotarget **2016** 7, 16112-16129
- Rohrer H; "*Transcriptional control of differentiation and neurogenesis in autonomic ganglia*" Eur J Neurosci **2011** 34(10):1563-73
- Ruiz-Pérez MV, Henley AB, Arsenian-Henriksson M; "*The MYCN protein in health and disease*" Genes **2007** 8,113:1-27
- Sato K, Niida A, Masuda T, Shimizu D, Tobo T, Kuroda Y, Eguchi H, Nakagawa T, Suzuki Y, Mimori K; "*Multiregion genomic analysis of serially transplanted patient-derived xenograft tumors*" Cancer Genomics Proteomics **2019**; 16: 21– 7
- Sauka-Spengler T, Bronner-Fraser M; "*Evolution of the neural crest viewed from a gene regulatory perspective*" Genesis **2008** 46(11):673-82
- Sausen M, Leary RJ, Jones S, Wu J, Reynolds CP, Liu X, Blackford A, Parmigiani G, Diaz LA Jr, Papadopoulos N, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW, Velculescu VE, Hogarty MD; "Integrated genomic analyses identify ARID1A and ARID1B alterations in the childhood cancer neuroblastoma" Nat Genet **2013** 45(1):12-7
- Saylors RL 3rd, Stine KC, Sullivan J, Kepner JL, Wall DA, Bernstein ML, Harris MB, Hayashi R, Vietti TJ; Pediatric Oncology Group "Cyclophosphamide plustopotecan in children with recurrent or refractory solid tumors: a Pediatric Oncology Group phase II study" J Clin Oncol. **2001** 19:3463–3469
- Schappacher-Tilp G, Fuertinger DH, Kotanko P; "A multi-compartment model capturing the pharmacokinetics of the calcimimetic cinacalcet"; Cell Physiol Biochem **2019** 53:429-438
- Schleiermacher G, Janoueix-Lerosey I, Ribeiro A, Klijanienko J, Couturier J, Pierron G, Mosseri V, Valent A, Auger N, Plantaz D, Rubie H, Valteau-Couanet D, Bourdeaut F, Combaret V, Bergeron C, Michon J, Delattre O; "Accumulation of segmental alterations determines progression in neuroblastoma" J Clin Oncol. **2010** 28(19):3122-30
- Schnepp RW, Khurana P, Attiyeh EF, Raman P, Chodosh SE, Oldridge DA, Gagliardi ME, Conkrite KL, Asgharzadeh S, Seeger RC, Madison BB, Rustgi AK, Maris JM, Diskin SJ; "A LIN28B-RAN-AURKA Signaling Network Promotes Neuroblastoma Tumorigenesis" Cancer Cell **2015** 28(5):599-609
- Schulte JH, Pentek F, Hartmann W, Schramm A, Friedrichs N, Øra I, Koster J, Versteeg R, Kirfel J, Buettner R, Eggert A; "The low-affinity neurotrophin receptor, p75, is upregulated in ganglioneuroblastoma/ganglioneuroma and reduces tumorigenicity of neuroblastoma cells in vivo" Int J Cancer. **2009** 124(10):2488-94
- Schulz G, Cheresh DA, Varki NM, Yu A, Staffileno LK, Reisfeld RA; "*Detection of ganglioside GD2 in tumor tissues and sera of neuroblastoma patients*". Cancer Res. **1984** 44, 5914–5920
- Seeger RC, Brodeur GM, Sather H; "Association of multiple copies of the N-myc oncogene with rapid progression of neuroblastomas" N. Engl. J. Med. **1985** 313:1111–1116

- Shah N, Wang J, Selich-Anderson J, Graham G, Siddiqui H, Li X, Khan J, Toretsky J; "*PBX1* is a favorable prognostic biomarker as it modulates 13-cis retinoic acid-mediated differentiation in neuroblastoma" Clin Cancer Res **2014** 20:4400–12
- Shastry P, Basu Am Rajadhyaksha; "*Neuroblastoma cell lines a versatile in vitro model in neurobiology*" Intern. J. Neuroscience **2001** 108:109- 12
- Shih TW, Lin TH, Shealy YF, Hill DL; "Nonenzymatic isomerization of 9-cis-retinoic acid catalyzed by sulfhydryl compounds" Drug Metab Dispos **1997** 25(1):27-32
- Shimada H, Ambros IM, Dehner LP, Hata J, Joshi VV, Roald B; "Terminology and morphologic criteria of neuroblastic tumors. Recommendations by the international neuroblastoma pathology committee" Cancer **1999** 86(2):349-363
- Shimada H, Ambros IM, Dehner LP, Hata J, Roald B, Stram DO, Gerbin RB, Lukens JN, Matthay KK, Castleberry RP; "*The international neuroblastoma pathology classification* (*the Shimada system*)" Cancer **1999** 86(2):364-372
- Shimada H, Chatten J, Newton WA Jr., Sachs N, Hamoudi AB, Chiba T, et al; "Histopathologic prognostic factors in neuroblastic tumors: definition of subtypes of ganglioneuroblastoma and an age-linked classification of neuroblastomas" J Natl Cancer Inst **1984** 73:405–16
- Shimada H, Umehara S, Monobe Y, Hachitanda Y, Nakagawa A, Goto S, Gerbing RB, Stram DO, Lukens JN, Matthay KK; "International neuroblastoma pathology classification for prognostic evaluation of patients with peripheral neuroblastic tumors: a report from the Children's Cancer Group"; Cancer. **2001**; 92:2451-2461
- Shimada H, Umehara S, Monobe Y, Hachitanda Y, Nakagawa A, Goto S, Gerbing RB, Stram DO, Lukens JN, Matthay KK; "International neuroblastoma pathology classification for prognostic evaluation of patients with peripheral neuroblastic tumours. A report from the children's cancer group" Cancer **2001** 92(9):2451-61
- Shtivelman E, Bishop JM;" *Expression of CD44 is repressed in neuroblastoma cells*" Mol Cell Biol. **1991** 11(11):5446–53
- Shultz LD, Ishikawa F, Greiner DL; "Humanized mice in translational biomedical research" Nat Rev Immunol. **2007** 7(2):118-30
- Sidell N, Altman A, Haussler MR, Seeger RC; "*Effects of retinoic acid (RA) on the growth and phenotypic expression of several human neuroblastoma cell lines*" Exp Cell Res **1983** 148:21-30
- Sidell N; "*Retinoic acid-induced growth inhibition and morphologic differentiation of human neuroblastoma cells in vitro*" J Natl Cancer Inst **1982** 68(4):589-96
- Sign N, Chakrabarty S; "Induction of CaSR expression circumvents the molecular features of malignant CaSR null colon cancer cells", Int J Cancer **2013b** 133, 2307-2314
- Silva MC, Furlanetto TW; "Intestinal absorption of vitamin D: a systematic review". Nutr Rev **2018** 76:60–76
- Simon MI, Strathmann MP, Gautam N; "*Diversity of G protein in signal transduction*"; Science **1991** 252:802-808
- Singh N, Aslam MN, Varani J, Chakrabarty S; "Induction of calcium sensing receptor in human colon cancer cells by calcium, vitamin D and aquamin: promotion of a more differentiated, less malignant and indolent phenotype" Mol Carcinogenesis **2015** 54:543-553
- Smeyne RJ, Klein R, Schnapp A, Long LK, Bryant S, Lewin A, Lira SA, Barbacid M. "Severe sensory and sympathetic neuropathies in mice carrying a disrupted Trk/NGF receptor gene" Nature **1994** 368:246–9
- Song L, Ara, Wu HW, Woo CW, Reynolds CP, Seeger RB, DeClerckk YA, Thiele CJ, Sposto R, Metelitsa LS; "Oncogene MYCN Regulates Localization of NKT Cells to the Site of Disease in Neuroblastoma" J Clin Invest 2007 117(9):2702-12
- Souttou B, Carvalho NB, Raulais D, Vigny M; "Activation of anaplastic lymphoma kinase receptor tyrosine kinase induces neuronal differentiation through the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway "J. Biol. Chem. **2001** 276, 9526–9531
- Sparks SM, Spearing PK, Diaz CJ, Cowan DJ, Jayawickreme C, Chen G, Rimele TJ, Generaux C, Harston LT, Roller SG; "*Identification of potent, nonabsorbable agonists*

of the calcium-sensing receptor for GI-specific administration"; Bioorg & Med Chem Let **2017** 27:4673-4677

- Spreca A, Rambotti MG, Rende M, Saccardi C, Aisa MC, Giambanco I, Donato R; "Immunocytochemical localization of S-100b protein in degenerating and regenerating rat sciatic nerves" Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry **1989** 37(4), 441–446
- Stahl M, Tallman MS; "Differentiation syndrome in acute promyelocytic leukaemia" Br J Haematol **2019** 187(2):157-162
- Stutterheim J, Gerritsen A, Zappeij-Kannegieter L, Kleijn I, Dee R, Hooft L, van Noesel MM, Bierings M, Berthold F, Versteeg R, Caron HN, van der Schoot CE, Tytgat GA; "PHOX2B is a novel and specific marker for minimal residual disease testing in neuroblastoma" J Clin Oncol. 2008 26:5443-5449
- Subramanian R, Zhu X, Kerr SJ, Esmay JD, Louie SW, Edson KZ, Walter S, Fitzsimmons M, Wagner M, Soto M, Pham R, Wilson SF, Skiles GL; "*Nonclinical pharmacokinetics, disposition, and drug-drug interaction potential of a novel* _D*-amino acid peptide agonist of the calcium-sensing agonist AMG 416 (Etelcalcetide)*"; Drg Metab Dispos **2016** 44:1319-1331
- Sugimoto T, Kato T, Sawada T, Horii Y, Kemshead JT, Hino T, Morioka H, Hosoi H.; "Schwannian cell differentiation of human neuroblastoma cell lines in vitro induced by bromodeoxyuridine"; Cancer Res **1988** 48(9):2531-7
- Syrovatkina V, Alegre KO, Dey R, Huang XY; "*Regulation, signalling and physiological functions of G-proteins*"; J Mol Biol **2016** 428(19):3850-68
- Takasu H, Sugita A, Uchiyama Y, Katagiri N, Okazaki M, Ogata E, Ikeda K; "*c-Fos protein as a target of anti-osteoclastogenic action of vitamin D, and synthesis of new analogs*" Version 2. J Clin Invest **2006** 116(2):528-3
- Takeda S, Yoshizawa T, Nagai Y, Yamato H, Fukumoto S, Sekine K, Kato S, Matsumoto T, Fujita T; "Stimulation of osteoclast formation by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D requires its binding to vitamin D receptor (VDR) in osteoblastic cells: studies using VDR knockout mice" Endocrinology **1999** 140(2):1005-8
- Takitani K, Nakao Y, Kosaka Y, Inoue A, Kawakami C, Kuno T, Tamai H; "Low plasma level of all-trans retinoic acid after feeding tube administration for acute promyelocytic leukemia" Am J Hematol **2004** 76(1):97-8
- Taneyhill LA.; Coles EG; Bronner-Fraser M; "Snail2 directly represses cadherin6B during epithelial-tomesenchymal transitions of the neural crest"; Development **2007**134, 1481-1490
- Tanoury ZA, Piskunov A, Rochette-Egly C; "*Vitamin A and retinoid signalling: genomic and nongenomic effects*" J Lipid Res **2013** 54:1761-1775
- Tee AE, Marshall GM, Liu PY, Xu N, Haber M, Norris MD, Iismaa SE, Liu T; "Opposing effects of two tissue transglutaminase protein isoforms in neuroblastoma cell differentiation" J Biol Chem **2010** 285:3561–3567
- Teitz T, Inoue M, Valentine MB, Zhu K, Rehg JE, Zhao W, Finkelstein D, Wang YD, Johnson MD, Calabrese C, Rubinstein M, Hakem R, Weiss WA, Lahti JM; "*Th-MYCN mice with casase-8 deficiency develop advanced neuroblastoma with bone marrow metastasis*" Cancer Res **2013** 73(13):4086-97
- Teitz T, Wei T, Valentine MB, Vanin EF, Grenet J, Valentine VA, Behm FG, Look AT, Lahti JM, Kidd VJ; "Caspase 8 is deleted or silenced preferentially in childhood neuroblastomas with amplification of MYCN" Nat Med **2000** 6(5):529-35
- Tentler JJ, Tan AC, Weekes CD, Jimeno A, Leong S, Pitts TM, Arcaroli JJ, Messersmith WA, Eckhardt SG; "*Patient-derived tumour xenografts as models for oncology drug development*" Nat Rev Clin Oncol **2012** 9:338–350
- Terpe HJ, Christiansen H, Gonzalez M, Berthold F, Lampert F; "*Differentiation and prognosis* of neuroblastoma in correlation to the expression of CD44s" Eur J Cancer **1995** 31A(4):549-52
- Thiele CJ, Reynolds CP, Israel MA; "Decreased expression of N-myc precedes retinoic acidinduced morphological differentiation of human neuroblastoma" Nature **1985** 313:404-406

- Thiele CJ; "Neuroblastoma: In (Ed.) Masters, J. Human Cell Culture" Lancaster, UK: Kluwer Academic Publishers. **1998** Vol 1, p 21-53
- Thomas SA, Palmiter RD; "Disruption of the dopamine beta-hydroxylase gene in mice suggests roles for norepinephrine in motor function, learning, and memory" Behavioral Neuroscience **1997** 111, 579-589
- Thomsen AR, Hvidtfeldt M, Bräuner-Osborne H; "Biased agonism of the calcium sensing receptor"; Cell Calcium 2012 51, 107-116
- Tomolonis JA, Agarwal S, Shohet JM; "Neuroblastoma pathogenesis: deregulation of embryonic neural crest development" Cell Tissue Res **2018** 372(2):245-252
- Tong WM, Hofer H, Ellinger A, Peterlik M, Cross HS; "Mechanism of antimitogenic action of vitamin D in human colon carcinoma cells: relevance for suppression of epidermal growth factor-stimulated cell growth" Oncol Res **1999** 11(2):77-84
- Tsubota S, Kodomatsu K; "Origin and initiation mechanisms of neuroblastoma" Cell and Tissue Res **2018** 372:211-221
- Tsuruya K, Shimazaki R, Fukagawa M, Akizawa T; "*Efficacy and safety of evocalcet in Japanese peritoneal dialysis patients*" Clin and Exp Nephr **2019** 23:739-748
- Tweddle DA, Malcolm AJ, Cole M, Pearson, AD, Lunec J; "p53 cellular localization and function in neuroblastoma: Evidencefor defective G(1) arrest despite WAF1 induction in MYCN amplified cells" Am J Pathol **2001** 158 (6), 2067-2077
- Valentijn LJ, Koster J, Haneveld F, Aissa RA, van Sluis P, Broekmans ME, Molenaar JJ, van Nes J, Versteeg R; "*Functional MYCN signature predicts outcome of neuroblastoma irrespective of MYCN amplification*" Proc Natl Acad Sci USA **2012** 109(47):19190-5
- Valentijn LJ, Koster J, Zwijnenburg DA, Hasselt NE, van Sluis P, Volckmann R, van Noesel MM, George RE, Tytgat GA, Molenaar JJ, Versteeg R; "*TERT rearrangements are frequent in neuroblastoma and identify aggressive tumors*" Nat Genet **2015** 47(12):1411-4
- van Driel M, Koedam M, Buurman CJ, Roelse M, Weyts F, Chiba H, Uitterlinden AG, Pols HA, van Leeuwen JP; "Evidence that both 1alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 and 24hydroxylated D3 enhance human osteoblast differentiation and mineralization" J Cell Biochem **2006** 99(3):922-35
- van Driel M, van Leeuwen JPTM; "*Vitamin D endocrinology of bone mineralization*" Mol Cell Endocrinol **2017** 453:46-51
- van Ginkel PR, Yang W, Marcet MM, Chow CC, Kulkarni AD, Darjatmoko S, Lindstrom MJ, Lokken J, Bhattacharya S, Albert DM; *"1 alpha-Hydroxyvitamin D2 inhibits growth of human neuroblastoma"* J Neurooncol **2007** 85(3):255-62
- Vandesompele J, Baudis M, De Preter K, Van Roy N, Ambros P, Bown N, Brinkschmidt C, Christiansen H, Combaret V, Lastowska M, Nicholson J, O'Meara A, Plantaz D, Stallings R, Brichard B, Van den Broecke C, De Bie S, De Paepe A, Laureys G, Speleman F; "Unequivocal delineation of clinicogenetic subgroups and development of a new model for improved outcome prediction in neuroblastoma" J Clin Oncol. 2005 23(10):2280-99
- Veal GJ, Errington J, Redfern CP, Pearson AD, Boddy AV; "Influence of isomerisation on the growth inhibitory effects and cellular activity of 13-cis and all-trans retinoic acid in neuroblastoma cells" Biochem Pharmacol 2002 63(2):207-15
- Veenstra TD, Londowski JM, Windebank AJ, Brimijoin S, Kumar R; "*Effects of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 on growth of mouse neuroblastoma cells*" Brain Res Dev Brain Res **1997** 99(1):53-60
- Verani R, Cappuccio I, Spinsanti P, Gradini R, Caruso A, Magnotti MC, Motolese M, Nicoletti F, Melchiorri D; *"Expression of the Wnt inhibitor Dickkopf-1 is required for the induction of neural markers in mouse embryonic stem cells differentiating in response to retinoic acid*" J Neurochem **2007** 100(1):242-50
- Villablanca JG, Khan AA, Avramis VI, Seeger RC, Matthay KK, Ramsay NK, Reynolds CP; "Phase I trial of 13-cis-retinoic acid in children with neuroblastoma following bone marrow transplantation" J Clin Oncol **1995** 13(4):894-901

- Vitali R, Mancini C, Cesi V, Tanno B, Mancuso M, Bossi G, Zhang Y, Martinez RV, Calabretta B, Dominici C, Raschellà G; "Slug (SNAI2) Down-Regulation by RNA Interference Facilitates Apoptosis and Inhibits Invasive Growth in Neuroblastoma Preclinical Models"; Clin Cancer Res **2008** (14) 4622-4630
- Vo KT, Matthay KK, Neuhaus J, London WB, Hero B, Ambros PF, Nakagawara A, Miniati D, Wheeler K, Pearson AD, Cohn SL, DuBois SG; "*Clinical, biologic, and prognostic differences on the basis of primary tumor site in neuroblastoma: a report from the international neuroblastoma risk group project*" J Clin Oncol **2014** 32:3169–3176
- Voigt A, Hartmann P, Zintl F; "Differentiation, proliferation and adhesion of human neuroblastoma cells after treatment with retinoic acid" Cell adhesion and Comm 2000 7(5)423-440
- Voigt A, Zintl F; "Effects of retinoic acid on proliferation, apoptosis, cytotoxicity, migration, and invasion of neuroblastoma cells" Med Pediatr Oncol **2003** 40(4):205-13
- Walter S, Baruch A, Alexandre ST, Janes J, Sho E, Dong J, Yin Q, Maclean D, Mendel DB, Karim F, Johnson R; "Comparison of AMG416 and cinacalcet in rodent models of uremis"; BMC Nephrology 2014 15:81
- Walter S, Baruch A, Dong J, Tomlinson JE, Alexander ST, Janes J, Hunter T, Yin Q, Maclean D, Bell G, Mendel DB, Johnson RM, Karim F; "*Pharmacology of AMG 426* (velcalcetide), a novel peptide agonist of the calcium-sensing receptor, for the treatment of secondary hyperparathyroidism in haemodialysis patients"; J Pharmacol Exp Ther **2013** 346:229-240
- Wang M, Zhou C, Cai R, Li Y, Gong L; "*Copy number gain* MYCN gene is a recurrent genetic aberration ad favourable prognostic factor in Chinese pediatric neuroblastoma partients" Diag Path **2013** 8:5
- Weiss WA, Aldape K, Mohapatra G, Feuerstein BG, Bishop JM; "*Targeted expression of MYCN causes neuroblastoma in transgenic mice*" The EMBO Journal **1997** 16(11):2985-2995
- Westermann F, Schwab M; "Genetic parameters of neuroblastomas" Cancer Letters 2002 184:127-147
- Whittle SB, Smith V, Doherty E, Zhao S, McCarty S, Zage PE; "Overview and recent advances in the treatment of neuroblastoma"; Expert Rev of Anticancer Ther **2017** 17:4; 369-386
- Wilson JG, Roth CB, Warkany J; "An analysis of the syndrome of malformations induced by maternal vitamin A deficiency. Effects of restoration of vitamin A at various times during gestation" Am J Anat. **1953** 92(2):189-217
- Wilson L, Gale E, Chambers D, Maden M; "*Retinoic acid and the control of dorsoventral patterning in the avian spinal cord*" Dev Biol. **2004** 269(2):433-46
- Wongdee K, Charoenphandhu N; "Vitamin D-enhanced duodenal calcium transport" Vitam Horm **2015** 98:407–440
- Wongdee K, Rodrat M, Keadsai C, Jantarajit W, Teerapornpuntakit J, Thongbunchoo J, Charoenphandhu N; "Activation of calcium-sensing receptor by allosteric agonists cinacalcet and AC-265347 abolishes the 1,25(OH)₂D₃-induced Ca²⁺ transport: Evidence that explains how the intestine prevents excessive Ca²⁺ absorption" Arch. of Biochem. And Bioph. **2018** 657; 15-22
- Xie R, Tuo B, Yang S, Chen XQ, Xu J; "*Calcium-sensing receptor bridges calcium and telomerase reverse transcriptase in gastric cancer via Akt*"; Clin and Trans Onc **2019**
- Xie R, Xu J, Xiao Y, Wu J, Wan H, Tang B, Liu J, Fan Y, Wang S, Wu Y, Dong TX, Zhu MX, Carethers JM, Dong H, Yang S; "Calcium promotes human gastric cancer via a novel coupling of calcium-sensing receptor and TRPV4 channel"; Mol and Cell Pathobiology 2017 77(23):6499-6512
- Xue Y, Fleet JC; "Intestinal vitamin D receptor is required for normal calcium and bone metabolism in mice" Gastroenterology **2009** 136 (4):1317–1327
- Yalcin B, Kremer LCM, van Dalen EC; "High dose chemotherapy and autologous hematopoietic stem cell rescue for children with high risk neuroblastoma (Review)" Cochrane Database Syst Rev. **2015** 10:CD006301

- Yamashiro DJ, Nakagawara A, Ikegaki N, Liu XG, Brodeur GM. "*Expression of TrkC in favorable human neuroblastomas*" Oncogene **1996** 12:37–41
- Yang ES, Burnstein KL; "Vitamin D inhibits G1 to S progression in LNCaP prostate cancer cells through p27Kip1 stabilization and Cdk2 mislocalization to the cytoplasm" J Biol Chem **2003** 278, 46862-46868
- Yang L, Ke XX, Xuan F, Tan J, Hou J, Wang M, Cui H, Zhang Y; "*PHOX2B Is Associated with Neuroblastoma Cell Differentiation*" Cancer Biother Radiopharm **2016** 31(2):44-51
- Yao JJ Bai S, Karnauskas AJ, Bushinsky DA, Favus MJ; "Regulationo of renal calcium receptor gene expression by 1,25-dihydroxy D3 in genetic hypercalciuric stone-forming rats" J AM Soc Nephrol **2005 16, 1300-1308**
- Yarova PL, Stewart AL, Venkatachalem S, Britt RD Jr, Thompson MA, P Lowe AP, Freeman M, Aravamudan B, Kita H, Brennan SC, Schepelmann M, Davies T, Yung S, Cholisoh Z, Kidd EJ, Ford WR, Broadley KJ, Rietdorf K, Chang W, Bin Khayat ME, Ward DT, Corrigan CJ, T Ward JP, Kemp PJ, Pabelick CM, Prakash YS, Riccardi D; "Calcium-sensing receptor antagonists abrogate airway hyperresponsiveness and inflammation in allergic asthma". Sci Transl Med **2015** 7:1–11
- Yoshizawa T, Handa Y, Uematsu Y, Takeda S, Sekine K, Yoshihara Y, Kawakami T, Arioka K, Sato H, Uchiyama Y, Masushige S, Fukamizu A, Matsumoto T, Kato S; "*Mice lacking the vitamin D receptor exhibit impaired bone formation, uterine hypoplasia and growth retardation after weaning*" Nat Genet. **1997** Aug;16(4):391-6
- Yu AL, Gilman AL, Ozkaynak MF, London WB, Kreissman SG, Chen HX, Smith M, Anderson B, Villablanca JG, Matthay KK, Shimada H, Grupp SA, Seeger R, Reynolds CP, Buxton A, Reisfeld RA, Gillies SD, Cohn SL, Maris JM, Sondel PM; Children's Oncology Group; "Anti-GD2 antibody with GM-CSF, interleukin-2, and isotretinoin for neuroblastoma" N Engl J Med. 2010 363(14):1324-34
- Yun FH, Wong BY, Chase M, Shuen AY, Canaff L, Thongthai K, Siminovitch K, Hendy GN, Cole DE; "Genetic variation at the calcium-sensing receptor (CASR) locus: implications for clinical molecular diagnostics"; Clin Biochem. **2007** 40(8):551-61
- Zage PE; "Novel Therapies for Relapsed and Refractory Neuroblastoma" Children (Basel). **2018** 5(11):148
- Zarei A, Morovat A, Javaid K, Brown CP; "Vitamin D receptor expression in human bone tissue and dose-dependent activation in resorbing osteoclasts" Bone Res **2016** 4:16030
- Zhang C, Zhang T, Zou J, Miller CL, Gorkhall R, Yang JY, Schilmiller A, Wang S, Huang K, Brown EM, Moremen KW, Hu J, Yang JJ; "*Structural basis for regulation of human calcium-sensing receptor by magnesium ions and an unexpected tryptophan derivative co-agonist*"; Sci. Adv. **2016** 2:e1600241
- Zhang ZL, Li ZR, Li JS, Wang SR; "Calcium-sensing receptor andtagonist NPS-2143 suppresses proliferation and invasion of gastric cancer cells" Cancer Gene Ther 2019
- Zhu S, Lee JS, Guo F, Shin J, Perez-Atayde AR, Kutok JL, Rodig SJ, Neuberg DS, Helman D, Feng H, Stewart RA, Wang W, George RE, Kanki JP, Look AT; "Activated ALK collaborates with MYCN in neuroblastoma pathogenesis" Cancer Cell 2012 21(3):362-73
- Zugmaier G, Jäger R, Grage B, Gottardis MM, Havemann K, Knabbe C; "Growth-inhibitory effects of vitamin D analogues and retinoids on human pancreatic cancer cells" Br J Cancer **1996** 73(11):1341-6

VIII. Annexes

Annex I – List of primers				
Gene	Assays on	Primer Forward	Primer reverse	
	Demand			
ADCY8		CGCCAAGCTTTCCTGGAGAC	ACGAGCCGCTCCTGTCTTTG	
ALDH1A2		ACTAATGACATCAACAAGGC	CCAAATTCTCCCATTTCTCT	
ANXA8		ACTCTACTATGCCATGAAGG	ATTTAAGTCAATCTCGCTCC	
ATF4		GTGGCCAAGCACTTCAAACC	CCCGGAGAAGGCATCCTC	
BID		CTTAGCCAGAAATGGGATG	AGTCACAGCTATCTTCCAG	
CaSR	Hs01047795_m1			
CD44	Hs01075861_m1			
CDH5		CCACAACGAGGGCATCATCA	GAGGTCGATGGTGGGGTCTG	
СНОР	Hs99999172_m1			
COL3		TGATGGTGTCCCAGGGAAAGA	GGGCACCACCTTCACCCTTA	
COL1A		ATGTCTGGTTCGGCGAGAGC	CGCAGGAAGGTCAGCTGGAT	
CTCFL		GCACGGAAAAGCGACCTACG	TGAGGGCATAGCGTTCATGG	
CTGF		TTGCGAAGCTGACCTGGAAGAGAA	AGCTCGGTATGTCTTCATGCTGGT	
EGF		TTGCACAACCCAAGGCAGAA	TGCTGCTGCAGTTTCCTTTCC	
EGFR		GGTGGTCCTTGGGAATTTGGA	CAGCCACCTCCTGGATGGTCTT	
GAGE-P1		GCAGCTGCTCAGGAGGGAGA	TGTGGGTGACCCTGTTCCTG	
GAGE-P2		GGCCGAAGCCTGAAGCTCAT	ATTTGGCGGGTCCATCTCCT	
GAGE-P3		GAGGGAGCATCTGCAGGTCAA	CCTGCCCATCAGGACCATCT	
GRP78		GGCCGAGGAGGAGGACAAG	ACGCGGCCGTTCTTGAACAC	
ID2		TCCTGTCCTTGCAGGCTTCTG	TCAGCCACACAGTGCTTTGC	
MAGE-A2		AACCAGGCAGTGAGGCCTTG	AGCCTGTCCCCCTCAGAACC	
MAGE-A3		AAGGTGGCCGAGTTGGTTCA	ACTGCCAATTTCCGACGACA	
MAGE-A6		CGGGGATCCCAAGAAGCTG	TTTCAATGAGGGCCCTTGGA	
MMP2		CAAGGAGTACAACAGCTGCACTGATA	GGTGCAGCTCTCTCATATTTGTTGC	
MYCN	Hs00232074_m1			
NF1		TGTCAGTGCATAACCTCTTGC	AGTGCCATCACTCTTTTCTGAAG	
NEFL	Hs00196245_m1			
NOXA		CTACAATGGTGATAACTGTGAG	CAGTCATCCTCATTAATCTCG	

TrkA	Hs01021011_m1	GACGCTTCGTGTTCAGCTCGCG	CTCGGTTGAGCGTTCTTGC
TrkC	Hs00176797_m1		
NY-ESO-1		TGCTTGAGTTCTACCTCGCCAT	GCTCCTGCGGGCCAG
NGFR	Hs00609977_m1		
PRKCA		CTGAGAAGAGGGGGGGGGGATT	GGATCTGAAAGCCCGTTTGG
PUMA		ACGACCTCAACGCACAGTACGAG	AGGAGTCCGCATCTCCGTCAGTG
RARα	Hs00940446_m1		
RARγ	Hs01559234_m1		
RXRα	Hs01067640_m1		
RYR		GCTCAAGGTGGTGGTCATCG	TTGAAGACCGGGAGGTGGAC
RYR2		GCTCAAGGTGGTGGTCATCG	TTGAAGACCGGGAGGTGGAC
\$100-β	Hs00902901_m1		
Snail1	Hs00195591_m1		
Snail2	Hs0 0950344_m1		
SSX4/4B		CACCCTCCCACCTTTCATGC	GGACGTTCAACCTGATTCCTGTG
ТВР		GAACATCATGGATCAGAACAACAG	ATTGGTGTTCTGAATAGGCTGTG
TERT		TGTCTGGAGCAAGTTGCAAAGC	GCTGCCTGACCTCTGCTTCC
TGFβ1		CTGGAGAGGGCCCAGCATCT	CGCACGCAGCAGTTCTTCTC
TGFβ2		CCTTCTTCCCCTCCGAAAC	AGAGCACCTGGGACTGTCTG
TGFβ3		TGCCCAACCCCAGCTCTAAG	CGCTGTTTGGCAATGTGCTC
TGFβR3		TTCCCTGTTCACCCGACCTG	GATGTTTCCGTGGGGCTGTT
TGM2		CAACCTGGAGCCTTTCTCTG	GCACCTTGATGAGGTTGGAC
TRB3		TGCTCCAGATCGTGCAACTG	GGTACCAGCCAGGACCTCAG
Tubβ3	Hs00801390_m1		
TWIST1		AAGGCATCACTATGGACTTTCTCT	GCCAGTTTGATCCCAGTATTTT
VCAN		GCAGCTCTTTGCTGCCTATGAA	GAGCCCGGATGGGATATCTG
VEGF		GCCCACTGAGGAGTCCAACA	TCCTATGTGCTGGCCTTGGT
VIM		TACAGGAAGCTGCTGGAAGG	ACCAGAGGGAGTGAATCCAG
ZNF423		TGACGACCCACAACTCTCCT	GAACTGGCAAGGGTATGGCAG

Annex II – Curriculum Vitae

Eliana Carolina Goncalves Alves, MSc

Telephone: +34 622460843 or +352 917872584 email: <u>eliana.alves663@gmail.com</u> Nationality: Portuguese Date of birth: 9th of October 1989

Professional experience and Education

2016 – Present: <u>PhD in Biomedicine</u> from the University of Barcelona. Work elaborated in the Department of Developmental Tumours from the Fundació Sant Joan de Déu, Barcelona, Spain.

Dissertation: "Combined therapies for neuroblastoma based on the calcium sensing receptor (CaSR)"

Supervisors: Dr. Carmen de Torres, PhD, Silvia Mateo-Lozano, PhD and Cinzia Lavarino, PhD

2016 – 2019: <u>Early Stage Researcher</u> in the CaSR Biomedicine Inovative Training Network (Marie Skłodowska-Curie Actions) in the project entitled "Evaluation of CaSR targeted drugs for the treatment of neuroblastoma"

Principal investigator: Dr. Carmen de Torres, PhD

- Use of preclinical cancer models to evaluate anti-tumorigenic capacity of drugs targeting CaSR
- Management and development of research project
- Presentation of results in international training network meetings
- Establishing and developing international relationships

2011 – 2015: <u>Research Assistant</u> in the Department of Rheumatology at the Medical University of Vienna.

Principal investigator: Ass.-Prof. Priv.Doz. Dr.med.univ. Stephan Blüml

- Management of transgenic mouse colonies
- Planning and preforming autoimmune preclinical studies
- Training of phD and visiting students in animal facility practices

2013 – 2015: <u>Master's in Molecular Biology</u> (specialization Molecular Medicine) from the University of Vienna.

Dissertation: "T helper cell activation and clonal expansion after antigen presentation is regulated by miR-155"

Supervised by: Ao.Univ.-Prof. Dr. Günter Steiner and Ass.-Prof. Priv.Doz. Dr.med.univ. Stephan Blüml

Grade: 1.6 (1-5 system, 1 is the highest grade)

Honors/Awards: Best Master thesis from the Austrian Society of Rheumatism (ÖGR)

2010 – 2011: <u>Intern</u> at the Biomed zet Life Science GmbH via the Lifelong Learning Program Leonardo DaVinci.

- Establishing preclinical toxicity tests
- Evaluation of efficacy of toxicity assays

2007 – 2010: <u>Bachelor's degree in Applied Biology</u> at the Biology Department in the University of Minho.

Grade: 13 (out of 20)

Technical Skills

Molecular Biology techniques: Flow cytometry, quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR), PCR, RNA and DNA isolation and quantification, Immunohistochemistry (IHC), Immunofluorescence (IF), ELISA, basic in confocal microscopy

Preclinical cellular assays: maintenance, growth and differentiation cell lines; isolation and maintenance of primary immune cells, co-culture of immune cells; differentiation of dendritic cells and macrophages from mouse bone marrow cells; cytotoxic assays;

Preclinical animal models: cell line-derived xenograft models, patientderived xenograft models, collagen induced arthritis (CIA), serum induced arthritis, hTNF transgenic arthritis,

Laboratory animal handling: drug administration (Subcutaneous, oral gavage, intraperitoneal, intravenous); tail-vein blood collection; organ and tissue collection

Statistical analysis: GraphPad Prism, Microsoft Excel

Flow cytometry analysis software: FlowJo, BD FACS Diva, NovoCyte Express

Image analysis and edition: Adobe Illustrator, Microsoft PowerPoint, I-view, Image J, STRATA Quest

Honours and Awards

- **2016** ÖGR (Österreicher Gesellschaft für Rheumatologie) Diplomarbeitspreise (1000€) Price for the best master thesis of 2015
- 2014 ÖGR poster prize "The role of microRNA-155 in rheumatoid arthritis"

List of publications

- García M, Rodríguez-Hernández CJ, Mateo-Lozano S, Pérez-Jaume S, Gonçalves-Alves E, Lavarino C, Mora J, de Torres C; "Parathyroid hormone-like hormone plays a dual role in neuroblastoma depending on PTH1R expression"; Molecular Oncology (2019)
- Goncalves-Alves E, Saferding V, Schliehe C, Benson R, Kurowska-Stolarska M, Brunner JS, Puchner A, Podesser BK, Smolen JS, Redlich K, Bonelli M, Brewer J, Bergthaler A, Steiner G, Blüml S; "MicroRNA-155 Controls T Helper Cell Activation During Viral Infection"; Frontiers Immunology (2019)
- Puchner A, Saferding V, Bonelli M, Mikami Y, Hofmann M, Brunner JS, Caldera M, Goncalves-Alves E, Binder NB, Fischer A, Simader E, Steiner CW, Leiss H, Hayer S, Niederreiter B, Karonitsch T, Koenders MI, Podesser BK, O'Shea JJ, Menche J, Smolen JS, Redlich K, Blüml S; "Non-classical monocytes as mediators of tissue destruction in arthritis"; Annals of Rheumatoid Diseases (2018)
- Saferding V, Puchner A, Goncalves-Alves E, Hofmann M, Bonelli M, Brunner JS, Sahin E, Niederreiter B, Hayer S, Kiener HP, Einwallner E, Nehmar R, Carapito R, Georgel P, Koenders MI, Boldin M, Schabbauer G, Kurowska-Stolarska M, Steiner G, Smolen JS, Redlich K, Blüml S.; "MicroRNA-146a governs fibroblast activation and joint pathology in arthritis"; Journal od Autoimmunity (2017)
- Blüml S, Sahin E, Saferding V, Goncalves-Alves E, Hainzl E, Niederreiter B, Hladik A, Lohmeyer T, Brunner JS, Bonelli M, Koenders MI, van den Berg WB, Superti-Furga G, Smolen JS, Schabbauer G, Redlich K.; "Phosphatase and tensin

homolog (PTEN) in antigen- presenting cells controls Th17-mediated autoimmune arthritis", Arthritis Res Ther. (2015)

Saferding V, **Goncalves-Alves E**, Blüml S; "MicroRNAs and other non-coding RNAs in inflammation: The importance of microRNAs in Rheumatoid arthritis", Springer 2014 – Book Chapter

Others

• Languages

- Portuguese Native
- English C1 Certificate in Advance English (CAE) by the University of Cambridge (2015). Grade B (Good)
- German B2 certificate from the Österreisches Sprachdiplom Deutsch (2013)
- Spanish B2 (Independent User)

• Executive positions

- Representative of Early Stage Researchers (ESRs) in steering board meetings from the CaSR biomedicine Training Network
- Treasurer for the Student Association of Applied Biology of Minho University (2009-2010)
- Member of the Logistics department for the organization of the Applied Biology conference, XI Jornadas de Biologia Aplicada, 2010

• Volunteer Activities

- Monitor in the SUPerando association, teaching disable children Standup paddle and surf
- Delegation host for the Portuguese delegation in the 2015 Eurovision Song Contest, assistance of delegation with schedule keeping and translation.